BALTIMORE COUNTY

HOUSING CHOICE VOUCHER

ADMINISTRATIVE PLAN

Proposed Plan Effective 2024



Drumcastle Center 6401 York Road Baltimore, Maryland 21212 410-887-2766 FAX (410) 887-8804 Email : <u>www.baltimorecountymd.gov</u>

Contents

Statement of Overall Approach, Policies and Objectives	6
Purpose of the Plan	6
Use of the Administrative Plan	6
Fair Housing Policy	7
Project Based Voucher	7
Reasonable Accommodation	7
Effective Communication Policy	7
Completion of Applications, Determination of Eligibility and Selection of Families	8
Filing of Application	
Determination of Eligibility	8
Preference in Selection of Tenants	11
Maintaining the Waiting List	12
Special Admissions	13
Family Unification Program (FUP)	13
Family Youth to Independence Program (FYI)	13
Emergency Housing Voucher (EHV)	14
Occupancy Guidelines	14
Occupancy Standards for Assignments	
Exceptions from Basic Occupancy Guidelines	15
Unit Size Selection	15
Additional Family Member	15
Income Verification and Payment Calculations	16
Verifications Required to Determine Eligibility	16
Annual Income Excludes	18
Converting Income	21
Imputed Income from Assets	21
Assets Do Not Include	22
Adjusted Income	23
Special Calculation for Households Who Are Eligible for Disability Assistance and Medical Expenses	25
Methods of Verifying Necessary Information	25
Calculating Income	25
Authorization for the Release of Information	25
Ineligible Determination at Time of Verification	26
Notice of Decision and Informal Review Process (24 CFR 982.554)	26

Informal Review Process [24 CFR 982.554(b)]	
Informal Review Decision [24 CFR 982.554(b)]	
Briefing of Families and Issuance of Vouchers	
Housing Quality Standards (HQS)/National Standards for the Physical Inspection of Real Estate (NS Inspections	
Lease Approval and Housing Assistance Payments Contracts Execution.	
Payment Standard Rent Limitations	
Separate Agreements	
Annual Activities	
Review of Family Circumstances, Rent, Utilities and Housing Quality	
Interim Adjustments of Rent	
Timely Reporting Standards and Verification of Information	
Contract Rent Increase by Owner	
Utilities	
Minimum Rent	
Terminations and Informal Hearings	
Informal Hearings	
Decisions Subject to Informal Hearing	
Requesting and Scheduling an Informal Hearing [24 CFR 982.555(d)]	
Notice of Informal Hearing	
Pre-Hearing Right to Discovery	
The Informal Hearing Process	
Hearing Officer's Decision	
Notice of Final Decision [24 CFR 982.555(f)]	
Hearing and Appeal Provisions for Non-Citizens [24 CFR 5.514]	
Notice of Denial or Termination of Assistance [24 CFR 5.514(d)]	
Informal Hearing Process	
Procedure for Appeal	
Hearing Decision	
Retention of Documents	
Owner Actions, Fraud, Misrepresentation, or Breach of Contract	
Family Moves	
Allowable Moves	
Insufficient Funding	
Family Break-Up	
Evictions	

Absences from Unit	
Security Deposits	
Repayment Agreements	49
Use of Repayment Agreements	49
Denial of Landlord	49
Contract Violations Related to HQS/NSPIRE	49
Contract Violations Unrelated to HQS/NSPIRE	50
Appeals	
Financial Management/Reporting Requirements	
The Housing Assistance Payment (HAP) Register	
Monitoring Program Performance	
HUD Regulatory Amendments	51
Payment Standard	
Exception Payment Standards for Providing Reasonable Accommodation	
Project Based Voucher (PBV) Program	
Jurisdiction	53
Baltimore County Office of Housing's PBV Commitments and Priorities	53
Proposal Submission and Selection	53
Site Selection Standards	54
Supportive Services Guidelines and Requirements	55
Waiting Lists	55
Preferences	56
Applying for Admission	56
Tenant Selection	
Tenant Screening	
Procedures for Families Occupying a Wrong Size or an Accessible Unit Whose Accessibility Fea required by the Family	
Right to Move	
Redetermination of Rent to Owner	
Glossary	59
Addendum to the Housing Choice Voucher Administrative Plan	73
Implementation of Housing Opportunity Through Modernization Act of 2016 (HOTMA)	73
Reasonable Accommodations Guidelines and Policy	79
General Principles	79
Notice and Posting	79
Procedures	80

Assessment of Requesting	
Communications with Disabled Applicants or Residents	
Third Party Representatives	
Baltimore County Office of Housing Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator	
Confidentiality	
Non-Retaliation	
Tracking & Recordkeeping	
Grievances	
Effective Communication Policy	
Auxiliary Aids and Services	
Provision of Auxiliary Aids and Services	
Tracking and Record Keeping	
Procedures	
Grievance Procedures	
Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) Policy	

Statement of Overall Approach, Policies and Objectives

The Housing Choice Voucher Program was created by the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974 and amended by the Housing and Community Development Acts when applicable.

The Baltimore County Office of Housing applies for and receives allocations to operate this program as required by regulation, throughout the County. The Baltimore County Office of Housing will also seek to apply for additional funding and resources to expand and enhance the program, and will complete any changes to the program as required by Federal Regulation.

The Baltimore County Office of Housing is committed to administering quality rental assistance programs that effectively address the needs of County low-income, very low-income, and extremely low-income families. We will do this by providing leadership, innovative responses, and comprehensive support to our citizens. Our rental assistance programs will: provide decent, safe and affordable housing free from discrimination; promote freedom of housing choice and spatial deconcentration; provide incentives to private property owners to rent to lower income families; and, promote economic self-sufficiency.

Implementation of Housing Opportunity Through Modernization Act of 2016 (HOTMA) will become effective January 1, 2025, with some provisions of this rule having other effective dates upon notification of the Housing Information Portal (HIP) being available or any HUD notification.

Purpose of the Plan

The Housing Choice Voucher Programs are designed to achieve five major goals:

- 1. To assist very low-income and low-income families with rent payments.
- 2. To enable Housing Choice Voucher participants to have a greater choice in housing types and locations.
- 3. To provide decent, safe, and sanitary housing for eligible participants.
- 4. To provide incentives to private property owners to rent to low-income families by offering timely assistance payments.
- 5. To help facilitate a transition from housing assistance to self-sufficiency through implementation of the Family Self-Sufficiency (FSS) Program.

Use of the Administrative Plan

The Baltimore County Office of Housing has full responsibility for the satisfactory completion of all contractual obligations with the Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) and for complying with all subsequent changes pertaining to these programs. If such changes conflict with the Plan, HUD regulations will have precedence. The administrative burden for implementation and compliance with the federal regulations' rests with Baltimore County Office of Housing. The Plan covers both admission and continued participation policies for the Program. Policies are the same for all programs, unless otherwise noted. Changes to the Plan will be approved by the Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) and the Baltimore County Administrative Officer.

All issues not addressed in this document related to tenants and participants, including owners, are governed by the HUD Handbook 7420.7, Federal regulations, HUD or Baltimore County Office of Housing notices, memorandums, and guidelines.

Where the word "may" appear throughout the text, Baltimore County Office of Housing has discretion in the implementation of the policy described.

Wherever the word "must" appear throughout the text, Baltimore County Office of Housing will implement the policy as stated.

Fair Housing Policy

It is the policy of Baltimore County Office of Housing to comply fully with all Federal, State and local nondiscrimination laws and to operate in accordance with the rules and regulations governing Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity in housing and employment.

Specifically, Baltimore County Office of Housing shall not on account of race, color, religion, national ethnic origin, gender, familial status, marital status, handicap or disability, sexual orientation or gender identity deny any family or individual the opportunity to apply for or receive assistance under HUD's Housing Choice Voucher Programs, within the requirements of the HUD regulations.

To further its commitment to full compliance with the Civil Rights laws, Baltimore County Office of Housing will provide Federal, State and local information to Voucher holders regarding "discrimination" and any recourse available to them should they feel that they have been a victim of discrimination. Such information will be made available during the family briefing session and all applicable Fair Housing information and Discrimination Complaint Forms will be made a part of the Voucher holder packets.

Project Based Voucher

Baltimore County Office of Housing has Project Based Voucher contracts at various locations. The current locations are Prospect Place (12), Remington Accessible Housing LLC (11), Dunfield Townhomes (78), Lyon Homes (29), Lyon Homes II (22), Lyon Homes III (4), Aigburth Vale (18) and TABCO Towers (182). Details regarding the implementation of Project-Based Vouchers are outlined in an addendum attached to this plan. All components of the Project-Based Voucher program outlined in the Addendum to the Housing Choice Voucher Administrative Plan remain applicable.

Reasonable Accommodation

It is the Baltimore County Office of Housing's policy to provide reasonable accommodation(s) for participants with disabilities where reasonable accommodation is needed to provide an equal opportunity to utilize an assisted residence. Additionally, the policy addresses reasonable accommodation(s) for a participant or applicant to have equal opportunity to use any of Baltimore County's facilities, programs and services.

The Baltimore County Office of Housing's Reasonable Accommodation Policy is outlined in the Addendum to the Housing Choice Voucher Administrative Plan.

Effective Communication Policy

The Baltimore County Office of Housing administers its assisted housing programs in a non-discriminatory manner. Baltimore County Office of Housing employees shall furnish appropriate auxiliary aids and services to afford applicant or participants with disabilities an equal opportunity to participate in, and enjoy the benefits of Baltimore County Office of Housing's programs and services upon request or is self-evident. The provision of auxiliary aids and services shall be provided at no charge to the applicant or participant.

Baltimore County Office of Housing strives to provide aides and services in a manner that protects the privacy and independence of the individual with a disability.

Completion of Applications, Determination of Eligibility and Selection of Families

Filing of Application

Baltimore County Office of Housing initially will require families to provide only the information needed to make an initial assessment of the family's eligibility, and to determine the family's placement on the waiting list. The family will be required to provide all of the information necessary to establish family eligibility and level of assistance when the family is selected from the waiting list.

All persons who wish to apply for participation in the Housing Choice Voucher or Project Based Voucher program must file a preliminary application via the Applicant Portal at <u>https://baltimorecounty.myhousing.com</u>. The application must be made by the head of household, or his/her designee. A link to the Applicant Portal may also be obtained online <u>at https://baltimorecountymd.gov/departments/housing/housing-programs</u>.

All changes to the initial application for the Housing Choice Voucher and Project Based Voucher programs must be made via the Applicant Portal. This includes, but is not limited to, household composition, address, income and contact information.

Determination of Eligibility

If an applicant is determined to be eligible, said applicant is notified in writing. If an applicant is initially determined to be ineligible said applicant is notified in writing and advised that he/she may ask for an informal review to discuss the decision.

If at the time the applicant's name reaches the top of the waiting list, there is an outstanding debt, the applicant will be required to pay the debt in full before receiving assistance. Failure to do so will result in the applicant being removed from the waiting list, with the opportunity for an informal review. In either case, the applicant will be given the opportunity for an informal review.

Baltimore County Office of Housing reserves the right to deny housing assistance to a family or single applicant if a family member has engaged in or been evicted from assisted housing due to drug-related or violent criminal activity in the past three years. Baltimore County Office of Housing is not required to list the family on the waitlist or to admit the family off the waitlist. A waiver, however, may be granted for an individual who clearly did not participate in or have knowledge of drug related or criminal activity or if the circumstances leading to eviction no longer exist.

To be eligible for assistance, an applicant must meet the following criteria:

- Applicant's gross family income must not exceed the Baltimore County Office of Housing income limits established for Housing Choice Vouchers.
- Meet the definition of a family. Family includes but is not limited to the following, regardless of actual or perceived sexual orientation, gender identity, or marital status. A family also includes two or more individuals who are not related by blood, marriage, adoption, or other operation of law but who either can demonstrate that they have lived together previously or certify that each individual's income and other resources will be available to meet the needs of the family:
 - 1. A family with or without children (A child who is temporarily away from the home because of placement in foster care is considered a member of the family);
 - 2. An elderly family;
 - 3. A near-elderly family;
 - 4. A disabled family;

- 5. A displaced family;
- 6. The remaining member of a tenant family; and
- 7. A single person who
 - a. is not an elderly or displaced person, or a person with disabilities, or the remaining member of a tenant family;
 - b. is otherwise an eligible youth who has attained at least 18 years of age and not more than 24-years of age;
 - c. has left foster care, or will leave foster care within 90 days, in accordance with a transition plan described in section 475(5)(H) of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C.675(5)(H)); and d is have been at risk of heavening here also at any 16 an alder.
 - d. is homeless or at risk of becoming homeless at age 16 or older.
- Elderly family a family whose head, spouse, or sole member is a person who is at least 62 years of age. It may include two or more persons who are at least 62 years of age living together, or one or more persons who are at least 62 years of age living with one or more live-in aides.
- Near-elderly family a family whose head, spouse, or sole member is a person who is at least 50 years of age but below the age of 62; or two or more persons, who are at least 50 years of age but below the age of 62, living together; or one or more persons who are at least 50 years of age but below the age of 62 living with one or more live-in aides.
- Disabled family a family whose head, spouse, or sole member is a person with disabilities. It may include two or more persons with disabilities living together, or one or more persons with disabilities living with one or more live-in aides.

Person with disabilities:

1. Means a person who:

- a. Has a disability, as defined in 42 U.S.C. 423;
- b. Is determined, pursuant to HUD regulations, to have a physical, mental, or emotional impairment that:
 - i. Is expected to be of long-continued and indefinite duration;
 - ii. Substantially impedes his or her ability to live independently, and
 - iii. Is of such a nature that the ability to live independently could be improved by more suitable housing conditions; or
- c. Has a developmental disability as defined in 42 U.S.C. 6001.
- 2. Does not exclude persons who have the disease of acquired immunodeficiency syndrome or any conditions arising from the etiologic agent or acquired immunodeficiency syndrome;
- 3. For purposes of qualifying for low-income housing, does not include a person whose disability is based solely on any drug or alcohol dependence; and
- 4. Means "individual with handicaps", as defined in Sec. 8.3 of this title, for purposes of reasonable accommodation and program accessibility for persons with disabilities.
- Displaced family a family in which each member, or whose sole member, is a person displaced by governmental action, or a person whose dwelling has been extensively damaged or destroyed as a result of a disaster declared or otherwise formally recognized pursuant to Federal disaster relief laws.
- Live-in aide a person who resides with one or more elderly persons, or near-elderly persons, or persons with disabilities, and who:
 - a. Is determined to be essential to the care and well-being of the persons;
 - b. Is not obligated for the support of the persons; and
 - c. Would not be living in the unit except to provide the necessary supportive services.

Baltimore County Office of Housing may approve a live-in aide if needed as a reasonable accommodation in

accordance with 24 CFR 8, to make the program accessible to and usable by the family member with disabilities.

The live-in aide is a member of the household, but is not a family member and the income of the aide is not considered in income calculations [24 CFR 5.609]. Relatives may be approved as live-in aides if they meet all of the criteria defining a live-in aide. However, the relative who serves as a live-in aide is not considered a family member and would not be considered a remaining member of a tenant family. A live-in aide cannot change their status to be considered a family member.

A family's request for a live-in aide must be in writing, and in accordance with the Baltimore County Office of Housing Reasonable Accommodation Policy. Written verification will be required from a reliable, knowledgeable professional, such as a doctor, social worker, or case worker, that the live-in aide is essential for the care and well-being of the elderly, near elderly, or disabled family member. For continued approval, the family must submit a new, written request subject to Baltimore County Office of Housing verification at each regular reexamination.

In addition, the family and live-in aide will be required to submit a certification stating that the live-in aide is (1) not obligated for the support of the person (s) needing the care, and (2) would not be living in the unit except to provide the necessary supportive services.

The person submitted by the family as a live-in aide will be required to submit to a criminal background screening prior to any final determination by Baltimore County Office of Housing. Baltimore County Office of Housing will not approve a particular person as a live-in aide, and may withdraw such approval if the person does not pass screening, including, but not limited to [24 CFR 982.316 (b)]:

- Fraud, bribery or any other corrupt or criminal act in connection with any federal housing program;
- A record of drug related criminal activity or violent criminal activity;
- Owes rent or other amounts to Baltimore County Office of Housing or to another PHA in connection with Section 8 or public housing assistance under the 1937 Act

Within 30 days of receiving a request for a live-in aide, including all required documentation related to the request, Baltimore County Office of Housing will notify the family of its decision in writing within the appropriate timeframe as indicated in the Reasonable Accommodation Policy.

All family members who will be assisted through the Housing Choice Voucher Program must be listed and verified as household members at the time of acceptance on the Program. Additions to the household will only be permitted if they meet the criteria listed above, and at the request of the head of household. Additions to the family must be as a result of birth, marriage/spousal relationship, custody, adoption, or reasonable accommodation for health care. These situations must be verified prior to addition to the family.

If the addition to the family is a minor, then he/she must be placed in the household through birth, adoption, court order or proof of legal custody. SOCIAL SECURITY NUMBERS

According to (24 CFR 5.216) - All persons applying to the Program, except those who do not contend eligible immigration status, must submit the following information before being considered for admittance:

- Social Security Number of each applicant and each member of the applicant's household; and
- A valid SSN card issued by the SSA; or
- An original document issued by a federal or state government agency, which contains the name of the individual and the SSN of the individual, along with other identifying information of the individual.

If a family member is unable to provide a Social Security card or other evidence of their SSN, Baltimore County Office of Housing will accept a document stating the person's name and a declaration from the person stating

- why they cannot obtain their Social Security card and
- what their SSN is.

If Baltimore County Office of Housing has accepted any declaration as evidence of a SSN, Baltimore County Office of Housing will review the Failed SSA Identity Report monthly to identify any participants whose identity is not verified.

An applicant family may receive an offer for housing, even if the family lacks the documentation necessary to verify the SSN of a family member under the age of six (6) years. The family will be allowed a ninety (90) day grace period in which to provide the appropriate documentation. One additional ninety (90) day grace period will be granted if Baltimore County Office of Housing determines that, at its discretion, the applicant's failure to comply was due to circumstances outside the control of the applicant. If the applicant family does not produce the required documentation within the authorized time period, Baltimore County Office of Housing will terminate the tenancy in accordance with 24 CFR 5.218.

Preference in Selection of Tenants

PHAs must describe the method for selecting applicant families from the waiting list, including the system of admission preferences that the PHA will use [24 CFR 982.202(d)].

PHAs are permitted to establish local preferences [24 CFR 982.207], and to give priority to serving families that meet those criteria. HUD specifically authorizes and places restrictions on certain types of local preferences. Any local preferences established must be consistent with the PHA plan and the Consolidated Plan, and must be based on local housing needs and priorities that can be documented by generally accepted data sources.

Families will be selected from the waiting list in the order of the date and time their applications are received by the Baltimore County Office of Housing, and upon their claim of local preferences. Families are required to document their preference at the time of their program eligibility determination. Families may only claim one local preference.

Local preferences include:

- The head of household lives in Baltimore County.
- The head of household or spouse works in Baltimore County or has received current official notification to work in Baltimore County.
- The head of household has been terminated from the County's Housing Choice Voucher Program due to insufficient program funding.
- The head of household is displaced either due to acquisition or demolition of their unit by Baltimore County Government, or in conjunction with County redevelopment efforts.

A preference will be provided for non-elderly persons with disabilities transitioning out of institutional and other segregated settings, at serious risk of institutionalization, homeless, or a risk of becoming homeless. This preference will be applicable for applicants being selected from the Housing Choice Voucher waiting list for Mainstream voucher assistance only.

All families, elderly families or families whose sole family member is elderly, displaced, or disabled (including those in protected classes, (see 24 CFR 100.80) shall be given a selection priority over all "Other Single" applicants.

"Other Single" denotes a one-person household in which the individual member is not elderly or disabled. Such applicants will be placed on the waiting list in accordance with any other preferences to which they are entitled, but they cannot be selected for assistance before any one- or two-person elderly, displaced, or disabled family, regardless of local preferences.

1. Income Requirements

Families will be assigned in accordance with the income targeting requirements established based upon waitlist demographics. Targeting requirements will be evaluated annually and modifications will made via internal communication as amendment to this policy.

The policy will reflect waitlist demographics as indication of the demand required upon the program. Baltimore County Office of Housing will continue to adhere to the Federal Requirements as they are updated.

The targeting requirements will also be set with emphasis on insuring that the program can be well utilized by the recipients and that families of all income ranges can benefit from the program.

The selection preferences and priorities established in this section will be administered in a manner that is consistent with HUD's Fair Housing policy

Applicants who do not meet the criteria for any preferences as discussed in this Plan will remain on the waiting list according to the date and time of their application.

Maintaining the Waiting List

A list of interested families will be maintained when immediate assistance is not available. This waiting list will be maintained according to the applicant preference, date and time of the family's application. All applicants must report to Baltimore County Office of Housing, via the Applicant Portal, any change in address, family composition, income, or factors affecting preference points when changes occur. The waitlist is updated daily.

When a family on the waiting list breaks up into two otherwise eligible families, only one of the new families may retain the original application date. Other former families may make a new application with a new application date if the waiting list is open. Exceptions to this policy will be reviewed on a case-by-case basis and determinations made at the discretion of Baltimore County Office of Housing given the circumstances presented.

Baltimore County Office of Housing will review the waitlist at least once every twenty-four (24) months in order to determine the interest/need of the applicant. The review process identifies those applicants that have not made any updates or inquires within a twenty-four (24) month period. Before Baltimore County Office of Housing purges an applicant from the waitlist, the applicant will be notified by one of two methods:

- 1. Regular mail stating they must indicate their ongoing interest in obtaining housing by responding to Baltimore County Office of Housing. The mailing is sent to the last known address on file. If the mailing is returned to Baltimore County Office of Housing indicating by the US Postal Service that it is undeliverable then the applicant will be removed from the waitlist.
- 2. By email via the Applicant Portal to which the applicant must indicate their ongoing interest in obtaining housing with the appropriate response as requested.

Should an applicant not respond to the request for updated information or to selection for the program for any reason, prior to the established deadline, the applicant will be deleted from the waiting list. Reasons for non-response, resulting in deletion from the list, include (but are not limited to) negligence in returning the form in a timely manner; relocation resulting in a return of an application update request to Baltimore County Office of Housing with no forwarding address or negligence in responding to interest email via the Applicant Portal.

The waitlist will remain open for acceptance of applications until a determination is made by the Executive Director to close the waitlist and at such time a notice will be posted in the legal section of the local newspapers.

The Baltimore County Office of Housing has entered into a HAP Contract to subsidize units at TABCO Towers (182 units); Prospect Place (Nehemiah House) (12 units); Remington (scattered site) (11 units), Dunfield Townhomes (78 units), Lyon Homes 1 (29 units), Lyon Homes II (22 units), Lyon Homes III (4 units) and Aigburth Vale (18 units). These are project-based voucher programs and require separate waiting lists, based solely upon date and time of application and eligibility for the specified unit. Remington and Lyon Homes Project Based Vouchers will require the need for accessible housing; TABCO and Aigburth Vale Project Based Vouchers will require the Head of Household to be elderly; and Prospect Place will require single, chronically homeless males.

Special Admissions

HUD may award funding for specifically named families living in specified types of units (e.g., a family that is displaced by demolition of public housing; a family affected by an owner's decision to opt out of a project-based Section 8 contract and families affected by an owner's decision to prepay a HUD insured mortgage). In these cases, Baltimore County Office of Housing may admit families that are not on the waiting list, or without considering the family's position on the waiting list. Baltimore County Office of Housing must maintain records showing that such families were admitted with special program funding.

- Families affected by an owner's decision to opt-out of a project-based Section 8 contract will receive a voucher to allow the family to remain in the affected unit or to relocate to an affordable unit. The voucher size (i.e., number of bedrooms) is based on the number of family members identified on the assisted lease for the affected project.
- Families affected by an owner's decision to prepay or upon final payment of a HUD insured mortgage will receive a voucher to allow the family to remain in the affected unit or relocate to an affordable unit. The voucher size (i.e., number of bedrooms) is based on the number of family members identified on the assisted lease for the affected project.

Family Unification Program (FUP)

The Baltimore County Office of Housing entered into a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) on July 23, 2018 with the Baltimore County Department of Social Services (BCDSS) and the Baltimore County Department of Planning (BCDP) to administer the Family Unification Program. The Baltimore County Office of Housing will accept family and youth certified by BCDSS as eligible for FUP. The Baltimore County Office of Housing, upon receipt of the BCDSS list of families and youth, must compare the names with those of families and youth already on the Baltimore County Office of Housing's Housing Choice Voucher waiting list. Any family or youth on the Baltimore County Office of Housing's waiting list that matches with BCDSS list must be assisted in order of their position on the waiting list in accordance with the Baltimore County Office of Housing's admission policies. Any family or youth certified by the BCDSS as eligible and not on the Housing Choice Voucher waiting list must be placed on the waiting list. If the Baltimore County Office of Housing has a closed the Housing Choice Voucher waiting list, it must reopen the waiting list and place on the waiting list a FUP applicant family or youth who is not currently on the Baltimore County Office of Housing's Housing Choice Voucher waiting list. The Baltimore County Office of Housing has a closed the family or youth who is not currently on the Baltimore County Office of Housing's Housing Choice Voucher waiting list. The Baltimore County Office of Housing has a closed the family or youth who is not currently on the Baltimore County Office of Housing's Housing Choice Voucher waiting list. The Baltimore County Office of Housing has a closed the Housing list. The Baltimore County Office of Housing has a closed the Housing Choice Voucher waiting list. The Baltimore County Office of Housing has a closed the Housing list. The Baltimore County Office of Housing has a closed the Housing list. The Baltimore County Office of Housing has a closed the Housing list. The Baltimore County Off

Family Youth to Independence Program (FYI)

Baltimore County Office of Housing, upon receipt of a referral(s) from the BCDSS of an eligible youth, must compare the name(s) with youth already on the Baltimore County Office of Housing's Housing Choice Voucher waiting list. Any youth on the Baltimore County Office of Housing Choice Voucher waiting list that matches with the Baltimore County Department of Social Services referral must be assisted in order of their position on the waiting list in accordance with the Baltimore County Office of Housing's admission policies. Any youth certified by the Baltimore County Department of Social Services as eligible and not on the HCV waiting list must be placed on the waiting list (pending HCV eligibility determination). If the Baltimore County Office of Housing has a

closed Housing Choice Voucher waiting list, it must reopen the waiting list and place on the waiting list a FYI applicant youth who is not currently on the Baltimore County Office of Housing's Housing Choice Voucher waiting list. The Baltimore County Office of Housing may reopen the waiting list to accept an FYI eligible youth without opening the waiting list for other applicants.

Emergency Housing Voucher (EHV)

The Baltimore County Office of Housing entered into a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) on July 16, 2021 with the Baltimore County Department of Social Services (BCDSS), Baltimore County Department of Housing and Community Development (BCDHCD) and Family Crisis Center of Baltimore County to administer the Emergency Housing Voucher Program. The Baltimore County Office of Housing will accept families certified by Family Crisis Center, BCDSS and/or BCDHCD as eligible for EHV.

Occupancy Guidelines

Baltimore County Office of Housing, in accordance with HUD guidelines, has established standards for the assignment of Vouchers (number of bedrooms) appropriate for the applicant family.

The following requirements apply when determining family unit size:

- For subsidy standards purposes, an adult is a person 18 years or older.
- The subsidy standards must provide for the smallest number of bedrooms needed to house a family without overcrowding.
- The subsidy standards must be consistent with space requirements under the housing quality standards and the Baltimore County livability code.
- The subsidy standards must be applied consistently for all families of like size and composition.
- A child who is temporarily away from the home because of placement in foster care is considered a member of the family in determining the family unit size.
- A family that consists of a pregnant woman (with no other persons) must be treated as a two-person family.
- Any live-in aide (approved by Baltimore County Office of Housing to reside in the unit to care for a family member who is disabled) must be counted in determining the family unit size.

Unless a live-in aide resides with a family, the family unit size for any family consisting of a single person must either be a zero-or one-bedroom unit, as determined under the subsidy standards.

Baltimore County Office of Housing will assign one bedroom for each two persons in the household, except in the following circumstances.

- Head of household this includes head of household with spouse or in a spousal relationship
- Persons of the opposite sex over the age of five (other than spouses and those in spousal relationships), and unrelated adults will be allocated separate bedrooms.
- Foster children and/or foster adults
- Live-in aide (approved by Baltimore County Office of Housing to reside in the unit to care for a family member who is disabled) must be counted in determining the family unit size. No additional bedrooms are provided for the attendant's family.

Single person families shall be considered to be a family unit size of one.

Occupancy Standards for Assignments

MINIMUM #	MAXIMUM #	
	PERSONS IN	PERSONS IN
VOUCHER SIZE	HOUSEHOLD	HOUSEHOLD
1 BR	1	2
2 BR	2	4
3 BR	3	6
4 BR	4	8
5-6 BR	6	10-12

Exceptions from Basic Occupancy Guidelines

Exceptions to these standards may be granted by Baltimore County Office of Housing to allow the assignment of a larger unit size than specified in the standards if warranted by the conditions affecting family members. All exceptions must be requested by the family, verified and documented by Baltimore County Office of Housing. Exceptions shall be granted at the discretion of Baltimore County Office of Housing.

The preceding categories of occupancy standards are guidelines only. A family may elect to occupy a smaller unit than these guidelines would dictate if they so choose as long as they are not determined overcrowded per the occupancy standards.

Unit Size Selection

The family may select a larger dwelling than that listed on the Voucher.

Two criteria are considered for the Voucher Program:

- Payment Standards: The Payment Standard for the voucher size approved for the family or the unit size actually selected by the family, whichever is less, must be applied to the unit.
- Utility Allowance: The utility allowance used to calculate the gross rent is based on the appropriate utility allowance for the lesser of the size of dwelling unit actually leased by the family or the voucher size issued, as determined under the PHA subsidy standards.

Additional Family Member

Additions to the family must be as a result of birth, marriage, legal custody (or through designee from a parent or other person having custody, with written affidavit of such parent or other person), adoption, or reasonable accommodation for health care. These situations must be verified prior to the addition to the family's assisted unit.

Family members 18 years of age or older who are removed from the Housing Choice Voucher Program will not be permitted as a future eligible household member unless requested as a reasonable accommodation in accordance with the reasonable accommodation policy.

Income Verification and Payment Calculations

Verifications Required to Determine Eligibility

- Annual income includes all amounts received from all sources by each member of the family who is 18 years of age or older, the head of household, or spouse of the head of household, in addition to unearned income received by or on behalf of each dependent who is under 18 years of age. Annual income includes "all amounts received," not the amount that a family may be legally entitled to receive but did not. For example, a family's child-support or alimony income must be based on payments received, not the amounts the family is entitled to receive based on any court or agency order.
- When a family member's wages or benefits are garnished, levied, or withheld to pay restitution, child support, tax debt, student loan debt, or other applicable debts, Baltimore County Office of Housing will use the gross amount of the income, prior to the reduction, to determine a family's annual income.
- Annual Income also includes all actual anticipated income from assets even if the asset is excluded from net family assets but the income from the asset is not otherwise excluded. Imputed returns on net family assets are included in annual income only when net family assets exceed \$5,000 (a figure that is annually adjusted for inflation) and actual asset income cannot be calculated for all assets. Baltimore County Office of Housing will not impute income from assets if the total value of net family assets is equal to or less than \$5,000 (as adjusted by inflation).
- Earned Income is defined as income or earnings from wages, tips, salaries, other employee compensation earned and net income from self-employment. Earned income does not include any pension or annuity, transfer payments (meaning payments made or income received in which no goods or services are being paid for, such as welfare assistance, Social Security, and other governmental subsidies/benefits), or any cash or in-kind benefits.

Day Laborer – An individual hired and paid one day at a time without an agreement that the individual will be hired or work again in the future.

Independent Contractor – An individual who qualifies as an independent contractor instead of an employee in accordance with the Internal Revenue Code federal income tax requirements and whose earnings are consequently subject to the self-employment tax.

Seasonal Worker – An individual who is: 1) hired into a short-term position (e.g., for which the customary employment period for the position is 6 month or fewer); and 2) the employment begins about the same time each year (such as summer or winter).

- Unearned income means any annual income, as calculated under 24 CFR 5.609, that is not earned income.
- Assets –Net family assets are defined as the net cash value of all assets owned by the family, after deducting reasonable costs that would be incurred in disposing of real property, savings, stocks, bonds and other forms of investment, except as excluded.

Required exclusions from net family assets include the following:

- The value of necessary items of personal property
- The value of all non-necessary items of personal property with a total combined value of \$50,000 or less, annually adjusted for inflation.
- The value of any account under a retirement plan recognized as such by the Internal Revenue Service, including Individual Retirement Accounts (IRSs), employer retirement plans (e.g., 401(k), 403(b)), and retirement plans for self-employed individuals.
- The value of real property that the family does not have the effective legal authority to sell in the jurisdiction in which the property is located.
- Any amounts recovered in any civil action or settlement base on a claim from malpractice, negligence, or other breach of duty owed to a family member arising out of law that resulted in a member of the family being a person with disabilities.
- The value of any Coverdell Education Savings Account under section 530 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986; the value of any qualified tuition program under section 529 of such Code; and the amounts in, contributions to, and distributions from any Achieving a Better Life Experience (ABLE) account authorized under section 529A of such Code.
- The value of any "baby bond" account created, authorized, or funded by the federal, state, or local government (money held in a trust by the government for children until they are adults).
- Interest in Indian trust land.
- Equity in a manufactured home where the family receives assistance under 24 CFR Part 982.
- Equity in property under the Homeownership Option for which a family receives assistance under 24 CFR Part 982.
- Family Self-Sufficiency accounts.
- Federal tax refunds or refundable tax credits for a period of 12 months after receipt by the family.
- The full amount of assets held in an irrevocable trust.
- The full amount of assets held in a revocable trust where a member of the family is the beneficiary, but the grantor/owner and trustee of the trust is not a member of the participant family or household.
- Unusual expenses such as childcare to enable family members to work or furthering their education. Medical expenses for elderly family in excess of 3% of family's annual gross income.
- Full-time student status of adult family members.
- Family composition such as relationship of adult family members, children with last names different from parents, custody, if applicable, foster care papers, and other similar situations of unusual family composition.
- Medical information could be required to justify a larger bedroom size voucher than the family is otherwise eligible.
- Regular contributions & gifts from person(s) outside the household will be counted as income. Non-recurring income are excluded.
- Lottery winnings paid in periodic payments. (Winnings paid in a lump sum are included in net family assets not in annual income.)
- The annual income of the spouse of the head of the household, if that person is temporarily absent, such as away at college or in the armed forces, even if that person is not on the lease.
- Benefits and other non-earned income paid directly to or on behalf of minors and full-time students.
- The annual income for a family member including a permanently absent member will be counted until written verification is received that the family member has vacated the unit.
- The gross amount (before deductions for Medicare, etc.) of periodic Social Security payments. Includes payments received by adults on behalf of minors or by minors for their own support).
- Annuities, insurance policies, retirement funds, pension, disability or death benefits and other similar types of periodic receipts.

- Payments in lieu of earnings, such as unemployment, disability compensation, and severance pay. Any payments that will begin during the next 12 months must be included.
- Net payments of adjusted benefits.

Annual Income Excludes

This list is not inclusive of all Annual Income exclusions. Any modifications that the Office of HUD determines after the effective date of this Administrative Plan will be applied.

- Employment income of children (including foster children) younger than 18.
- Food Stamps; Meals on Wheels or other programs that provide food for the needy; groceries provided by persons not living in the household.
- Nonrecurring Income Income that will not be repeated beyond the coming year (i.e., the 12 months following the effective date of the certification), based on the information provided by the family. However, income received as an independent contractor, day laborer, or seasonal worker is not excluded from income under 24 CFR 5.609(b)(24), even if the source, date, or amount of the income varies.
 - Income amounts excluded under this category may include, but are not limited to, nonrecurring payments made to the family or to a third party on behalf of the family to assist with utilities, eviction prevention, security deposits to secure housing, payments for participation in research studies depending on the duration, and general one-time payments received by or on behalf of the family.
 - The following list of exclusions is codified at 24 CFR 5.609(b)(24) as nonrecurring income. Note the following list is not exhaustive;
 - Payments from the U. S. Census Bureau for employment lasting no longer that 180 days and not culminating in permanent employment;
 - Direct federal or state economic stimulus payments;
- Amounts directly received by the family as a result of state refundable tax credits or state tax refunds at the time they are received;
- Gifts for holiday, birthdays, or other significant life events or milestones (e.g., wedding, baby shower, or anniversary gifts);
- In-kind donations (e.g., food, clothing, or toiletries received from a food bank or similar organization); and
- Lump-sum additions to net family assets (e.g., lottery winnings, contest winnings, etc.).
- Income of Foster Children and Foster Adults
- Income earned on amounts placed in a family's Family Self Sufficiency (FSS) Account
- Payments received for the care of foster children or foster adults or State or Tribal Kinship or Guardianship Care Payments
- This income exclusion also applies to Kinship Guardian Assistance Payments (Kin-GAP), kinship care payments, and other state-based kinship or guardianship payments that are alternative to traditional foster care programs.
- Certain Payments Received by Tribal Members
- Payments received by Tribal members as a result of claims relating to the mismanagement of assets held in trust by the United States, to the extent such payments are also excluded from gross income under the Internal Revenue Code (IRC) or other federal law, are excluded from the annual income.
- Insurance Payments or Settlements Insurance payments and settlement for personal or property losses, including but not limited to payments under health insurance, motor vehicle insurance, and workers' compensation, are excluded from annual income. Any workers' compensation is always excluded from annual income, regardless of the frequency or length of the payments.
- Civil Action Recoveries or Settlements Any amounts recovered in any civil action or settlement based on a claim or malpractice, negligence, or other breach of duty owed to a family member arising out of law that resulted in a member of the family becoming a person with disabilities are

excluded from annual income. Any amounts recovered are excluded irrespective of whether they are received periodically or in a lump sum payment.

- Civil Rights Settlements or Judgements, including settlements or judgements for back pay, are excluded from the calculation of annual income.
- Veterans Regular Aid and Attendance Payments to veterans in need of regular aid and attendance are excluded from annual income under 38 U.S.C. 1521. This income exclusion applies only to the veterans in need of a regular aid and attendance and not to other beneficiaries of the payments, such as a surviving spouse.
- Achieving a Better Life Experience (ABLE) Accounts
 - ABLE accounts are excluded from the definition of net family assets, and therefore income generated from such accounts is not considered when calculating income from assets. Distributions from these accounts are also excluded from income.
- Grants or other amounts received specifically for medical expenses.
- Gross Income from Self-Employment or Operation of Business
- The Earned Income Disregard (EID) will not apply to any family who is not eligible for and already participating in the disallowance as of December 31, 2023.
- Adoption Assistance Payments
- Income associated with persons that live in the unit but are not regular household members includes:
 - o payments received for care of foster children
 - income of live-in attendants
- Home-Based Care payments Care payments for a Family Member(s) with Disability(ies) –

Payments made by or authorized by a state Medicaid agency (including through a managed-care entity) or other state or federal agency to a family to enable a family member who has a disability to reside in the family's assisted unit are excluded from the calculation of the family's annual income. Authorized payments may include payments to a member of the assisted family through the state Medicaid agency (including through a managed-care entity) or other state or federal agency for caregiving services the family member provides to enable a family member who has a disability to reside in the family's assisted unit.

A family member with a disability qualifies for this income exclusion. Amounts received may be intended for items such as services, equipment, and compensation provided to a family member. The payments are excluded from income as long as the amounts are provided to enable a family member with a disability to remain in the family's assisted unit. Both the person providing the care and the person who has the disability must be family members (not household members) and must live in the same assisted household. The exclusion does not apply to income earned by the family for other caregiving services provided to individuals outside of the assisted household.

Loan proceeds (the net amount disbursed by a lender to a borrower under the terms of a loan agreement) received by the family or a third party (e.g., proceeds receive by the family to finance the purchase of a car) are excluded from annual income. The loan borrower or co-borrower must be a member of the family for this income exclusion to be applicable.

- Loan proceeds may include, but not limited to, personal loans (with a loan agreement) and
- Loan proceeds may include, but not limited to, personal loans (with a loan agreement) and student loans, regardless of whether the proceeds are received in the form or a refund to the student.
- Resident Service Stipends
- Replacement housing "gap" payments made in accordance with the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 ("URA"), as implemented by 49 CFR Part 24, are excluded from annual income, "Gap" payments offset the increased out-pocket

costs of displaced persons who move from one federally subsidized housing unit to another federally subsidized housing unit.

- Replacement housing "gap" payments are not excluded from annual income if the increased cost of rent and utilities is reduced or eliminated, and the displaced person retains or continues to receive the replacement housing "gap" payments.
- Replacement housing "gap" payments should cover a minimum of 42 months of tenancy at the new unit.
- The principal portion of the payments received on mortgages or deeds of trust.
- Earned Income of dependent Full-Time Students 18 years or older in excess of the amount of the deduction for a dependent is excluded from annual income. Full-time students must be dependent family members for this exclusion to apply. This exclusion does not apply to the head of household, spouse, or co- head.
- Income and Distributions from Coverdell Education Savings Accounts, 529 Accounts and "Baby Bond" Accounts
- Student Financial Assistance
 - The student financial assistance rules apply to both full-time and part-time students.
- Amounts received under Section 479B of the Higher Education Act (HEA) of 1965, as amended (20 U.S.C. 1087uu). Types of financial assistance listed below are considered 479B student financial assistance programs; however, this list is not exhaustive,
 - Federal Pell Grants;
 - Teach Grants;
 - Federal Work Study Programs;
 - Federal Perkins Loans;
 - Student financial assistance received under the Bureau of Indian Education;
 - Higher Education Tribal Grant;
 - o Tribally Controlled Colleges or Universities Grant Program;
 - Employment training program under section 134 of the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA).
- Other student financial assistance includes grants and scholarships received from the following sources:
 - The Federal government;
 - A state (including U.S. territories), Tribe, or local government;
 - A private foundation registered as a non-profit under 26 U.S.C. 501(c)(3);
 - A business entity (such as a corporation, general partnership, limited liability company, limited partnership, joint venture, business trust, public benefit corporation, or nonprofit entity); or
 - An institution of higher education.

Other student financial assistance does not include:

- Financial support provided to the student in the form of a fee for services performed (e.g., work study or teaching fellowship that is not excluded under section 479B of the Higher Education Act HEA); or
- Gifts, including gifts from family and friends.

If the student is the head of household, co-head, or spouse and is under the age of 23 or without dependent children, then both the assistance received under 479B of the HEA and other student financial assistance received by the student will be counted as income to the extent that is exceeds the total of tuition and any other required fees and charges.

- State or Local employment training programs and training of resident management staff.
- Hazardous duty pay to a family member in the military.

- Lump-sum additions to family assets such as inheritances; one-time lottery winnings; insurance settlements under health and accident insurance and worker's compensation; settlement for personal or property losses.
- Exclusion of Deferred Periodic Payments of SSI and Social Security received in lump sum.
- Payments, rebates, or credits received under Federal, Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Programs or other government agencies.
- Income excluded by Federal Statute.
- Fully excluded income such as Food Stamp benefits and income from a live-in aide: Per PIH Notice 2013-04 (HA) – Income that is fully excluded means the entire amount qualifies to be excluded from the annual income determination. For fully excluded income, the PHA is not required to:
 - 1. Verify the income in accordance with the HUD-prescribed verification hierarchy;
 - 2. Document in the tenant file why the third-party verification was not available as required by 24 CFR 982.516(a)(2); and
 - 3. Report the income in Section 7 of the form HUD-50058

Baltimore County Office of Housing may accept an applicant or participant's self-certification as verification of fully excluded income. Baltimore County Office of Housing's application and reexamination documentation, which is signed by all adult family members, may serve as the self-certification of the fully excluded income. Baltimore County Office of Housing reserves the right to elevate the verification requirements, if necessary, to determine if a source of income qualifies for a full exclusion.

Converting Income

To annualize full employment, multiply:

- hourly wages by 2080 hours
- weekly wages by 52
- bi-weekly amounts by 26
- semi-monthly amounts by 24
- monthly amounts by 12

Imputed Income from Assets

If net family assets exceed \$5,000, annual income must include the greater of:

- The actual income from assets; or
- An imputed income from assets:
- Imputed income is calculated by multiplying the total net family assets by the specified interest rate. The current rate is established by HUD and will be changed as per regulatory changes.

Pursuant PIH 2016-05, Baltimore Office of Housing must obtain third-party verification of all family assets upon admitting a family to the Housing Choice Voucher Program and then again at least every 3 years thereafter. During the intervening annual reexaminations, Baltimore County Office of Housing has the discretion under this provision to accept a family's declaration that it has total net assets equal to or less than \$5,000, without taking additional steps to verify the accuracy of the declaration. If a family submits such a declaration, then the Baltimore County Office of Housing does not need to request supporting documentation (e.g., bank statements) to verify the assets or the amount of the income expected to be received from those assets. The family's declaration of total assets must show each asset and the amount of income expected from that asset. The total amount of income expected from all assets must be less than or equal to \$5,000. The total amount of the expected income from assets will be the family's "final asset income," and must be entered in field 6j of Form HUD-50058.

Baltimore County Office of Housing may obtain a family's declaration of assets under \$5,000 at the family's next interim or annual reexamination.

PHAs are required to have all family members 18 years of age and older sign the family's declaration of total assets. Families will be required to submit a declaration of assets along with the consent forms that are required pursuant to 24 CFR 5.230. A family that knowingly submits false information is subject to a civil penalty, plus damages, under the False Claims Act (31 U.S.C. 3729).

Whenever a family member is added, the Baltimore County Office of Housing must obtain third-party verification of that family member's assets. At the next annual reexamination of income following the addition of that family member, the Baltimore County Office of Housing must obtain third-party verification of all family assets if the addition of that family member's assets puts the family above the \$5,000 asset threshold. If the addition of that family member's assets does not put the family above the \$5,000 asset threshold, then the Baltimore County Office of Housing is not required to obtain third-party verification of all family assets at the next annual reexamination of income following the addition of the family member; however, third-party verification of all family assets is required at least every 3 years.

Family assets include (This list is not inclusive of all Asset inclusions. Any modifications that the Office of HUD determines after the effective date of this Administrative Plan will be applied.):

- Amounts in savings and checking accounts.
- Equity in real property or other capital investments is the estimated current market value of the asset less the unpaid balance on all loans secured by the asset and reasonable costs (such as broker fees, penalties), that would be incurred in selling the asset.
- The cash value of trusts that are available to the household.
- IRA (an individual retirement account), Keogh and similar retirement savings accounts.
- Stocks, bonds, treasury bills, certificate of deposits, money market funds.
- Contributions to company retirement/pension funds:
 - A. While an individual is employed, count only amounts the family can withdraw without retiring or terminating employment.
 - B. After retirement or termination of employment, count as an asset any amount the employee elects to receive as a lump sum.
- Lump sum receipts such as inheritances, capital gains, lottery winnings, insurance settlements, and other claims.
- Personal property held as an investment.
- Cash value of life insurance policies.
- Assets disposed of for less than fair market value during the two years preceding application or reexamination.

Business assets disposed of for less than fair market value. (Business assets are excluded from net family assets only while they are part of an active business.)

Assets Do Not Include

This list is not inclusive of all asset exclusions. Any modifications that the Office of HUD determines after the effective date of this Administrative Plan will be applied.

- Clothing, furniture, cars
- Interest in Indian trust lands
- Equity in a cooperative unit in which the family lives
- Assets that are not accessible to the applicant and provide no income to the applicant. In such cases the asset must be disclosed to the Baltimore County Office of Housing staff and a written affidavit from the client stating the type of asset and that they do not have access to, nor do they receive any income from the asset. Should the situation change and the client is granted access it will be

incumbent upon the assisted family to disclose the change and report the asset within 10 days of the occurrence.

- The amount of equity in a mobile home for those families participating under the Mobile Home Pad Assistance.

Adjusted Income

Gross annual income minus allowances for dependents, elderly household deduction, child care, medical and handicap expenses equal adjusted income.

1. Dependent Allowance

\$480 for each household member who is under 18 years of age, or is handicapped, disabled or a full-time student.

The head of household, spouse, foster child or live-in attendant is never counted as dependents.

Cannot count unborn child or child to be adopted until the child is physically in the household.

A full-time student is one carrying a full-time subject load (as defined by the institution) at an institution in a degree or certificate program.

Baltimore County Office of Housing will adjust this amount annually in accordance with the inflationary amount provided by HUD and apply it to a family's next annual or interim reexamination after the annual adjustment, whichever is sooner.

2. Elderly Household Deduction

\$400 per family for all families in which the head or spouse is at least 62 years of age or handicapped or disabled; however, the amount will increase to \$525 effective January 1, 2025; upon HIP availability. The \$400 is a household deduction (only one per family, even if both head and spouse are elderly). This applies to a family's next interim or annual reexamination, whichever is sooner.

3. Child Care

Under 24 CFR 5.611(d), any reasonable child-care expenses necessary to enable a member of the family to be employed or to further their education are deducted from income. Reasonable child-care expenses are defined in 24 CFR 5.603(a) and are expenses for the care of children (including foster children if the unreimbursed child-care expenses are paid from the family's annual income and not from another source, such as a stipend from the child welfare agency), under 13 years of age, when all the following statements are true:

- The care is necessary to enable a family member to be employed or further his/her education (e.g., work, look for work, or further their education (academic or vocational)); and

- The expense is not reimbursed by an agency or individual outside the household. The amount deducted must not exceed the amount of employment income that is included in annual income. Written verification from the person who receives the payments is required. If the child care provider is an individual, s/he must provide a statement of the amount they are charging the family for their services. Additionally, the family must provide cancelled checks or cancelled money orders or provider receipt of payment verifying the child care costs.

4. Allowance for Handicapped/Disabled Family Members

Families may deduct anticipated expenses for care attendants and "auxiliary apparatus" for handicapped or disabled family members if such expenses:

- Enable a family member (including the member who is a person with a disability) to be employed;
- Exceed three percent of annual income; and
- Do not exceed the earned income of the household member(s).

"Auxiliary apparatus" are items can include, for example, expenses for wheelchairs, ramps, adaptations to vehicles, guide dogs, assistance animals, or special equipment to enable a person who is blind or has low vision to read or type, or special equipment to assist a person who is deaf or hard of hearing etc., if directly related to permitting the physically challenged person or other family member to work.

5. Health and Medical Expenses

The medical expense deduction is permitted only for households in which the head of household or spouse is at least 62 years of age, handicapped or disabled. If the household is eligible for a medical expense deduction, the medical expenses of all family members are counted.

Health and medical care expenses, as defined in 24 CFR 5.603, include the costs incurred for the diagnosis, cure, mitigation, treatment, or prevention of disease or payments for treatments affecting any structure or function of the body. Health and medical care expenses include medical insurance premiums and long-term care premiums that are paid or anticipated during the period for which annual income is computed.

They may include:

- Services of health care facilities.
- Medical insurance premiums.
- Prescription/non-prescription medicines.
- Transportation to treatment.
- Dental expenses, eyeglasses, hearing aids, batteries.
- Live-in or periodic medical assistance.
- Monthly payment on accumulated medical bills.

Allowable medical expense is that portion of total medical expenses that is in excess of three percent of annual income.

Special Calculation for Households Who Are Eligible for Disability Assistance and Medical Expenses

If a family has both medical expenses and disability assistance expenses, a special calculation is required.

Three percent of annual income must first be deducted from the handicap assistance expenses. Any remainder is then deducted from total medical expenses.

Methods of Verifying Necessary Information

1. Third Party (Independent) Verification: This should be used whenever possible as it provides the most reliable results. If other methods are used, the file should contain documentation to explain the reason. This documentation should be used to verify information obtained via the Enterprise Income Verification System (EIV).

Third party verification refers to written or oral verification from employers, public agencies, physicians, etc. If oral, the file must be documented with the date and name of Baltimore County Office of Housing staff member receiving the information.

Internal Revenue Service Data: This source can be used for income purposes and is especially useful when self-employment is involved. The information must be from the most recent year filed.

2. Review of Documents: When documents are reviewed, they must be photocopied unless prohibited by law. When photocopies cannot be made, information must be recorded, dated, and signed. Notarized Statement or Signed Affidavits may be accepted from applicants or participants when all other sources have been exhausted. They should not be accepted in lieu of other possible methods. Verifications of income or expenses must be updated if older than 60 days, for the purpose of certification.

Note: In the case of Child Support and other State provided documents, the amount eligible shall be utilized, not the amount received or historical receipts. If irrefutable evidence exists to prove that the awarded amount is not being dispersed, or no benefits at all, to the family, the average period benefits will be used.

3. Enterprise Income Verification (EIV) Data: This information is provided for all clients and must be reviewed and evaluated. The information provided must be verified by methods identified in parts 1 and 2 of the section. Social Security data provided by EIV does not require further verification.

Baltimore County Office of Housing will access EIV system and obtain an Income Report for each household during annual recertifications. Baltimore County Office of Housing will not use the EIV system during interim reexaminations.

Calculating Income

When calculating a household's income, including asset income, at the time of admission to the program or during interim reexamination, Baltimore County Office of Housing will use anticipated income (current income) (i.e., the family's estimated income for the upcoming 12-month period).

Authorization for the Release of Information

Effective January 1, 2025, Baltimore County Office of Housing will require that each family member above the age of 18 sign the Authorization for the Release of Information (HUD-9886) for to authorize the release of certain information at admission. The executed consent form (HUD-9886) will remain effective until the family is denied assistance, the assistance is terminated, or if the family provides written notification to the Baltimore County Office of Housing to revoke consent. At each annual or interim reexamination, Baltimore County Office of Housing will determine if any family member turned 18 and has not signed the HUD-9886 form. Such family member will be required to sign the form at the reexamination.

Families have the right to revoke consent or refusal to sign the consent form by notifying Baltimore County Office of Housing in writing; however, revoking consent will result in termination or denial of admission.

Ineligible Determination at Time of Verification

Families may be determined ineligible if their income exceeds the very low-income standards prescribed by HUD. Families requesting to transfer their housing assistance from another jurisdiction must meet the HUD established income limits for the Baltimore County Office of Housing area.

Families may be determined ineligible when their income is such that the Total Tenant Payment is equal to or exceeds the highest rent standard for the unit size for which the family would be eligible.

Families may be determined ineligible if it is discovered that a household member submitted fraudulent information, participated in bribery or any other corrupt or criminal act. Families may be determined ineligible if it is discovered that the use of alcohol/drugs would likely result in conduct that would adversely affect the property environment.

Families may be determined ineligible due to specified criminal activity, or an action or failure to act by a household member as defined and detailed by Federal Statute. Baltimore County Office of Housing must prohibit admission to the program of an applicant for three years from the date of eviction if a household member has been evicted from federally assisted housing for drug related criminal activity. However, Baltimore County Office of Housing may admit the household if it is determined: (1) that the evicted household member who engaged in drug-related criminal activity has successfully completed a supervised drug rehabilitation approved by Baltimore County Office of Housing; or (2) that the circumstances leading to the eviction no longer exist.

Baltimore County Office of Housing may prohibit admission for a period of five (5) years if: (1) Baltimore County Office of Housing determines that any household member is currently engaging in illegal use of a drug, and (2) Baltimore County Office of Housing determines that it has reasonable cause to believe that a household member's illegal drug use or a pattern of illegal drug use may threaten the health, safety, or right to peaceful enjoyment of the premises by other residents. and/or;

Baltimore County Office of Housing will prohibit admission to the program if any household member has ever been convicted of drug-related criminal activity for manufacture or production of methamphetamine on the premises of federally assisted housing.

Baltimore County Office of Housing will prohibit admission to the program if any member of the household is subject to a lifetime registration requirement under a state sex offender registration program.

Notice of Decision and Informal Review Process (24 CFR 982.554)

Ineligible applicants must be advised of such in writing of the grounds on which Baltimore County Office of Housing is denying assistance, and of their right to an informal review.

The Baltimore County Office of Housing will only offer an informal review to applicants for whom assistance is being denied. Denial of assistance includes denying listing on the Baltimore County Office of Housing waiting list; denying or withdrawing a voucher; refusing to enter into a HAP contract or approve a lease; refusing to process or provide assistance under portability procedures.

An applicant is someone who has applied for admission to the program but is not yet a participant in the program. Informal reviews are intended to provide a "minimum hearing requirement and need not be as elaborate as the informal hearing requirements." (Federal Register Volume 60, No. 127, p 36490).

The Baltimore County Office of Housing must give an applicant the opportunity for an informal review of a

decision denying assistance [24 CFR 982.554(a)]. Denial of assistance may include any or all of the following [24 CFR 982.552(a)(2)]:

- Denying listing on the Baltimore County Office of Housing waiting list.
- Denying or withdrawing a voucher.
- Refusing to enter into a HAP contract or approve a lease.
- Refusing to process or provide assistance under portability procedures.
- For victims of domestic violence covered by VAWA.

Informal reviews are not required for the following reasons [24 CFR 982.554(c)]:

- Discretionary administrative determinations by the Baltimore County Office of Housing.
- General policy issues or class grievances.
- A Baltimore County Office of Housing determination not to grant approval of the tenancy.
- A Baltimore County Office of Housing determination that the unit is not in compliance with the HQS/NSPIRE.
- A Baltimore County Office of Housing determination that the unit is not in accordance with the HQS/NSPIRE due to family size or composition.
- A determination of the family unit size under the Baltimore County Office of Housing subsidy standards.

Informal Review Request

A request for an informal review must be made in writing and delivered to the Baltimore County Office of Housing, by the close of the business day, no later than 10 business days from the date of the Baltimore County Office of Housing's denial of assistance.

The Baltimore County Office of Housing must schedule and send written notice of the informal review within 15 business days of the family's request.

Informal Review Process [24 CFR 982.554(b)]

The informal review must be conducted by a person other than the one who made or approved the decision under review, or a subordinate of this person.

The applicant will be provided an opportunity to present written or oral objections to the decision of the Baltimore County Office of Housing and present evidence during the review, regarding the reason for denial. The applicant may also have an advocate present during the informal review that may be able to substantiate the applicant's denial claims.

The person conducting the review will make a recommendation to the Baltimore County Office of Housing, but the Baltimore County Office of Housing is responsible for making the final decision as to whether assistance should be granted or denied.

Informal Review Decision [24 CFR 982.554(b)]

In rendering a decision, the Baltimore County Office of Housing will evaluate the following matters:

- Whether or not the grounds for denial were stated factually in the Notice.
- The validity of grounds for denial of assistance. If the grounds for denial are not specified in the regulations, then the decision to deny assistance will be overturned.
- The validity of the evidence. The Baltimore County Office of Housing will evaluate whether the facts presented prove the grounds for denial of assistance. If the facts prove that there are grounds for denial, and the denial is required by HUD, the Baltimore County Office of Housing will uphold the decision to deny assistance.

If the facts prove the grounds for denial, and the denial is discretionary, the Baltimore County Office of Housing will consider the recommendation of the person conducting the informal review in making the final decision whether to deny assistance.

The Baltimore County Office of Housing will notify the applicant of the final decision, including a statement explaining the reason(s) for the decision. The notice will be mailed within 10 business days of the informal review, to the applicant and his or her representative, if any, along with proof of mailing.

If the decision to deny is overturned as a result of the informal review, processing for admission will resume.

If the family fails to appear for their informal review, the denial of admission will stand and the family will be so notified.

Briefing of Families and Issuance of Vouchers

Every effort is made to thoroughly brief potential tenants on all Housing Choice Voucher Programs. This effort includes both individual and group briefings. At the individual briefings, the tenant can ask questions specific to his/her own circumstances. At the group briefing, the following tools may be used:

- An audio-visual presentation;
- An oral presentation;
- A question-and-answer period; and
- Distribution of related materials.

At the briefings, pertinent information is discussed on all programs. All tenant responsibilities are especially emphasized.

In an effort to aid families in housing selections, a listing of available units is maintained by Baltimore County Office of Housing. These properties are not pre-screened, and this is so stated to the families. When possible, additional assistance is provided by the Baltimore County Office of Housing staff for families having difficulty finding housing.

Prior to issuance of a Voucher all income verification must be current within (60) days.

Once issued, a family is given 90 days to locate suitable housing in the locale of its choice. One additional 30-day extension can be given upon the family's request.

Upon receiving a request for an extension, either written or oral, the family may be required to provide a log or listing of the properties which they have attempted to rent and an explanation as to why they were unable to rent each unit. Upon receiving a request, either written or oral, from a household that includes a member with a disability, Baltimore County Office of Housing will extend the voucher term by an additional thirty (30) calendar days if needed as a reasonable accommodation. This accommodation will make the program accessible to and usable by a person with a disability. Approval of the accommodation depends on the provision of documentation of the family's search efforts or the reason(s) why a search could not be made. The family may be required to provide a log or listing of the properties which they have attempted to rent and an explanation as to why they were unable to rent each unit.

Request for additional extensions may be made, but the family may be required to submit documentation of the family's search efforts or other justifications as to why an extension should be granted. Requests for extensions are to be made before the voucher expires. If the request for an extension is not made before the voucher expires because of extenuating circumstances such as hospitalization, an extension may be granted with the approval of the Program Manager or the designee.

If the Voucher expires at the end of the initial 90-day term without an extension or if it expires after any additional term requested and approved, the family may choose to reapply for the program provided the waiting list is open, and be placed back on the waiting list according to the date of their reapplication. Baltimore County Office of Housing may not determine the family to be ineligible for the program on the grounds that it was not able to utilize a previously issued Voucher. Any expired Vouchers should be reissued to the next eligible applicants on the waiting list as soon as possible.

Housing Quality Standards (HQS)/National Standards for the Physical Inspection of Real Estate (NSPIRE) and Inspections

The Baltimore County Office of Housing will use the HUD acceptability criteria in the program regulations and the HUD Inspection booklet (HUD 52580) for all inspections of dwelling units and incorporates the County's Livability Code (Title 5 Article 35 of the County code) as variations to acceptability criteria [24 CFR 982.401 (a) (4)]. A copy of the Livability Code is attached as Exhibit 1. Inclusion of the Livability Code does not limit housing choice or conflict with HUD's housing quality standards. Effective October 1, 2025 or prior to, the Baltimore County Office of Housing will implement the National Standards for the Physical Inspection of Real Estate (NSPIRE). At the same effective date of NSPIRE Baltimore County Livability Code will no longer be in effect for inspections by the Baltimore Office of Housing.

Upon a unit passing the initial or annual inspection Baltimore County Office of Housing will deem the unit eligible for a biennial inspection 24 months thereafter. Special programs may require an annual inspection per the program regulations.

All assisted families will be given the option to request an inspection if their unit is on a biennial cycle and is not scheduled for inspection during a particular year. A Request of Inspection form will be included in their annual recertification packet.

If there is a change in tenancy with a new lease and HAP contract, the unit must pass their inspection in order to be included in the biennial process. At any time, the Baltimore County Office of Housing reserves the right to revoke a unit's biennial status and revert it to the annual inspection process.

Baltimore County Office of Housing adheres to the acceptability criteria in the program regulations and HUD Inspection Booklet (HUD 52580) with the following exceptions:

- Carbon monoxide detectors in units identified in Bill No. 91-09 (attached)
- Smoke detectors in units identified in Bill No. 21-85
- Baltimore County Office of Housing began enforcing the new lead paint regulations mandated by 24 CFR 35 on September 15, 2000. The purpose of these regulations is to ensure that housing receiving Federal assistance does not pose lead-based paint hazards to young children. Complete regulations can be obtained at hud.gov/lead.
- Severe weather-related items: Where items on the exterior are noted and repairs cannot be made due to severe weather conditions, up to a 120-day extension may be granted by the PHA, as long as any hazardous condition is relieved. For example, where paint is peeling on the exterior and it is during a severe weather-related period, the owner will be required to scrape off the peeling paint and the repainting requirement (which is not required by HUD) may be delayed up to 120 days.
- Utilities must be turned on for the HQS/NSPIRE inspection prior to the execution of a HAP Contract.
- If the tenant is supplying the range or refrigerator, the working condition must be verified at the time of the move in.
- Discharge line on the hot water heater must be approximately 12-18" from the floor.
- The PHA may fail unsanitary conditions where exposed food, garbage, and excrement exist to a degree where health may be endangered.
- Pilot lights which are present on gas stoves must be in proper working order.
- Trash bags will not be considered "adequate covered facilities".
- Adequate heat shall be considered to be 65 degrees within three feet of the floor and from an exterior wall for all rooms used for living.
- Natural Light -- Every room or space intended for human occupancy shall have an interior glazing (window) area of not less than eight (8) percent of the floor area. (1206.2 B.O.C.A. Code 1996)
- Natural Ventilation -- The minimum openable area to the outdoors (windows) shall be four (4) percent of the floor area being ventilated. (1208.2 B.O.C.A. Code 1996)

- Means of Egress/Emergency Escape and Rescue -- Every sleeping room shall have at least one operable window or exterior door approved for emergency escape and rescue. Each emergency escape or rescue window shall have a minimum net clear opening of 5.7 square feet (0.53m2). The net clear opening shall be at least 24 inches (610mm) in height and at least 20 inches (508 mm) in width. The net clear opening dimensions shall be obtained by the normal operation of the window from the inside. Where windows are provided for emergency escape and rescue, the windows shall have the bottom of the clear opening not more than 44 inches (1118mm) above the floor. (1010.4 B.O.C.A. Code 1996)
- Walls, ceilings, and floors must be finished. Exposed wall studs and floor/ceiling joists are not acceptable.
- Modifications or adaptations to a unit due to a disability must meet all applicable HQS/NSPIRE and livability codes.

Quality Control

In addition to ongoing inspections, periodic, random review of completed inspections will be performed by supervisory personnel or designee at a minimum of 5% sampling of inspections to ensure quality control.

Abatement

If the annual inspection reveals that the unit is not in decent, safe and sanitary condition as required by the HQS/NSPIRE criteria, Baltimore County Office of Housing will immediately notify in writing within 7 business days to the owner *and tenant* of the deficiencies and require that the conditions be corrected within 30 days from the date of the notification letter.

If the owner does not take the required action to correct the deficiencies deemed as his/her responsibility within 30 days, Baltimore County Office of Housing will abate the housing assistance payments until such time as the owner corrects the deficiencies. The housing assistance payment abatement will be effective immediately following the expiration of the specified correction period (including any extension). Baltimore County Office of Housing will inspect or review applicable verification of the abated units upon owner's notification that the work has been completed. The housing assistance payments will resume effective on the day Baltimore County Office of Housing deems the unit has past inspection. Baltimore County Office of Housing will not make payments for the period the unit was not in compliance.

Tenants who do not correct the deficiencies deemed as his/her responsibility in a timely manner is grounds for his/her assistance to be terminated.

At agency discretion, on a case-by-case basis, physical re-inspections for minor non-life-threatening deficiencies may not be required. However, statements, invoices, photographs and documents must be submitted within the allowable time period in lieu of the physical inspection. If the violation(s) are not corrected after a second inspection, within the prescribed time period, the housing assistance payments contract will be terminated.

Life Safety Deficiencies

If there are serious deficiencies that present an immediate danger to the health and safety of the family, Baltimore County Office of Housing will require a correction of those deficiencies within 24 hours. (The owner however, is <u>not</u> responsible for HQS/NSPIRE violations caused by the family. Such violations include damage to the unit by the family or guest beyond normal wear and tear and verification of the absence of tenant paid utilities.)

If the owner does not take the required action to correct the deficiencies deemed as his/her responsibility within 24 hours, Baltimore County Office of Housing will abate the housing assistance payments until such time as the owner corrects the deficiencies. The housing assistance payment abatement will be effective

immediately following the expiration of the specified correction period (including any extension). The housing assistance payments will be resumed once the deficiencies are fully corrected by the owner, but Baltimore County Office of Housing will not make payments for the period the unit was not in compliance.

Tenants who do not correct the deficiencies deemed his/her responsibility in a timely manner will have their assistance terminated.

If the violation(s) are not corrected within the prescribed time period, the Housing Assistance payments contract will be terminated.

Owners who have repeated fail grades on consecutive initial inspections will receive a warning letter notifying them that they are not compliant with program regulations. If units continue to fail thereafter, an owner may be terminated from the program and no additional contracts will be allowed until the owner can prove they have the ability to comply with program obligations.

Re-Inspection Fees

Outline below are the circumstances under which re-inspection fees will be charged (applies to both tenantbased and project-based program):

- 1. An owner notifies Baltimore County Office of Housing a deficiency cited in a previous inspection/reinspection has been repaired or the allotted time for repairs has elapsed, and in either case the previously cited deficiency has not been corrected. Baltimore County Office of Housing may require the owner to pay a re-inspection fee prior to conducting a second inspection/re-inspection.
- 2. For unit not currently under HAP contract and where an inspection has been scheduled, the Baltimore County Office of Housing may charge the owner for a re-inspection if the unit is deemed not ready for inspection, e.g., plumbing fixtures or appliances are not connected, the unit is under construction, disconnected or illegal utilities, excessive violations or the owner fails to provide access to the unit.

The re-inspection fee will not apply to:

Deficiencies caused by the participant family

- An instance in which an inspector was unable to gain access to a unit currently under HAP contact; or
- New deficiencies identified during a re-inspection. If new deficiencies are uncovered during the reinspection, the Baltimore County Office of Housing will follow established procedures to address the newly identified deficiencies.

If the unit fails the re-inspection the landlord may be charged a fee. If the unit fails a second re-inspection the landlord may be charge an additional fee and the request will be cancelled. In which, the landlord will have to resubmit a new request for tenancy approval.

Lease Approval and Housing Assistance Payments Contracts Execution

In the execution of the Lease Agreement and Addendum to the Lease, both parties (tenant and owner) will be made aware of required and prohibited lease provisions. Both parties will receive a copy of pertinent contract documents. Upon receipt of a Request for Tenancy Approval, signed by tenant and owner, Baltimore County Office of Housing will ensure that the contract rent:

- Is within the applicable Payment Standard and,
- Is reasonable in relation to rents currently being charged for comparable units in the private, unassisted market, also

Baltimore County Office of Housing will also ensure:

- That the owner of the unit is not subject to certain federal actions such as debarment, suspension or denial of participation under 24 CFR 982.306.
- That the owner has not engaged in drug trafficking.
- That the owner does not have a history or practice of violating Housing Choice Voucher HQS/NSPIRE or applicable Housing Standards.
- Upon receipt of the Request for Tenancy Approval the voucher becomes suspended, i.e., the expiration date of the voucher is stopped pending the outcome of the unit inspection.
 - If the unit fails the initial inspection twice, there may a charge of to re-inspect the unit. If the unit fails again the Request for Tenancy Approval will be cancelled.

Also, Baltimore County Office of Housing reserves the right to deny a Request for Tenancy Approval or lease renewal on any unit that has had a history of repeated HQS/NSPIRE failures, and/or has had a HAP Contract terminate due to abatement.

Release of Information

Baltimore County Office of Housing is required upon request to provide the following information to owner regarding tenants who wish to lease their dwelling unit in accordance with Section 982.307(b).

- The Family's current address as shown in our records.
- The name and address of the Landlord at the Family's current and prior address (if known).

Payment Standard Rent Limitations

The Gross Rent for a Voucher Program unit shall not exceed the standards of rent reasonableness according to local market conditions that are applicable for such unit on the date of Lease approval. Federal Statute may impose other limitations that shall become effective to maintain compliance.

Separate Agreements

Owners and tenants may execute agreements for services, appliances (other than for range and refrigerator) and other items outside those which are provided under the lease if the agreement is in writing and approved by Baltimore County Office of Housing.

In order for there to be a separate agreement, the tenant must have the option of not utilizing the service, appliance or other item.

Baltimore County Office of Housing is not liable for unpaid charges for items covered by separate agreements and nonpayment of these agreements cannot be cause for eviction.

Annual Activities

Review of Family Circumstances, Rent, Utilities and Housing Quality

All families (includes all adult members) will be required to recertify annually by providing information on income, assets, allowances, deductions and family composition at least annually and in accordance with Section 982.516 of the Federal Regulations. (See Verification Procedures)

• Pursuant to PIH 2016-05, the Baltimore County Office of Housing has adopted a streamlined income determination for any family member with a fixed source of income. Note that the family member may also have non-fixed sources of income, which remain subject to third-party verification. Upon request of the family, the Baltimore County Office of Housing must perform third-party verification of all income sources. Note that this provision pertains only to the verification of sources of income; the Baltimore County Office of Housing must continue to conduct third-party verification of deductions.

The term "fixed-income" includes income from:

- Social Security payments, to include Supplemental Security Income (SSI) and Supplemental Security Disability Insurance (SSDI);
- Federal, state, local, and private pension plans; and
- Other periodic payments received from annuities, insurance policies, retirement funds, disability or death benefits, and other similar types of periodic payments.

The Social Security Administration (SSA announces the cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) by which federal SS and SSI benefits are adjusted to reflect the increase, if any, in the cost of living as measured by the Consumer Price Index for Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers prepared by the Bureau of Labor Statistics. Effective the day after SSA announces the COLA, Baltimore County Office of Housing will factor in the COLA when determining SS and SSI annual income for all annual reexaminations and interim reexamination of family income that have not yet been completed and will be effective January 1 or later of the upcoming year.

The determination will be made by applying a verified cost of living adjustment (COLA) or current rate of interest to the previously verified or adjusted income amount. The COLA or current interest rate applicable to each source of fixed income must be obtained either from a public source or from tenant-provided, third-party generated documentation. In the absence of such verification for any source of fixed income, third-party verification of income amounts must be obtained.

This provision is available for program participants only. The provision is not available for program applicants; in the initial year in which a streamlined income determination is made, the COLA must be applied to a source of income that has been verified previously. In the initial year of employing a streamlined income determination, the Baltimore County Office of Housing must determine whether a source of income is fixed. The Baltimore County Office of Housing may do this by comparing the amount of income from the source to the amount generated during the prior year. If the amount is the same or if it has changed only as a result of a COLA or due to interest generated on a principal amount that remained otherwise constant, then the source is fixed. The Baltimore County Office of Housing may also make such a determination by requiring a family to identify as to which source(s) of income are fixed. The Baltimore County Office of Housing must document in the tenant file how it made the determination that a source of income is fixed.

For the second income determination involving a family member whose income was adjusted previously using a streamlined income determination, the adjustment would be made to the previously determined income amount (i.e., in year two, the COLA is applied to the year one income amount, as previously adjusted by a COLA). For any family member whose income is determined pursuant to a streamlined income determination, *third-party verification of all income amounts for all family members must be performed at least every three years*. This means that, for the third income determination involving a family member whose income had been adjusted twice using a streamlined income determination, the Baltimore County Office of Housing would need to obtain third-party verification of *all* income source is added to the family during year two, for example, then the Baltimore County Office of Housing must obtain third-party verification of all income at the next reexamination if the Baltimore County Office of Housing wishes to have all family members with fixed incomes on the same schedule with respect to streamlined annual reexaminations.

During the annual reexamination process, Baltimore County Office of Housing will accept a family's declaration that it has total net assets equal to or less than \$5,000, without taking additional steps to verify the accuracy of the declaration. If a family submits such a declaration, then Baltimore County Office of Housing will not request supporting documentation (e.g., bank statements) to verify the assets or the amount of income expected to be received from those assets. The family's declaration of total assets must show each asset and the amount of income expected from that asset. The total amount of income expected from all assets must be less than or equal to \$5,000.

Whenever a family member is added, Baltimore County Office of Housing will obtain third-party verification of that family member's assets. At the next annual reexamination of income following the addition of that family member, Baltimore County Office of Housing will obtain third-party verification of all family assets if the addition of that family member's assets puts the family above the \$5,000 asset threshold. If the addition of that family member's assets does not put the family above the \$5,000 asset threshold, then Baltimore County Office of Housing will not obtain third-party verification of all family assets at the next annual reexamination of income following the addition of the family member; however, third-party verification of all family assets is required at least every three (3) years.

This annual reexamination of family circumstances is coordinated with the anniversary date and inspection of the premises for continued compliance with HQS/NSPIRE. Annual reexaminations are started 120 days prior to the anniversary date to assure sufficient time to conclude this process.

Notice of annual reexaminations will be sent by first-class mail and will contain the date for responding by returning the Certification Packet along with required documents. An updated Certification form will be included in each packet.

If the family who has a person with disabilities requests a home visit or other form of reasonable accommodation both verification accommodations will be granted upon verification that the accommodation requested meets the need presented by the disability.

An advocate, interpreter, or other assistant may assist the family in the reexamination process. The family must execute a certification attesting to the role and assistance of any such third party.

Families will be asked to submit all required information (as described in the reexamination notice) to the Baltimore County Office of Housing Office. The required information will include a Baltimore County Office of Housing designated reexamination form, an Authorization for the Release of Information/Privacy Act Notice, as well as supporting documentation related to the family's income, expenses, and family composition.

Any required documents or information that the family is unable to provide at the time of receipt of the Annual Recertification Packet must be provided within ten (10) business days of the date of the request.

If the family does not provide the required documents or information within ten (10) business days, the family will be sent a notice of termination.

Face-to-Face Interviews

In some situations, the Family may require a face-to-face interview with the Office of Housing.

Baltimore County Office of Housing will require the family to complete a Personal Declaration Form prior to all face-to-face re-examination interviews.

All adult family members may be required to attend a re-examination interview.

If the family does not appear for the recertification interview, and has not called to reschedule, Baltimore County Office of Housing will automatically reschedule a second appointment.

If the family fails to keep the second appointment, Baltimore County Office of Housing will send the family notice of termination and offer them an informal hearing.

Exceptions to these policies may be made by the supervisor if the family is able to document an emergency or life-threatening situation that prevented them from canceling or attending the appointment or if requested as a reasonable accommodation for a person with a disability.

Any required documents or information that the family is unable to provide at the time of the interview must be provided within ten (10) business days of the interview. Exceptions may be made on a case-by-case basis.

If the family does not provide all of the required documents or information within the required time frame, the family will be sent a notice of termination.

Interim Adjustments of Rent

Families must report all changes in income which are not the result of a cost-of-living adjustment or pay scale step increase between annual recertifications.

Families may report a decrease in income and other changes that would reduce the amount of tenant rent, such as an increase in allowances or deductions.

If the addition of a new family member is under the age of 18 years, and the new family member is added at a time other than during a reexamination, such family member is to be counted as a member of the assisted household, meaning that the family becomes entitled to the dependent deduction. A full reexamination of income will be required whenever a child under the age of 18 years is added to a family.

Please note that changes reported will be processed within 15 business days from the date all documentation is verified. Such changes in Family circumstances would include but not limited to:

- Receipt or discontinuance of Public Assistance.
- Changes in family composition.
- Employment or loss of employment.
- Receipt of a deferred payment in a lump sum that represents the delayed start of a periodic payment such as Unemployment Compensation and other compensation.
- Changes with the family that will require deductions and allowances to be recalculated.

Timely Reporting Standards and Verification of Information

Participants must report changes within 10 business days of the occurrence and must be made in writing along with the verification of the change to be considered "timely". If the verification of the reported change is not submitted at the time of the reported change, the change will not be considered reported, and will not be processed. If the change is not reported within the required time period, or if the family fails to provide verification or required signatures, it will be considered untimely reporting.

Where feasible, third-party written verification or direct document review shall be the preferred method of verifying Participant information, including Income, value of Assets, Medical Expenses, Child Care Expenses, Family composition, age, Disability, Handicap, Student Status, and displacement status. Third-party oral verification may be used if the client file is documented according to identification of all parties, the date, and the content of the information. All information must be verified as a condition of continued assistance and the Head of Household and all other adult members of the assisted family must sign HUD-approved release forms and consent authorizing private and public agencies to furnish and release required information to Baltimore County Office of Housing. Notarized statement or signed affidavits may be accepted when all other sources have been exhausted.

Decrease in tenant rent will be *effective* the first of the month following the verification of a reported decrease.

Increases in tenant rent will be *effective* on the first of the second month following the change in family circumstances. This allows for a thirty-day notification of tenant rent increase.

If Baltimore County Office of Housing determines that the tenant has misrepresented the facts, which would result in an increase in tenant rent, at the time of re-certification it shall be computed retroactively to the anniversary date. Depending on the circumstances, the tenant may, at the discretion of Baltimore County Office of Housing, be allowed to enter into a repayment agreement to repay the program for any over assistance.

Baltimore County Office of Housing may not require clients to obtain a court-order awarding legal custody of a child or children residing in one of its program units. In cases where the family has physical custody of a dependent but legal custody has not been established the client will be required to provide a written affidavit from the legal custodial guardian or parent that the child will be in the care and custody of the client. The written affidavit must be notarized by a licensed notary of the state in order to assure the signature is valid.

Contract Rent Increase by Owner

Rent increases are determined in accordance with annual adjustment factors and other provisions of the Regulations as following:

The amount of the monthly rent payable by the Family to the Owner is determined by the provisions of the Lease between the Owner and the Family. The amount of the monthly rent under the Lease may not be increased during the first year of the term of such Lease. The Lease may provide for increase in such monthly rent after the first year of the term, if the Owner gives at least sixty days written notice to the Family and the family agrees to the increase in rent. The family portion of the rent must remain affordable and feasible.

Owners may not request rent increases prior to the expiration of the first term of lease. As of the first anniversary date of the lease, rent increases may be effective with a 60-day notice to the family and a copy to Baltimore County Office of Housing. An annual rent increase cannot exceed 7% of the current contract rent.

Landlords must first submit a written request for rent increase to Baltimore County Office of Housing, which may or may not be granted. A rent increase request letter will be forwarded to the landlord 120 days prior to the effective date of the recertification. The landlord will be issued a deadline to return a request for a rent increase. To determine if the rent increase request is received timely the following protocol will be used:

If sent via:

- A. USPS date postmarked
- B. Email sent date of the mail
- C. Fax date fax received per the fax transmittal
- D. Drop off date of customer service receipt

If the rent increase request is received after the deadline, it will not be considered. A written response is to be forwarded to the landlord within 15 calendar days of receipt of the request indicating it was not received timely, therefore, will not be considered.

A rent reasonableness review will be completed. If the rent increase is reasonable, then the request will be approved. If the rent increase is not reasonable, then the request will be denied.

A written response will be forwarded to the landlord within 15 calendar days of receipt of the request indicating whether it is approved or denied. If approved, the landlord will notify the family of the rent increase amount with a 60-day notice to the family.

Utilities

Utilities include water, electricity, gas, heating, refrigeration, and cooking fuels, trash collection and sewage services.

Allowances for tenant furnished utilities are reviewed in connection with annual reexaminations. When revisions are made, they are implemented at the time of annual rent adjustments and TTP determinations.

An Allowance for utility consumption as a result of medical equipment use may be considered. A written request must be provided by the participant. Upon approval, the appropriate utility allowance for such equipment will be considered with the total utility consumption.

Minimum Rent

In accordance with Section 402(a) (1) and (2) of the Continuing Resolution, assisted families may pay a minimum rent as set by Baltimore County Office of Housing by internal procedure. The minimum rent may not exceed \$50.00 per month. The Baltimore County Office of Housing minimum rent is currently \$50.00, however may be changed by procedure to accommodate market conditions.

If Baltimore County Office of Housing establishes a minimum rent greater than zero, Baltimore County Office of Housing must grant an exemption from the minimum rent if a family is unable to pay the minimum rent because of financial hardship.

The financial hardship exemption applies only to families required to pay the minimum rent. If a family's TTP is higher than the minimum rent, the family is not eligible for a hardship exemption. If the PHA determines that a hardship exists, the family share is the highest of the remaining components of the family's calculated TTP.

HUD-Defined Financial Hardship

Financial hardship includes the following situations:

1. The family has lost eligibility for or is awaiting an eligibility determination for a federal, state, or local assistance program. This includes a family member who is a noncitizen lawfully admitted for permanent residence under the Immigration and Nationality Act who would be entitled to public benefits but for Title IV of the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Act of 1996.

A hardship will be considered to exist only if the loss of eligibility has an impact on the family's ability to pay the minimum rent.

For a family waiting for a determination of eligibility, the hardship period will end as of the first of the month following: (1) implementation of assistance, if approved, or (2) the decision to deny assistance. A family whose request for assistance is denied may request a hardship exemption based upon one of the other allowable hardship circumstances.

2. The family would be evicted because it is unable to pay the minimum rent.

For a family to qualify under this provision, the cause of the potential eviction must be the family's failure to pay rent to the owner or tenant-paid utilities.

- 3. Family income has decreased because of changed family circumstances, including the loss of employment.
- 4. A death has occurred in the family.

In order to qualify under this provision, a family must describe how the death has created a financial hardship (e.g., because of funeral-related expenses or the loss of the family member's income).

5. The family has experienced other circumstances determined by Baltimore County Office of Housing.

Implementation of Hardship Exemption

Determination of Hardship

Baltimore County Office of Housing defines temporary hardship as a hardship expected to last 90 days or less. Long-term hardship is defined as a hardship expected to last more than 90 days.

When the minimum rent is suspended, the family share reverts to the highest of the remaining components of the calculated TTP. The example below demonstrates the effect of the minimum rent exemption.

Example: Impact of Minimum Rent Exemption Assume a minimum rent of \$35 has been established.			
Family Share – No Hardship		Family Share – With Hardship	
\$0	30% of monthly adjusted income	\$0	30% of monthly adjusted income
\$15	10% of monthly gross income	\$15	10% of monthly gross income
N/A	Welfare rent	N/A	Welfare rent
\$35	Minimum rent	\$35	Minimum rent
Minimum rent applies.		Hardship exemption granted.	
TTP = \$35		TTP = \$15	

To qualify for a hardship exemption, a family must submit a request for a hardship exemption in writing. The request must explain the nature of the hardship and how the hardship has affected the family's ability to pay the minimum rent.

Baltimore County Office of Housing will make the determination of hardship within 30 calendar days.

No Financial Hardship

If Baltimore County Office of Housing determines there is no financial hardship, the housing office will reinstate the minimum rent and require the family to repay the amounts suspended within 30 calendar days of the Baltimore County Office of Housing's notice that a hardship exemption has not been granted.

Temporary Hardship

If the PHA determines that a qualifying financial hardship is temporary, Baltimore County Office of Housing must suspend the minimum rent for the 90-day period beginning the first of the month following the date of the family's request for a hardship exemption.

At the end of the 90-day suspension period, the family must resume payment of the minimum rent and must repay Baltimore County Office of Housing the amounts suspended. Baltimore County Office of Housing will offer a reasonable repayment agreement, on terms and conditions established by Baltimore County Office of Housing. Baltimore County Office of Housing also may determine that circumstances have changed and the hardship is now a long-term hardship.

Long-Term Hardship

If Baltimore County Office of Housing determines that the financial hardship is long-term, the Baltimore County Office of Housing must exempt the family from the minimum rent requirement for so long as the hardship continues. The exemption will apply from the first of the month following the family's request until the end of the qualifying hardship. When the financial hardship has been determined to be long-term, the family is not required to repay the minimum rent.

The hardship period ends when any of the following circumstances apply:

- 1. At an interim or annual reexamination, the family's calculated TTP is greater than the minimum rent.
- 2. For hardship conditions based on loss of income, the hardship condition will continue to be recognized until new sources of income are received that are at least equal to the amount lost. For example, if a hardship is approved because a family no longer receives a \$60/month child support payment, the hardship will continue to exist until the family receives at least \$60/month in income from another source or once again begins to receive the child support.
- 3. For hardship conditions based upon hardship-related expenses, the minimum rent exemption will continue to be recognized until the cumulative amount exempted is equal to the expense incurred.

Terminations and Informal Hearings

Baltimore County Office of Housing terminate assistance if a participant:

- Violated any of the "Family Obligations" under the Voucher Program.
- Serious violation of the Lease. Provisions under the Violence Against Women Act will be utilized should the family seek protection under the law and rule.
- Committed any fraud or misrepresentation in connection with any Federal Housing Assistance Program.
- Defaulted on a repayment agreement.
- If the participant's TTP is sufficient to pay full gross rent and six (6) months of zero assistance has elapsed since the last HAP was made.

Informal Hearings

The Baltimore County Office of Housing will offer an informal hearing for certain Baltimore County Office of Housing determinations relating to the individual circumstances of a participant family. A participant is defined as a family that has been admitted to the Baltimore County Office of Housing's HCV program and is currently assisted in the program. The purpose of the informal hearing is to consider whether the Baltimore County Office of Housing's decisions related to the family's circumstances are in accordance with the law, HUD regulations and Baltimore County Office of Housing policies.

The Baltimore County Office of Housing is not permitted to terminate a family's assistance until the time allowed for the family to request an informal hearing has elapsed, and any requested hearing has been completed. Termination of assistance for a participant may include any or all of the following:

- Refusing to enter into a HAP contract or approve a lease.
- Terminating housing assistance payments under an outstanding HAP contract.
- Refusing to process or provide assistance under portability procedures.

Circumstances for which an informal hearing is not required are as follows:

- Discretionary administrative determinations by the Baltimore County Office of Housing.
- General policy issues or class grievances.
- Establishment of the Baltimore County Office of Housing schedule of utility allowances for families in the program.
- The Baltimore County Office of Housing determination not to approve an extension or suspension of a voucher term.
- A determination not to approve a unit for tenancy.
- The Baltimore County Office of Housing determinations that a unit selected by the applicant is not in compliance with the HQS/NSPIRE.
- A determination that the unit is not in accordance with HQS/NSPIRE because of family size.
- A determination by the Baltimore County Office of Housing to exercise or not to exercise any right or remedy against an owner under a HAP contract.

Hearing Attendees

Hearings may be attended by a hearing officer and the following applicable persons:

- A Baltimore County Office of Housing representative(s) and any witnesses for the Baltimore County Office of Housing
- The participant and any witnesses for the participant
- The participant's counsel or other representative
- Any other person approved by the Baltimore County Office of Housing as a reasonable accommodation for a person with a disability

Decisions Subject to Informal Hearing

Circumstances for which the Baltimore County Office of Housing will give a participant family an opportunity for an informal hearing are as follows:

- A determination of the family's annual or adjusted income, and the use of such income to compute the housing assistance payment.
- A determination of the appropriate utility allowance (if any) for tenant-paid utilities from the PHA utility allowance schedule.
- A determination of the family unit size under the Baltimore County Office of Housing's subsidy standards.
- A determination that an HCV Program family is residing in a unit with a larger number of bedrooms than appropriate for the family unit size under Baltimore County Office of Housing's subsidy standards, or the Baltimore County Office of Housing determination to deny the family's request for exception from the standards.
- A determination to terminate assistance for a participant family because of the family's actions or failure to act.
- A determination to terminate assistance because the participant has been absent from the assisted unit for longer than the maximum period permitted under PHA policy and HUD rules.
- A determination to terminate a family's Family Self Sufficiency contract, withhold supportive services, or propose forfeiture of the family's escrow account [24 CFR 984.303(i)].
- A determination to deny admission based on an unfavorable history that may be the result of domestic violence, dating violence, or stalking.

Requesting and Scheduling an Informal Hearing [24 CFR 982.555(d)]

A request for an informal hearing must be made in writing and delivered to the Baltimore County Office of Housing, by the close of the business day, no later than 10 business days from the date of the decision or

notice to terminate assistance.

The Baltimore County Office of Housing will schedule and send written notice of the informal hearing to the family within 10 business days of the family's request.

The family may request to reschedule a hearing for good cause, or if it is needed as a reasonable accommodation for a person with disabilities. Good cause is defined as an unavoidable conflict which seriously affects the health, safety, or welfare of the family.

Requests to reschedule a hearing must be made orally or in writing prior to the hearing date. At its discretion, the Baltimore County Office of Housing may request documentation of the "good cause" prior to rescheduling the hearing.

If the family does not appear at the scheduled date and time and was unable to reschedule the hearing in advance due to the nature of the conflict, the family must contact the Baltimore County Office of Housing within 24 hours of the scheduled hearing date, excluding weekends and holidays. The Baltimore County Office of Housing will reschedule the hearing only if the family can show good cause for the failure to appear, or if it is needed as a reasonable accommodation for a person with disabilities.

Notice of Informal Hearing

In cases where the Baltimore County Office of Housing makes a decision for which an informal hearing must be offered, the notice to the family will include all of the following:

- The proposed action or decision of the Baltimore County Office of Housing.
- A brief statement of the reasons for the decision including the regulatory reference.
- The date the proposed action will take place.
- A statement of the family's right to an explanation of the basis for the Baltimore County Office of Housing's decision.
- A statement that if the family does not agree with the decision the family may request an informal hearing of the decision.
- A deadline for the family to request the informal hearing.
- To whom the hearing request should be addressed.
- A copy of the Baltimore County Office of Housing hearing procedures.

Pre-Hearing Right to Discovery

Participants and the Baltimore County Office of Housing are permitted pre-hearing discovery rights. The participant will be given the opportunity before the hearing to examine any Baltimore County Office of Housing documents that are directly relevant to the hearing.

The program participant will be allowed to copy any documents related to the hearing. Discovery documents must be requested no later than two (2) business days prior to the scheduled hearing date.

The Baltimore County Office of Housing will also be given an opportunity before the hearing to examine, at the Baltimore County Office of Housing HCV Program Office, any family documents that are directly relevant to the hearing.

Whenever a participant requests an informal hearing, Baltimore County Office of Housing will automatically mail a letter to the participant requesting a copy of all documents that the participant intends to present or utilize at the hearing. The participant must make the documents available no later than two (2) business days prior to the scheduled hearing date.

The Informal Hearing Process

Informal hearings will be conducted by a person or persons approved by the Baltimore County Office of Housing, other than the person who made or approved the decision or a subordinate of the person who made or approved the decision.

The participant may be represented by an attorney or other representative at the participant's expense

The hearing officer is responsible for managing the order of business and ensuring that hearings are conducted in a professional and businesslike manner. Attendees are expected to comply with all hearing procedures and guidelines for conduct established by the hearing officer. Any person demonstrating disruptive, abusive, or otherwise inappropriate behavior will be excused from the hearing at the discretion of the hearing officer.

The hearing officer may ask the family for additional information and/or might adjourn the hearing in order to reconvene at a later date, before reaching a decision. If the family misses an appointment or deadline ordered by the hearing officer, the action of the Baltimore County Office of Housing will take effect and another hearing will not be granted.

Any evidence to be considered by the hearing officer must be presented at the time of the hearing. There are four categories of evidence.

- Oral evidence: the testimony of witnesses
- Documentary evidence: a writing which is relevant to the case, for example, a letter written to the Baltimore County Office of Housing. Writings include all forms of recorded communication or representation, including letters, words, pictures, sounds, videotapes or symbols or combinations thereof.
- Demonstrative evidence: Evidence created specifically for the hearing and presented as an illustrative aid to assist the hearing officer, such as a model, a chart or other diagram.
- Real evidence: A tangible item relating directly to the case.

"Hearsay Evidence" is evidence of a statement that was made other than by a witness while testifying at the hearing and that is offered to prove the truth of the matter. Even though evidence, including hearsay, is generally admissible, hearsay evidence alone cannot be used as the sole basis for the hearing officer's decision.

If either the Baltimore County Office of Housing or the family fail to comply with the discovery requirements described above, the hearing officer will refuse to admit such evidence.

Other than the failure of a party to comply with discovery, the hearing officer has the Baltimore County Office of Housing to overrule any objections to evidence.

Hearing Officer's Decision

In rendering a decision, the hearing officer will consider the following matters:

- Baltimore County Office of Housing Notice to the Family. The hearing officer will determine if the reasons for the Baltimore County Office of Housing's decision are factually stated in the Notice.
- Discovery. The hearing officer will determine if the Baltimore County Office of Housing and the family were given the opportunity to examine any relevant documents in accordance with Baltimore County Office of Housing policy.
- Baltimore County Office of Housing Evidence to Support the Baltimore County Office of Housing Decision: The evidence consists of the facts presented. Evidence is not conclusion and it is not argument. The hearing officer will evaluate the facts to determine if they support the Baltimore County Office of Housing's conclusion.

- Validity of Grounds for Termination of Assistance (when applicable). The hearing officer will determine if the termination of assistance is for one of the grounds specified in the HUD regulations and Baltimore County Office of Housing policies. If the grounds for termination are not specified in the regulations or in compliance with Baltimore County Office of Housing policies, then the decision of the Baltimore County Office of Housing will be overturned.

The hearing officer will issue a written decision to the family and the Baltimore County Office of Housing no later than 30 business days after the hearing. The report will contain the following information:

Hearing information:

- Name of the participant
- Date, time and place of the hearing
- Name of the hearing officer
- Name of the Baltimore County Office of Housing Representative
- Name of family representative (if any)

Background: A brief, impartial statement of the reason for the hearing.

Summary of the Evidence: The hearing officer will summarize the testimony of each witness and identify any documents that a witness produced in support of his/her testimony and that are admitted into evidence.

Findings of Fact: The hearing officer will include all findings of fact, based on a preponderance of the evidence. "Preponderance of the evidence" is defined as evidence which is of greater weight or more convincing than the evidence which is offered in opposition to it; that is, evidence which as a whole show that the fact sought to be proved is more probable than not. Preponderance of the evidence may not be determined by the number of witnesses, but by the greater weight of all evidence.

Conclusions: The hearing officer will render a conclusion derived from the facts that were found to be true by a preponderance of the evidence. The conclusion will result in a determination of whether these facts uphold the Baltimore County Office of Housing's decision.

Order: The hearing report will include a statement of whether the Baltimore County Office of Housing's decision is upheld or overturned. If it is overturned, the hearing officer will instruct the Baltimore County Office of Housing to change the decision in accordance with the hearing officer's determination. In the case of termination of assistance, the hearing officer will instruct the Baltimore County Office of Housing to restore the participant's program status.

Notice of Final Decision [24 CFR 982.555(f)]

The Baltimore County Office of Housing is not bound by the decision of the hearing officer for matters in which the Baltimore County Office of Housing is not required to provide an opportunity for a hearing, decisions that exceed the authority of the hearing officer, decisions that conflict with or contradict HUD regulations, requirements, or are otherwise contrary to Federal, State or local laws.

If the Baltimore County Office of Housing determines it is not bound by the hearing officer's decision in accordance with HUD regulations, the Baltimore County Office of Housing must notify the family within ten (10) days of the determination and the reason for the determination.

The Baltimore County Office of Housing will mail a "Notice of Final Decision" including the hearing officer's report, to the participant and their representative. This Notice will be sent by first-class mail. A copy of the "Notice of Final Decision" will be maintained in the Baltimore County Office of Housing's file.

The Baltimore County Office of Housing is not bound by hearing decisions:

- Concerning matters in which the Baltimore County Office of Housing is not required to provide an opportunity for a hearing.
- Contrary to HUD regulations or requirements.
- Contrary to Federal, State, or local laws.
- That exceeds the authority of the person conducting the hearing.

Hearing and Appeal Provisions for Non-Citizens [24 CFR 5.514]

Denial or termination of assistance based on immigration status is subject to special hearing and notice rules. Applicants who are denied assistance due to immigration status are entitled to an informal hearing, <u>not an informal review</u>.

Assistance to a family may not be delayed, denied, or terminated on the basis of immigration status at any time prior to a decision under the United States Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) appeal process. Assistance to a family may not be terminated or denied while the Baltimore County Office of Housing hearing is pending, but assistance to an applicant may be delayed pending the completion of the informal hearing.

A decision against a family member, issued in accordance with the USCIS appeal process or the informal hearing process, does not preclude the family from exercising the right, that may otherwise be available, to seek redress directly through judicial procedures.

Notice of Denial or Termination of Assistance [24 CFR 5.514(d)]

The Baltimore County Office of Housing will send a notice of denial or termination of assistance for noncitizens advising the family:

- That financial assistance will be denied or terminated and provide a brief explanation of the reasons for the proposed denial or termination of assistance.
- The family may be eligible for proration of assistance.
- In the case of a participant, the criteria and procedures for obtaining relief under the provisions for preservation of families [24 CFR 5.514 and 5.518].
- That the family has a right to request an appeal to the USCIS of the results of secondary verification of immigration status and to submit additional documentation or explanation in support of the appeal.
- That the family has a right to request an informal hearing with the Baltimore County Office of Housing either upon completion of the USCIS appeal or in lieu of the USCIS appeal.
- For applicants, assistance may not be delayed until the conclusion of the USCIS appeal process, but assistance may be delayed during the period of the informal hearing process.

Informal Hearing Process

Informal Hearings for non-citizen will follow the same procedures program participants.

Procedure for Appeal

If the participant (or any member) claimed eligible immigrant status and the USCIS primary and secondary verifications failed to document the status, the family must make an appeal to the USCIS within ten (10) days and provide the Baltimore County Office of Housing with a copy of the written request of appeal as well as proof of mailing. Failure to provide the Baltimore County Office of Housing with such documentation and proofs will result in the termination of assistance.

The USCIS will issue a written decision to the family within thirty (30) days of receipt of the appeal and will forward a copy of the decision to the Baltimore County Office of Housing. The family is also encouraged to provide the Baltimore County Office of Housing a copy of the USCIS decision upon receipt.

The participant may then request that the Baltimore County Office of Housing conduct an informal hearing regarding the Baltimore County Office of Housing's initial determination. The request for a hearing must be made either within 30 days of receipt of the Baltimore County Office of Housing notice of termination, or within 30

days of receipt of the USCIS appeal decision.

After the Baltimore County Office of Housing has made a determination of ineligibility, the family will be notified within 10 days of the determination and informed of the option for prorated assistance (if applicable) or, for participants who qualify, for Temporary Deferral of Termination of Assistance.

Hearing Decision

The Baltimore County Office of Housing must provide the family with a written final decision, based solely on the facts presented at the hearing, within 14 calendar days of the date of the informal hearing. The decision must state the basis for the decision.

Retention of Documents

The Baltimore County Office of Housing will retain for a minimum of three (3) years from the date of denial or termination of the HCV program, documents submitted to the Baltimore County Office of Housing by the family, or provided as part of the USCIS appeal or the Baltimore County Office of Housing informal hearing process as follows:

- The application for assistance
- The form completed by the family for income reexamination
- Photocopies of any original documents, including original USCIS documents
- The signed verification consent form
- The USCIS verification results
- The request for a USCIS appeal
- The final USCIS determination
- The request for an informal hearing
- The final informal hearing decision

Owner Actions, Fraud, Misrepresentation, or Breach of Contract

If the landlord has committed fraud, misrepresentation or other breach of the Housing Assistance Payments Contract or Voucher Contract in connection with the Housing Choice Voucher Program, Baltimore County Office of Housing will terminate the Contract and review the circumstances and family's involvement to determine if the family is eligible for re-certification to relocate to another unit with continuation of assistance. Actions such as those listed above, failure to abide by program and lease requirements, disrespectful treatment and/or harassment towards staff may be grounds for denial of program participation.

Family Moves

Participants who are in compliance with all regulations and who wish to move to another unit must put their request in writing prior to issuance of a new Voucher. This notice must be forwarded to the Landlord and Baltimore County Office of Housing.

Subject to the restrictions on moves, if the family has not been recertified within the last 120 days, the Baltimore County Office of Housing will issue the voucher to move after conducting the recertification. If the family does not locate a new unit, they may remain in the current unit so long as the owner permits.

The annual recertification date will be changed to coincide with the new leased-up date.

Allowable Moves

- If the family and the owner mutually agree to terminate the lease for the family's unit [24 CFR 982.354(b)(1)(ii)], the family must give Baltimore County Office of Housing a copy of the termination agreement.
- The owner has given the family a notice to vacate, has commenced an action to evict the family, or has obtained a court judgment or other process allowing the owner to evict the family [24 CFR 982.354(2)]. The family must give Baltimore County Office of Housing a copy of any owner eviction notice [24 CFR

982.551(g)].

- Baltimore County Office of Housing has terminated the assisted lease for the family's unit for the owner's breach [24 CFR 982.354(b)(1)(i)].
- Baltimore County Office of Housing determines that the family's current unit does not meet the HQS/NSPIRE space standards because of an increase in family size or a change in family composition. In such cases, the Baltimore County Office of Housing must issue the family a new voucher, and the family and Baltimore County Office of Housing must try to find an acceptable unit as soon as possible. If an acceptable unit is available for the family, Baltimore County Office of Housing must terminate the HAP contract for the family's old unit in accordance with the HAP contract terms and must notify both the family and the owner of the termination. The HAP contract terminates at the end of the calendar month that follows the calendar month in which Baltimore County Office of Housing gives notice to the owner. [24 CFR 982.403(1) and (2)]
- Baltimore County Office of Housing will not terminate assistance if the family, with or without prior notification to Baltimore County Office of Housing, already moved out of a unit in violation of the lease, if such move occurred to protect the health or safety of a family member who is or has been the victim of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, or stalking and who reasonably believed he or she was threatened with imminent harm from further violence if he or she remained in the dwelling unit. However, any family member that has been the victim of a sexual assault that occurred on the premises during the 90-calendar-day period preceding the family's move or request to move is not required to believe that he or she was threatened with imminent harm from further violence if he or she remained in the dwelling unit.
- If the family wants to move to a new unit, the family must notify the Baltimore County Office of Housing and the owner before moving from the old unit. If the family wants to move to a new unit that is located outside the Baltimore County Office of Housing jurisdiction, the notice to the Baltimore County Office of Housing must specify the area where the family wants to move [24 CFR 982.354(d)]. If the family was issued a voucher due to an abatement, they are required to submit a mutual agreement with the owner to terminate the lease.

Participants, who rescind their action to move with the Landlord's Agreement, may continue leasing where they are currently living, and the Housing Assistance Payment will continue to be paid to the landlord.

Participants who execute a family move are advised that issuance of a new Voucher for moving does not preclude them from being responsible for unpaid rent and for damages. Should information be received during the issuance period that the family is not compliant with obligations; any Request for Tenancy Approval will be delayed until a continued eligibility determination and related hearing are completed.

At any time, the PHA may deny permission to move in accordance with §982.552 (grounds for denial or termination of assistance) [24 CFR 982.354 (e) (2)].

Both assisted households and the Landlord must be notified when the family must move due to a change in the family's composition that changes the subsidy for which they qualify.

Insufficient Funding

The Baltimore County Office of Housing may deny permission to move if the Baltimore County Office of Housing does not have sufficient funding for continued assistance. The Baltimore County Office of Housing must provide written notification to the local HUD Office within 10 business days of determining it is necessary to deny moves to a higher-cost unit based on insufficient funding [24 CFR 982.354 (e)].

Baltimore County Office of Housing will deny a family permission to move on grounds that the Baltimore County Office of Housing does not have sufficient funding for continued assistance if (a) Baltimore County Office of Housing can demonstrate that the move will, in fact, result in higher subsidy costs; and (b) Baltimore County Office of Housing can demonstrate that it does not have sufficient funding in its annual budget to accommodate the higher subsidy costs. This policy applies to moves within the Baltimore County Office of Housing jurisdiction as well as to moves outside it under portability.

Baltimore County Office of Housing, prior to denying a portability move because it does not have sufficient funding, will contact the receiving PHA and confirm that the receiving PHA will not absorb the family. If the receiving PHA will absorb the family, the Baltimore County Office of Housing will approve the move under portability.

If Baltimore County Office of Housing denies a move under portability because it does not have sufficient funding, Baltimore County Office of Housing will promptly notify the family (assuming the family is still a participant in the Baltimore County Office of Housing's Housing Choice Voucher Program) once there is sufficient funding to support the family's move.

Family Break-Up

Upon break-up of the family, Baltimore County Office of Housing will determine which family member (s) will retain the Housing Choice Voucher assistance. The factors which will be considered in making this decision are:

- The household member(s) remaining in the assisted unit.
- The interest of minor children or of ill, elderly or disabled family members.
- Whether family members were forced to leave the unit as a result of actual or threatened physical violence against those family members.
- Court determination of which family member(s) will retain housing assistance in cases of divorce or separation.

Evictions

The owner may evict in accordance with Federal Regulations or may institute court action, using the grounds for eviction available through Maryland State Law, or the owner may obtain a signed mutual termination agreement. The housing assistance payment is terminated when the lease is terminated by the owner.

Notice of the eviction must be given to Baltimore County Office of Housing either by the family or the owner.

Absences from Unit

Per 24 CFR 982.312, participants may be absent from the unit for brief periods of time not to exceed a period of more than 180 consecutive calendar days in any circumstance, or for any reason, without having their Housing assistance terminated. The PHA may allow absence for a lesser period of time.

Accordingly, Baltimore County Office of Housing participants may be absent from the unit for a consecutive period of time not to exceed three (3) weeks.

Prior to the absence from the unit, participants are to promptly notify the Baltimore County Office of Housing in writing, and include any information requested on the purposes of family absences. The family must supply any information or certification requested by the Baltimore County Office of Housing to verify the family is residing in the unit, or relating to family absence from the unit.

If the participant does not notify the Baltimore County Office of Housing prior to the absence from the unit, Housing Assistance may be terminated effective the first day of verified absence.

Security Deposits

All owners entering into a HAP contract on or after October 2, 1995 may collect a Security Deposit in accordance with CFR Section 982.313 (a). It must be placed in an account that complies with Maryland State Law. Baltimore County Office of Housing will not impose any limit on the owner Security Deposit providing that the deposit amount does not exceed the private market practices or security deposits collected for the owner's unassisted units.

If a family vacates its unit, the owner, subject to State and local law, may use the Security Deposit as reimbursement for any unpaid family contribution or other amounts owed under the lease.

Any Security Deposit provided by the Baltimore County of Housing must be returned to the Baltimore County Office of Housing within forty-five (45) days of the family move-out and within the terms of the Security Deposit Agreement.

Repayment Agreements

Use of Repayment Agreements

If it is determined an applicant or participant owes money to Baltimore County Office of Housing (or another PHA) a Promissory Note in the form of a Repayment Agreement may be executed by the participant or applicant with the Baltimore County Office of Housing to permit payback of a debt over a specified period of time.

Repayment Agreements may be executed for, but are not limited to, the following circumstances:

- failure to report changes in income or family size that results in overpayment of assistance.

Participants owing money must be notified of their liability and informed that they may be required to enter into a Repayment Agreement as a condition of continued assistance.

Payment amounts should be affordable for the participant or applicant and for a specified term not to exceed 12 months unless extended by the Executive Director.

If an applicant or participant has signed a Repayment Agreement with Baltimore County Office of Housing (or any other PHA) and they breach the agreement, Baltimore County Office of Housing may deny or terminate assistance.

Denial of Landlord

The Denial of Landlord Participation List (DLL) is a directory that is maintained by the Baltimore County Office of Housing (Office of Housing) of Single Family or Multifamily Housing. This list excludes an owner from further participation in Baltimore County's Housing Choice Voucher Program for a variety of reasons. The DLL will be composed of individuals and companies who fail to comply with specified program standards. If an owner is placed on the DLL any property in which the ownership holds an interest is also placed on the list. In some cases, the offense that leads to placement on the DLL can be remedied by the owner. The decision to deny owners on the DLL participation in the Housing Choice Voucher Program is up to the discretion of the Baltimore County Office of Housing.

Any owner that is currently on the HUD Limited Denials of Participation List (LDP List) will be denied participation in the Housing Choice Voucher Program. The LDP List will take precedent over the Baltimore County Office of Housing's DLL process. More information on the LDP List can be found at https://www.hud.gov/program_offices/general_counsel/limited_denial_participation_hud_funding_disqualification of participation.

There are two ways in which an owner is placed on the DLL: (1) contract violations that are related to the Housing Quality Standards (HQS)/National Standards for the Physical Inspection of Real Estate (NSPIRE) and (2) contract violations that are unrelated to the HQS/NSPIRE. Actions taken by the Baltimore County Office of Housing will follow an escalation process. This process includes provisions for a warning as well as a probation period before denial proceedings are implemented. The Integrity Unit will track owner violations, manage the DLL, and communicate with owners.

Contract Violations Related to HQS/NSPIRE

HQS/NSPIRE violations that result in DLL actions are determined by the percentage of the total number of owner properties that fail HQS/NSPIRE for owner related items within a 12-month period. The Inspections Unit

will evaluate the failure rates. Owners that have 50% or more units that failed HQS/NSPIRE will result in a first offense. The failure items will be determined in congruence with the HQS HUD-52580/NSPIRE Inspection checklist.

Level of Severity

<u>First Offense</u> – The owner will be placed on an 18-month probationary period. This probation will not interrupt owner participation in the Housing Choice Voucher Program At the end of the 18-month probationary period, the failure rate will be re-evaluated. If the failure rate remains at 50% or more, it will result in a second offense.

The owner will receive written notification of their probationary status within ten business days from the determination of the first offense from the Integrity Unit. The notification will explain the offense in detail, request an appointment to counsel the owner on remediation, and warn of a one (1) year suspension if the owner continues to fail 50% or more HQS/NSPIRE inspections.

If the failure rate has decreased below a 50% unit failure rate, the owner's participation in the Housing Choice Voucher Program may continue. The probation status will remain part of the owner's record and will factor into actions taken for any future violation(s).

<u>Second Offense</u> – The owner is placed on the DLL List and is suspended from participating in the Housing Choice Voucher Program for one (1) year. The Integrity Unit will send a letter within ten business days of the determination of the second offense that identifies the violation(s) that were committed, the effective date of the suspension, and offer the owner the opportunity to request an informal hearing. During this suspension, an owner will not be allowed to lease any additional units under the Housing Choice Voucher Program or receive Housing Assistance Payments (HAP). Any expiring HAP contracts during the 12-month period will not be renewed.

After the 12-month suspension period the owner will be allowed participate in the Housing Choice Voucher Program for an 18-month probationary period. At the end of the 18-month probationary period, an evaluation will be conducted. If it results in a failure rate of 50% or more it will result in a third offense.

<u>Third Offense</u> – The owner is placed on the DLL List and is suspended from participating in the Housing Choice Voucher Program for five (5) years. The Integrity Unit will send a letter within 10 business days from the determination of the third offense identifying the violation(s) that were committed and the effective date of the suspension. During this suspension, an owner will not be allowed to lease under the Housing Choice Voucher Program or receive HAP payments. Any expiring HAP contracts will not be renewed.

After the 5-year suspension period the owner will be allowed participate in the Housing Choice Voucher Program for an 18-month probationary period. At the end of the 18-month probationary period, an evaluation will be conducted. If it results in a failure rate of 50% or more it will result in a fourth offense.

<u>Fourth Offense</u> – The owner is placed on the DLL List and denied participation in the Housing Choice Voucher Program permanently. The Integrity Unit will send a letter within ten business days from the determination of the fourth offense identifying the violation(s) that were committed and the effective date of the denial. The owner will no longer be allowed to lease under the Housing Choice Voucher Program or receive HAP payments.

Reinstatement from Denial

An owner may request reinstatement in writing. The decision to reinstate will be at the sole discretion of the Baltimore County Office of Housing. If reinstated, the owner's previous violation(s) will remain on the owner's record and factor in to any future actions.

Contract Violations Unrelated to HQS/NSPIRE

Contract violations that result in DLL actions are found in the HUD-52641 Housing Assistance Payment Contract – Parts A, B and C.

Appeals

When the Office of Housing notifies an owner that participation in the Housing Choice Voucher Program has been or will be suspended or denied, that owner has the option to dispute the decision by requesting an informal hearing. The owner has ten (10) business days from the date of the notification of suspension to request an informal hearing in writing. If the hearing is requested, the Integrity Unit will schedule an informal hearing and notify the owner in writing within ten (10) business days.

Informal hearings will be conducted by a Hearing Officer designated by the Office of Housing. The Officer will be someone who was not involved in the decision to suspend or deny participation. The Hearing Officer will review oral arguments and evidence and make a decision, either to uphold or overturn the Baltimore County Office of Housing's decision. This decision will be based on a preponderance of the evidence presented at the hearing.

The Hearing Officer will notify the owner in writing of its final decision within ten (10) business days of the informal hearing. A decision that overturns the owner's suspension or denial will not interrupt participation in the Housing Choice Voucher Program. The owner's probation status will remain on record. If the decision to suspend the owner's participation is upheld, the Baltimore County Office of Housing will continue its action to end participation on the effective date of the original notification to suspend or deny.

Financial Management/Reporting Requirements

The Housing Assistance Payment (HAP) Register

Baltimore County Office of Housing will keep a HAP register for each tenant with the required information as attached.

The HAP Register will be kept up-to-date with all initial payments and subsequent changes entered.

Monitoring Program Performance

To ensure quality control Baltimore County Office of Housing will conduct monthly monitoring review of all Housing Choice Voucher Programs, activities, which may include the following:

- 1. Review of waiting list
- 2. Audit of files
- **3**. File fount
- 4. Bi-weekly review of HAP register
- 5. Review of financial records
- 6. Review of monthly utilization reports to maximize utilization by monitoring funding availability and commitment to subsidized households to determine if voucher should be issued.
- 7. Sample review of HQS/NSPIRE

Baltimore County Office of Housing will closely monitor the Administrative Fee Reserve to ascertain that ongoing administrative fees are sufficient to cover ongoing administrative expenses. Proposed expenditures not in accordance with the approved budget require prior approval for a budget amendment by the Director of Health and Human Services and the Office of Budget and Finance for Baltimore County.

HUD Regulatory Amendments

Revisions to existing program regulations will be automatically incorporated in this plan subsequent to its effective date. Special rules for use of available funds will be followed when HUD provides funding for a special purpose.

Payment Standard

The Baltimore County Office of Housing determines the amount of subsidy a family will receive but does not limit the rent charged by the owner.

The maximum subsidy calculation is done at the time a family is issued a Housing Voucher.

Establishing the maximum subsidy enables the family to "shop" for housing.

The actual Baltimore County Office of Housing subsidy can be calculated only after the family has selected a specific unit and the gross rent for the unit is known.

The family may pay more than 30% of monthly adjusted income for rent and utilities.

The standards will be reviewed annually.

Adjustments to the payment standards will be made when required due to economic reasons and/or due to an adjustment in the areas Fair Market Rents. In an effort to allow flexibility, the payment standards will be set in accordance with federal regulations between 90% and 110% of the current Fair Market Rent. The factors in determining the standards will largely be affected by market conditions and trends. Baltimore County Office of Housing reserves the right to establish standards by Census Tract, if applicable and warranted, to encourage deconcentration and enhanced choice.

The Baltimore County Office of Housing may establish a separate payment standard amount within the basic range for a designated part of an FMR area

The payment standard used for a family at regular reexamination will not be less than the applicable standard previously used unless the family's size or composition increases or decreases in accordance with Baltimore County Office of Housing occupancy standards.

Exception Payment Standards for Providing Reasonable Accommodation

Pursuant PIH 2016-05, the Baltimore County Office of Housing may approve a payment standard of not more than 120 percent of the FMR without HUD approval if requested as a reasonable accommodation by a family that includes a person with a disability.

The Baltimore County Office of Housing must maintain documentation that shows:

- A rent reasonableness analysis was conducted in accordance with the Housing Choice Voucher Program regulations at 24 CFR 982.507;
- The family requested lease approval for the unit and requested an exception payment standard as a reasonable accommodation; and
- The unit has features that meet the needs of a family member with disabilities. For example, a unit may be suitable because of its physical features or for other reasons, such as having the requisite number of bedrooms, location on an accessible transit route, or proximity to accessible employment, education, services, or recreation.

The family must submit a request for a reasonable accommodation in writing and/or include supporting documentation, for example from a medical professional.

Project Based Voucher (PBV) Program

On October 13, 2005, HUD published final regulations for the Project-Based Voucher (PBV) program, superseding regulations at 24 CFR part 983 (see 70 FR 59892). This Addendum provides the Baltimore County Office of Housing (Baltimore County Office of Housing) policies and procedures for its PBV program in

accordance with the new regulations.

Baltimore County Office of Housing's PBV program is subject to the regulations at 24 CFR part 983, which includes regulations governing policies and procedures that are not specified in this Administrative Plan.

In addition to the policies and procedures stated below, and other PBV regulations stated at 24 CFR part 983, Baltimore County Office of Housing's PBV program is subject to most of the requirements of the Housing Choice Voucher Program, as specified in this Administrative Plan and in other HUD regulations.

Jurisdiction

The jurisdiction for Baltimore County Office of Housing's PBV program is within the confines of Baltimore County.

Baltimore County Office of Housing's PBV Commitments and Priorities

Baltimore County Office of Housing's PBV program is designed to ensure that PBV assistance is used to support goals that could not be equally achieved through the use of tenant-based voucher assistance. Baltimore County Office of Housing's PBV program has committed to the following priorities:

- 1. Expand and/or preserve the supply of affordable housing in an effort to increase the affordable housing choices of residents within the jurisdiction.
- 2. Support projects which further revitalize neighborhoods, promote the de-concentration of poverty and generally provide increased housing and economic opportunities.
- 3. Work with the community to identify and serve populations with particular housing needs, including but not limited to the provision of supportive services to promote self-sufficiency and supportive housing for families with disabilities.

Proposal Submission and Selection

Request for Proposals Process

Baltimore County Office of Housing will select PBV proposals through a public Request for Proposals (RFP) process. Baltimore County Office of Housing's PBV RFP will be advertised in a manner to provide broad public notice of the opportunity to offer PBV proposals for consideration by Baltimore County Office of Housing. The public notice procedures will include publication of the general notice in a local newspaper of general circulation and other means designed and actually operated to provide broad public notice.

The public notice of the PBV RFP will specify the submission deadline. The public notice will inform owners or developers seeking project-based assistance of the availability of the full RFP document at Baltimore County Office of Housing's main offices at 6401 York Road, Drumcastle Center, Baltimore, Maryland 21212.

The full RFP document will provide detailed information about proposal submission and selection procedures and will be available upon request of interested parties at Baltimore County Office of Housing's main offices.

Property owners may submit PBV proposals in accordance with the proposal submission guidelines stated in the full RFP document. Proposals will be selected according to explicit criteria specified in the full RFP document, following the selection criteria stated below. Under no circumstances will Baltimore County Office of Housing's RFP selection criteria limit proposals to a single site or impose restrictions that explicitly or practically preclude owner submission of proposals for PBV housing on different sites.

Alternative Competitive Processes

In lieu of the above RFP process, HUD regulations permit Baltimore County Office of Housing to select a PBV proposal for housing assisted under a federal, state, or local government housing assistance, community

development, or supportive services program that requires competitive selection of proposals, where the proposal has been selected in accordance with such program's competitive selection requirements within three years of the PBV proposal selection date, and the earlier competitive selection proposal did not involve any consideration that the project would receive PBV assistance, or in other circumstances as allowed by the regulations or other PBV requirements.

Proposals for PBV assistance which have been independently selected for housing assistance as described above may be submitted to Baltimore County Office of Housing on a rolling basis. Baltimore County Office of Housing's selection of proposals under the alternative competitive processes may be contingent upon the owner providing additional information required according to Baltimore County Office of Housing's selection requirements and HUD and Baltimore County Office of Housing requirements for PBV assistance. Baltimore County Office of Housing will inform owners of any additional requirements at the time their proposals are submitted.

Selection Criteria

Proposals will be selected according to the following selection criteria:

- The housing must promote one of Baltimore County Office of Housing's priorities for its PBV program;
- The proposal must comply with all HUD program regulations and requirements;
- The property must be eligible housing;
- The proposal must comply with the HUD cap on PBV units per building;
- The housing site must meet the site selection standards detailed at 24 CFR 983.57;

Proposals that <u>have not</u> been through a state competition will be subject to the following:

- Proposals for new construction or rehabilitation projects must demonstrate capacity, experience, and successful outcomes in prior projects that indicate their ability to complete the construction work effectively and within the proposed schedule;
- Proposals for all housing must demonstrate capacity, experience, and successful outcomes in property management, particularly management of housing targeted to low-income persons and families;
- Proposals for supportive housing must demonstrate the capacity, experience, and successful outcomes of the supportive services provider that indicate its ability to effectively provide sufficient supportive services. More detailed information about minimum supportive services guidelines is provided later in this addendum.
- Proposals must provide evidence of sufficient financing commitments (for construction, operations, and supportive services if applicable) to demonstrate the project's long-term viability.

Public Notice and Review of Baltimore County Office of Housing Proposal Selection

At the conclusion of selection during the competitive process, Baltimore County Office of Housing will provide public notice of PBV proposal selections, including publication of public notice in a local newspaper of general circulation and/or other means designed and actually operated to provide broad public notice.

Baltimore County Office of Housing will make documentation available for public inspection regarding the basis for Baltimore County Office of Housing's selection of a PBV proposal.

Proposals selected via the alternate competitive process will be identified and included in the annual agency plan update, which includes publication (via public notice) of the process, documents and plans, and allows for public comment on the proposed selection.

Site Selection Standards

Baltimore County Office of Housing will only select proposals which demonstrate consideration of and compliance with the site selection standards at 24 CFR 983.57, as such may be amended or revised, which shall ensure that selected proposals will meet the above program goals of de-concentrating poverty, expanding housing

and economic opportunities, and otherwise providing needed housing support.

Supportive Services Guidelines and Requirements

Pursuant to HUD regulations, project-based assistance will ordinarily be limited to 25% of the units contained within the proposed project. However, for projects providing supportive services, each unit that is occupied by families receiving qualified supportive services shall be an "excepted unit" and shall not apply towards the 25% cap

Qualifying Supportive Services

- Participation in Baltimore County Office of Housing's FSS program
- Educational Services or Counseling
- Employment or vocational training, counseling or referrals
- Life skills training or counseling
- Credit counseling
- Personal finance training and counseling
- Healthcare prevention and/or Community Outreach
- Supportive housing for persons with developmental disabilities or mental illness
- Supportive housing for persons with legal custody of grandchildren
- Referrals to or provision of day care, after school programs or other youth services.

It is not necessary that the above services be provided by or at the project. However, to qualify for as an "excepted unit" a family must have at least one member receiving at least one qualifying supportive service. Proposals that include supportive services should identify the particular services that will be provided and the service provider(s). Baltimore County Office of Housing will evaluate proposals including supportive housing units on the basis of the specific services provided, the intensity of the services and the target population to be served. Baltimore County Office of Housing will also evaluate supportive housing proposals based on the history and track record of the proposed service providers and the need for the supportive housing at the proposed site.

Family Responsibility

At the family's annual income recertification, Baltimore County Office of Housing will require written documentation from the service provider indicating the family's continued compliance with the terms of the supportive services plans. Project owners will also be expected to provide some level of monitoring of the services provided. This monitoring should be detailed in the proposal, and will be evaluated as part of the section process. At Baltimore County Office of Housing's discretion, Baltimore County Office of Housing may request additional documentation of compliance with supportive service obligations.

The unit eligible for status as an "excepted unit" so long as at the time of the occupying family's initial tenancy at least one member of the family is receiving a qualifying supportive service. If the family completes an FSS contract of participation or the supportive services requirement, the unit will continue to count as an "excepted unit" for as long as the family resides in that unit.

Family Failure to Comply with Supportive Service Requirements

Failure without good cause by a family to complete or comply with its supportive service participation requirements will result in termination of the project-based assistance for that unit and may result in the termination of the lease by the project owner.

Waiting Lists

Baltimore County Office of Housing will establish individual site-based waiting lists for each PBV project selected.

Baltimore County Office of Housing will offer to place applicants who are listed on the waiting list for tenantbased assistance on the waiting list(s) for PBV assistance. Baltimore County Office of Housing will open and close the site-based waiting lists pursuant to the procedures outlined in the Administrative Plan.

Preferences

Baltimore County Office of Housing may establish separate preferences for each PBV project. These preferences may include those for elderly or disabled families, or preferences related to supportive housing programs. Preferences may include those outlined in the Administrative Plan.

Any preferences that would be necessary to the operation of the project, or required by a funding source must be disclosed in the proposal.

Supportive Housing Related Preferences

If PBV units include special accessibility features for persons with disabilities, Baltimore County Office of Housing will first refer families who require such accessibility features to the owner. For other units that are designated to receive supportive services, Baltimore County Office of Housing may give preference to disabled families who need services offered at a particular project. Project owners may advertise the project as offering services for a particular type of disability; however, the project must be open to all otherwise eligible persons with disabilities who may benefit from services provided in the project.

Only families that meet the following limits will be eligible for any supportive housing preference:

- Families (including individuals) with disabilities that significantly interfere with their ability to obtain and maintain themselves in housing
- Families that without appropriate supportive services will not be able to obtain or maintain themselves in housing
- Families for whom such services cannot be provided in a non-segregated setting.

Disabled residents will not be required to accept the particular services offered at the project.

Baltimore County Office of Housing is prohibited from granting preferences to persons with specific disabilities (see 24 CFR 982.207(b)(3)).

Applying for Admission

The process for applying for admission to the PBV program is not different than the process for applying for admission to the tenant-based program, which are provided in Baltimore County Office of Housing's Administrative Plan.

At the time of the application, Baltimore County Office of Housing will provide applicants with the opportunity to be placed on the tenant-based waiting list if open, or any open site-based waiting lists.

Tenant Selection

When notified of a vacancy in a PBV unit, Baltimore County Office of Housing will refer tenants according to the following procedures:

First-come, first-served among applicants on the specific PBV waiting list.

For PBV waiting lists that include preferences, Baltimore County Office of Housing will select applicants from the waiting list on a first-come, first-based basis who:

- Qualified for preference at the time of application; and
- Continue to qualify for preference at the time of admission.

Tenant Screening

Baltimore County Office of Housing's procedures for tenant screening for the PBV program are not different than procedures for screening tenant-based applicants, which are provided in Baltimore County Office of Housing's Administrative Plan.

Baltimore County Office of Housing's policy for providing information to owners about families referred to PBV units is not different than Baltimore County Office of Housing's policies for tenant-based applicants, which are provided in Baltimore County Office of Housing's Administrative Plan.

Procedures for Families Occupying a Wrong Size or an Accessible Unit Whose Accessibility Features are not required by the Family

If a family is determined by Baltimore County Office of Housing to occupy a wrong-sized unit, or a unit with accessibility features that the family does not require (and such unit is needed by a family that requires the accessibility features) then Baltimore County Office of Housing must promptly notify the family and the project owner of this determination and must offer continued assistance in another appropriately sized or accessible unit.

Continued assistance after unit, which may include, but is not limited to the following options:

- PBV assistance in an appropriate-sized unit (in the same building or in another building);
- Other project-based housing assistance (including occupancy of a public housing unit)
- Tenant-based rental assistance under the voucher program; or
- Other comparable public or private tenant-based assistance (e.g., under the HOME program).

For families who have been notified that they occupy a wrong-size unit, and offered continued assistance:

- If the PHA offers the families the opportunity to receive tenant-based rental assistance under the voucher program, the PHA must terminate the HAP payments for a wrong-sized unit at expiration of the term of the family's voucher (including any extensions granted by the PHA).
- If the PHA offers the family the opportunity for another form of continued housing assistance (as provided above), and the family does not accept the offer, does not move out of the PBV unit within a reasonable time as determined by the PHA, or both, the PHA must terminate the HAP payments for the wrong-sized unit, at the expiration of a reasonable period as determined by the PHA.

Right to Move

A family residing in a PBV unit may terminate the assisted lease any time after the first year of occupancy and request comparable tenant-based assistance from the Baltimore County Office of Housing.

Should a family terminate its PBV lease and request alternate assistance, the Baltimore County Office of Housing shall offer the family the opportunity for continued tenant-based rental assistance, or if such assistance is not immediately available upon termination of the lease, the Baltimore County Office of Housing will give the family priority to receive tenant-based rental assistance at the next available opportunity for such tenant-based rental assistance.

If the family terminates the assisted lease before the end of the first year of occupancy, the family will not be entitled to tenant-based assistance or priority for such assistance under this section. However, the family may reapply for tenant-based assistance or other project-based assistance as otherwise provided in this Administrative Plan.

Redetermination of Rent to Owner

The amount of rent to owner must not exceed the lowest of the following, with an exception for certain tax credit units:

- 1. An amount determined by Baltimore County Office of Housing, not to exceed 110 percent of the applicable fair market rent (for any exception payment standard approved by the Secretary) for the unit bedroom size minus any utility allowance;
- 2. The reasonable rent; or
- 3. The rent requested by the owner.

The owner may request an increase of the rent at the annual anniversary of the HAP contract by a 90-day written notice to Baltimore County Office of Housing.

Glossary

ABSORPTION- In portability, the point at which a receiving HA stops billing the initial HA for assistance on behalf of a portability family. The receiving HA uses funds available under the receiving HA consolidated ACC.

ACC - Annual contributions contract.

ACC RESERVE ACCOUNT (Formerly Project Reserve) - Account established by HUD from amounts by which the maximum payment to the HA under the consolidated ACC (during an HA fiscal year) exceeds the amount actually approved and paid. This account is used as the source of additional payments for the program.

ADJUSTED INCOME - Annual Income less the following allowances, determined in accordance with HUD instructions:

- A. \$480 for each Dependent;
- B. \$400 for any Elderly Family;
- C. For any Family that is not an Elderly Family but has a Handicapped or Disabled member other than the head of household or spouse, Handicapped Assistance Expenses in excess of three percent of Annual Income, but this allowance may not exceed the employment income received by Family members who are 18 years of age or older as a result of the assistance to the Handicapped or Disabled Person;
- D. For any Elderly Family
 - 1. That has no Handicapped Assistance Expenses, an allowance for Medical Expenses equal to the amount by which the Medical Expenses exceed three percent of Annual Income;
 - 2. That has Handicapped Assistance Expenses greater than or equal to three percent of Annual Income, an allowance for Handicapped Assistance Expenses computed in accordance with paragraph (c) this section, plus an allowance for Medical Expenses that is equal to the Families Medical Expenses;
 - 3. That has Handicapped Assistance Expenses that are less than three percent of Annual Income, an allowance for combined Handicapped Assistance Expenses and Medical Expenses that is equal to the amount by which the sum of these expenses exceeds three percent of Annual Income; and
 - 4.A. Child care expenses; or

R

- in the case of families assisted by Indian housing authorities, the greater of
 - i. child care expenses, or
 - ii. excessive travel expenses, not to exceed \$25 per family per week, for employment or education related travel.

ADMINISTRATIVE FEE - Fee paid by HUD to the HA for administration of the program.

ADMINISTRATIVE FEE RESERVE (Formerly Operating Reserve) - Account established by HA from excess administrative fee income. The administrative fee reserve must be used for housing purposes.

- A. The HA must maintain ad administrative fee reserve (formerly operating reserve) for the program. There are separate administrative fee reserve accounts for the HA's voucher programs. The HA must credit to the administrative fee reserve the total of:
 - a. The Amount by which program administrative fees paid by HUD for an HA fiscal year exceed the HA program administrative expenses for the fiscal year; plus
 - b. Interest earned on the administrative fee reserve.
- B. The HA must use funds in the administrative fee reserve to pay program administrative expenses in excess of administrative fees paid by HUD for an HA fiscal year. If funds in the administrative fee reserve are not needed to cover HA administrative expenses (to the end of the last expiring funding increment under the consolidated ACC), the HA may use these funds for other housing purposes permitted by State and local law. However, HUD may prohibit use of the funds for certain purposes.

- The HA Board of Commissioners or other authorized officials must establish the maximum amount that may be charged against the administrative fee reserve without specific approval.
- If the HA has not adequately administered any Housing Choice Voucher Program, HUD may prohibit use of funds in the administrative fee reserve, and may direct the HA to use funds in the reserve to improve administration of the program or to reimburse ineligible expenses.

ADMINISTRATIVE PLAN - The administrative plan described HA policies for administration of the tenantbased programs.

- A. The HA must adopt a written administrative plan that establishes local policies for administration of the program in accordance with HUD requirements. The administrative plan and any revisions of the plan must be formally adopted by the HA Board of Commissioners or other authorized HA officials. The administrative plan states HA policy on matters for which the HA has discretion to establish local policies.
- B. The administrative plan must be in accordance with HUD regulations and other requirements. The HA must review the administrative plan if needed to comply with HUD requirements. The HA must give HUD a copy of the administrative plan.
- C. The HA must administer the program in accordance with the HA administrative plan.
- D. The HA administrative plan must cover HA policies on these subjects:
 - a. How the HA selects applicants from the HA waiting list, including applicants with federal and other preferences, and procedures for closing and reopening the HA waiting list;
 - b. Issuing or denying vouchers, including HA policy governing the voucher term and any extensions or suspension of the term. Suspension means stopping the clock on the term of a family's voucher after the family submits a request for lease approval. If the HA decides to allow extensions or suspensions of the voucher term, the HA administrative plan must describe how the HA determines whether to grant extensions or suspensions, and how the HA determines the length of any extension or suspension;
 - c. Any special rules for use of available funds when HUD provides funding to the HA for a special purpose (e.g., desegregation), including funding for specified families or a specified category of families;
 - d. Occupancy policies, including:
 - i.Definition of what group of persons may qualify as a family;
 - ii.Definition of when a family is considered to be continuously assisted :;
 - e. Encouraging participation by owners of suitable units located outside areas of low income or minority concentration;
 - f. Assisting a family that claims that illegal discrimination has prevented the family from leasing a suitable unit;
 - g.A statement of the HA policy on providing information about a family to prospective owners;
 - h.Disapproval of owners;
 - i. Subsidy standards;
 - j. Family absence from the dwelling unit;
 - k. How to determine who remains in the program if a family breaks up;

1. Informal review procedures for applicants;

- m. Informal hearing procedures for participants;
- n. For the voucher program: the process for establishing and revising payment standards, including affordability adjustments;
- o. Special policies concerning special housing types in the program (e.g., use of shared housing); and p.Policies concerning payment by a family to the HA of amounts the family owes the HA.

ADMISSION - The effective date of the first HAP contract for a family (first day of initial lease term) in a tenantbased program. This is the point when the family becomes a participant in the program. ANNUAL CONTRIBUTIONS CONTRACT (ACC) - A written contract between HUD and an HA. Under the contract HUD agrees to provide funding for operation of the program, and the HA agrees to comply with HUD requirements for the program.

ANNUAL INCOME:

- A. Annual Income is the anticipated total income from all sources received by the Family head and spouse (even if temporarily absent) and by each additional member of the Family, including all net income derived from assets for the 12-month period following the effective date of certification of income, exclusive of certain types of income as provided in paragraph (c) of this section.
- B. Annual Income includes, but is not limited to:
 - a. The full amount, before any payroll deductions, of wages and salaries, overtime pay, commissions, fees, tips and bonuses, and other compensation for personal services.
 - b. The net income from operation of a business or profession. Expenditures for business expansion or amortization of capital indebtedness shall not be used as deductions in determining net income. An allowance for depreciation of assets used in a business or profession may be deducted, based on straight-line depreciation, as provided in Internal Revenue Service regulations. Any withdrawal of cash or assets from the operation of a business or profession will be included in income, except to the extent the withdrawal is reimbursement of cash or assets invested in the operation by the Family;
 - c. Interest, dividends, and other net income of any kind from real or personal property. Expenditures for amortization of capital indebtedness shall not be used as a deduction in determining net income. An allowance for depreciation is permitted only as authorized in paragraph (b)(2) of this section. Any withdrawal of cash or assets from an investment will be included in income, except to the extent the withdrawal is reimbursement of cash or assets invested by the Family. Where the Family has Net Family Assets in excess of \$5,000, Annual Income shall include the greater of the actual income derived from all Net Family Assets or a percentage of the value of such Assets based on the current passbook savings rate, as determined by HUD;
 - d. The full amount of periodic payments received from Social Security, annuities, insurance policies, retirement funds, pensions, disability or death benefits, and other similar types of periodic receipts, including a lump sum payment for the delayed start of a periodic payment (but see paragraph (c)(13) of this section);
 - e. Payments in lieu of earnings, such as unemployment and disability compensation, workers compensation and severance pay (but see paragraph (c)(3) of this section);
 - f. Welfare Assistance. If the Welfare Assistance payment includes an amount specifically designated for shelter and utilities that is subject to adjustment by the Welfare Assistance agency in accordance with the actual cost of shelter and utilities, the amount of Welfare Assistance income to be included as income shall consist of:
 - i. The amount of the allowance or grant exclusive of the amount specifically designated for shelter or utilities, plus
 - ii. The maximum amount that the Welfare Assistance agency could in fact allow the Family for shelter and utilities. If the Family's Welfare Assistance is ratably reduced from the standard of need by applying a percentage, the amount calculated under this paragraph (b)(6)(ii) shall be the amount resulting from one application of the percentage;
 - g.Periodic and determinable allowances, such as alimony and the court ordered annual or voluntarily provided child support payments, and regular contributions or gifts received from persons not residing in the dwelling;
 - h.All regular pay, special pay and allowances of a member of the Armed Forces (but see paragraph (c)(7) of this section); and
- C. Annual income does not include the following:
 - a. Income from employment of children (including foster children) under the age of 18 years;
 - b. Payments received for the care of foster children or foster adults (usually individuals with disabilities, unrelated to the tenant family, who are unable to live alone);

- c. Lump-sum additions to Family assets, such as inheritances, insurance payments (including payments under health and accident insurance and Worker's compensation), capital gains and settlement for personal or property losses (but see paragraph (b)(5) of this section);
- d. Amounts received by the Family that are specifically for, or in reimbursement of, the cost of medical expenses for any family member;
- e. Income of a live-in Aide. A person who resides with an Elderly, Disabled, or Handicapped Person or Persons and who
 - i. Is determined to be essential to the care and well-being of the Person(s);

ii.Is not obligated for the support of the Person(s); and

- iii.Would not be living in the unit except to provide the necessary supportive services.
- f. The full amount of student financial assistance paid directly to the student or to the educational institution;
- g. The special pay to a Family member serving in the Armed Forces who is exposed to hostile fire;

h.

- i.Amounts received under training programs funded by HUD;
- ii.Amounts received by a disabled person that are disregarded for a limited time for purposes of Supplemental Security Income eligibility and benefits because they are set aside for use under a Plan to Attain Self-Sufficiency (PASS);
- iii.Amounts received by a participant in other publicly assisted programs which are specifically for or in reimbursement of out-of-pocket expenses incurred (special equipment, clothing, transportation, child care, etc.) and which are made solely to allow participation in a specific program;
- iv.A resident service stipend. A resident service stipend is a modest amount (not to exceed \$200 per month) received by a resident for performing a service for the owner, on a parttime basis, that enhances the quality of life in the development. Such services may include, but are not limited to, fire patrol, hall monitoring, lawn maintenance, and resident initiatives coordination. No Resident may receive more than one such stipend during the same period of time; or
- v.Compensation from State or local employment training programs and training of a family member as resident management staff. Amounts excluded by this provision must be received under employment training programs with clearly defined goals and objectives, and are excluded only for a limited period as determined in advance;
- i. Temporary, nonrecurring or sporadic income (including gifts);
- j. For all initial determinations and reexaminations of income carried out on or after April 23, 1993, reparation payments paid by a foreign government pursuant to claims filed under the laws of that government by persons who were persecuted during the Nazi era;
- k.Earnings in excess of \$480 for each full-time student 18 years old or older (excluding the head of household and spouse);
- 1. Adoption assistance payments in excess of \$480 per adopted child;
- m. Deferred periodic payments of supplemental security income and social security benefits that are received in a lump sum payment.
- n. Amounts received by the family in the form of refunds or rebates under state or local law for property taxes paid on the dwelling unit;
- o. Amounts paid by a state agency to a family with a developmentally disabled family member living at home to offset the cost of services and equipment needed to keep the developmentally disabled family member at home; or
- p. Amounts specifically excluded by any other Federal statute from consideration as income for purposes of determining eligibility or benefits under a category of assistance programs that includes assistance under the United States Housing Act of 1937. A notice will be published in the FEDERAL REGISTER and distributed to Baltimore County Office of Housing's and owners identifying the benefits that qualify for this exclusion. Updates will be published and distributed when necessary.

- D. If it is not feasible to anticipate a level of income over a 12-month period, the income anticipated for a shorter period may be annualized, subject to a re-determination at the end of the shorter period.
- E. Any family receiving the reparation payments referred to in paragraph (c)(10) of this section that has been requested to repay assistance under this chapter as a result of receipt of such payments shall not be required to make further repayments on or after April 23, 1993.

APPLICANT (Applicant Family) - A family that has applied for admission to a program, but is not yet a participant in the program.

BUDGET AUTHORITY - An amount authorized and appropriated by the Congress for payment to HA's under the program. For each funding increment in an HA program, budget Authority is the maximum amount that may be paid by HUD to the HA over the ACC term of the funding increment.

CONSOLIDATED ANNUAL CONTRIBUTIONS CONTRACT (Consolidated ACC)

- A. NATURE OF ACC
 - a. An annual contributions contract (ACC) is a written contract between HUD and an HA. Under the ACC, HUD agrees to make payments to the HA, over a specified term, for housing assistance payments to owners and for the HA administrative fee. The ACC specifies the maximum annual payment by HUD, and the maximum payment over the ACC term. The HA agrees to administer the program in accordance with HUD regulations and requirements.
 - b. HUD's commitment to make payments for each funding increment in the HA program constitutes a separate ACC. However, commitments for all the funding increments in an HA program are listed in one consolidated contractual document called the consolidated annual contributions contract (consolidated ACC). A single consolidated ACC covers funding for the HA voucher program.
- B. BUDGET AUTHORITY AND CONTRACT AUTHORITY
 - a. Budget authority is the maximum amount that may be paid by HUD to an HA over the ACC term of a funding increment. Contract authority is the maximum annual payment for the funding increment. Budget authority for a funding increment is equal to contract authority times the number of years in the increment term. Before adding a funding increment to the consolidated ACC for an HA program, HUD reserves budget authority from amounts authorized and appropriated by the Congress for the program.
 - b. For each funding increment, the ACC specifies the initial term over which HUD will make payments for the HA program, and the contract authority and budget authority for the funding increment. For a given HA fiscal year, the amount of HUD's maximum annual payment for the HA program equals the sum of the contract Authority for all of the funding increments under the consolidated ACC. However, this maximum amount does not include contract authority for an expired funding increment. If the term of a funding increment expires during the HA fiscal year, this maximum amount only includes the pro-rata portion of contract authority for the portion of the HA fiscal year prior to expiration. (Additional payments may be made from the ACC reserve account described in 982.154.) However, the amount to be paid must be approved by HUD, and may be less than the maximum payment.

CONTIGUOUS MSA - In portability, an MSA that shares a common boundary with the MSA in which the jurisdiction of the initial HA is located.

CONTINUOUSLY ASSISTED - An applicant is continuously assisted under the 1937 Housing Act if the family is already receiving assistance under any 1937 Housing Act Program when the family is admitted to the voucher program.

CONTRACT AUTHORITY - The maximum annual payment by HUD to an HA for a funding increment.

DISABLED PERSON - A person who is under a disability as defined in section 223 of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 423), or who has a developmental disability as defined in section 102(7) of the Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act (42 U.S.C. 6001(7)).

DISPLACED PERSON - A person or family displaced by government action, or whose dwelling has been extensively damaged or destroyed as a result of a disaster declared or otherwise formally recognized pursuant to Federal disaster relief laws, defined as follows:

- A. A definite and final order requiring demolition, closing or improvement and allowing no alternative must have been issued by the appropriate authority.
- B. The person or family must live in the dwelling at the time of the order is entered or at the time of damage or disaster. In the event a unit becomes occupied subsequent to its having been vacated by a person or by a family entitled to preference, such new occupant shall not also be entitled to preference, even though it may become necessary to serve him with an official notice to vacate.

DOMICILE - The legal residence of the household head or spouse as determined in accordance with State and local law.

DRUG-RELATED CRIMINAL ACTIVITY - Term means:

- 1. Drug-trafficking; or
- 2. Illegal use, or possession for personal use, of a controlled substance (as defined in section 102 of the Controlled Substances Act (21 U.S.C. 802).

DRUG-TRAFFICKING -The illegal manufacture, sale or distribution, or the possession with intent to manufacture, sell or distribute, of a controlled substance (as defined in section 102 of the Controlled Substances Act (21 U.S.C. 802).

ELDERLY FAMILY - A Family whose Head of Household or Spouse or whose sole member is:

- 1. At least 62 years old,
- 2. A Disabled Person, or
- 3. A Handicapped Person as defined in this section, and may include two or more elderly (at least 62 years old), Disabled or Handicapped Person living together, or one or more such persons living with another person who is determined to be essential to his or her care and well-being.

ELDERLY PERSON - A person who is at least 62 years of age.

ELIGIBILITY- Term means:

- A. WHEN APPLICANT IS ELIGIBLE: GENERAL The HA may only admit an eligible family to a program. To be eligible, the applicant must be a family, must be income-eligible, and must be a citizen or a non-citizen who has eligible immigration status as determined in accordance with 24 CFR part 5.
- B. INCOME
 - a. To be income eligible, the family must be either:

i.A very low-income family; or

- ii.A low-income family in any of the following categories:
 - 1. A low-income family that is \Box continuously assisted under the 1937 Housing Act.
 - 2. A low-income family physically displaced by rental rehabilitation activity under 24 CFR part 511.
 - 3. A low-income non-purchasing family residing in a HOPE 1 (HOPE for Public and Indian Housing Homeownership) or HOPE 2 (HOPE for Homeownership of Multifamily Units) project.
 - 4. A low-income non-purchasing family residing in a project subject to a homeownership program under 24 CFR 248.173.
 - 5. A low-income family displaced as a result of the prepayment of a mortgage or voluntary termination of mortgage insurance contract under 24 CFR 248.165.
 - 6. For the voucher program only, a low-income family residing in a HUD-owned multifamily rental housing project when HUD sells, forecloses or demolishes the project.
- b. The HA determines whether the family is income-eligible by comparing the family's annual income (gross income) with the HUD-established very low-income limit or low-income limit for the area. The applicable income limit for issuance of a voucher when a family is selected for the program is the highest income limit (for the family unit size) for areas in the HA jurisdiction. The applicable income limit for admission to the program is the income limit for the area where the family is initially assisted in the program. The family may only use the voucher to rent a unit in an area where the family is income eligible at admission to the program.

C. FAMILY COMPOSITION

- a. A family may be a single person or a group of persons.
- b. A family includes a family with a child or children.
- c. A group of persons consisting of two or more elderly persons or disabled persons living together, or one or more elderly or disabled persons living with one or more live-in aides is a family. The HA determines if any other group of persons qualifies as a family.
- d. A single person family may be:
 - i.An elderly person.
 - ii.A displaced person.
 - iii.A disabled person.
 - iv.Any other single person.
- e. A child who is temporarily away from the home because of placement in foster care is considered a member of the family.
- D. CONTINUOUSLY ASSISTED

- a. An applicant is continuously assisted under the 1937 Housing Act if this family is already receiving assistance under any 1937 Housing Act if the family is already receiving assistance under any 1937 Housing Act program when the family is admitted to the certificate or voucher program.
- b. The HA must establish policies concerning whether and to what extent a brief interruption between assistance under one of these programs and admission to the certificate or voucher program will be considered to break continuity of assistance under the 1937 Housing Act.

EXCEPTION RENT - In the certificate program, an initial rent (contract rent plus any utility allowance) in excess of the published FMR. In the certificate program, the exception rent is approved by HUD, and is used in determining the initial contract rent. In the voucher program, the HA may adopt a payment standard up to the exception rent limit approved by HUD for the HA certificate program.

FAIR MARKET RENT (FMR) - The rent, including the cost of utilities (except telephone), that would be required to be paid in the housing market area to obtain privately owned, existing, decent, safe and sanitary rental housing of modest (non-luxury) nature with suitable amenities. Fair market rents for existing housing are established by HUD for housing units of varying sizes (number of bedrooms), and are published in the FEDERAL REGISTER in accordance with 24 CFR part 888 as follows.

FAMILY -

- a. A family may be a single person or a group of persons.
- b.A family includes a family with a child or children.
- c. A group of persons consisting of two or more elderly persons or disabled persons living together, or one or more elderly or disabled persons living with one or more live-in aides is a family. The HA determines if any other group of persons qualifies as a family.
- d. A single person family may be:
 - i.An elderly person. ii.A displaced person.
 - iii.A disabled person.
 - iv.Any other single person.

FAMILY SELF-SUFFICIENCY PROGRAM (FSS PROGRAM) - The program established by an HA to promote self-sufficiency of assisted families, including the provision of supportive services (42 U.S.C. 1437u).

FAMILY UNIT SIZE - The appropriate number of bedrooms for a family. Family unit size is determined by the HA under the HA subsidy standards.

FOSTER ADULT – a member of the household who is 18 years or older and meets the definition of a foster adult under the state law. In general, a foster adult is unable to live independently due to a debilitating physical or mental condition and is placed with family by an authorized placement agency or by judgment, decree, or other order of any court of competent jurisdiction.

FOSTER CHILD – a member of the household who meets the definition of a foster child under state law. In general, a foster child is placed with a family by an authorized placement agency (e.g., public child welfare agency) or by judgment, decree, or other order of any court of competent jurisdiction.

FMR - Fair market rent.

FMR/EXCEPTION RENT LIMIT - The Housing Choice Voucher existing housing fair market rent published by HUD Headquarters, or any exception rent. In the certificate program, the initial contract rent for a dwelling unit plus any utility allowance may not exceed the FMR/exception rent limit (for the dwelling unit or for the family unit size). In the voucher program, the HA may adopt a payment standard up the FMR/exception rent limit.

FSS PROGRAM - Family self-sufficiency program.

FUNDING INCREMENT - Each commitment of budget authority by HUD to an HA under the consolidated annual contributions contract for the HA program.

HA - Housing Agency.

HANDICAPPED ASSISTANCE EXPENSES - Reasonable expenses that are anticipated, during the period for which Annual Income is computed, for attendant care and auxiliary apparatus for a Handicapped or Disabled Family member, and that are necessary to enable a Family member (including the Handicapped or Disabled member) to be employed, provided that the expenses are neither paid to a member of the Family nor reimbursed by an outside source.

HANDICAPPED PERSON - A person having a physical or mental impairment that:

- a. Is expected to be of a long-continued and indefinite duration,
- b. Substantially impedes his or her ability to live independently, and
- c. Is of such a nature that such ability could be improved by more suitable housing conditions.

HAP CONTRACT - Housing assistance payments contract.

HOUSING AGENCY (HA) - A State, county, municipality or other governmental entity or public body (or agency or instrumentality thereof) authorized to engage in or assist in the development or operation of low-income housing, including an Indian housing authority (IHA). (Baltimore County Office of Housing and HA mean the same thing.)

HOUSING ASSISTANCE PAYMENT - The monthly assistance payment by an HA. The total assistance payment consists of:

- 1. A payment to the owner for rent to owner under the family's lease.
- 2. An additional payment to the family if the total assistance payment exceeds the rent to owner. In the certificate program, the additional payment is called a utility reimbursement.

HOUSING ASSISTANCE PAYMENTS CONTRACT (HAP CONTRACT) - A written contact between an HA and an owner, in the form prescribed by HUD headquarters, in which the HA agrees to make housing assistance payments to the owner on behalf of an eligible family.

HOUSING QUALITY STANDARDS (HQS) - The HUD minimum quality standards for housing assisted under the tenant-based programs. See 24 CFR 982.401 for specifics.

HQS - Housing Quality Standards.

HUD REQUIREMENTS - HUD requirements for the Housing Choice Voucher Programs. HUD requirements are issued by HUD headquarters, as regulations, FEDERAL REGISTER notices or other binding program directives.

IHA - Indian housing authority.

INDIAN - Any person recognized as an Indian or Alaska Native by an Indian Tribe, the federal government, or any State.

INDIAN HOUSING AUTHORITY (IHA) - A housing agency established either:

- 1. By exercise of the power of self-government of an Indian Tribe, independent of State law; or
- 2. By operation of State law providing specifically for housing authorities for Indians.

INITIAL CONTRACT RENT -In the certificate program, the contract rent at the beginning of the initial lease term.

INITIAL HA - In portability, the term refers to both:

- 1. An HA that originally selected a family that subsequently decides to move out of the jurisdiction of the selecting HA.
- 2. An HA that absorbed a family that subsequently decides to move out of the jurisdiction of the selecting HA.

INITIAL LEASE TERM - The initial term of the assisted lease. The initial lease term must be for at least one year.

INITIAL RENT TO OWNER - The rent to owner at the beginning of the initial lease term.

JURISDICTION - The area in which the HA has authority under State and local law to administer the program.

LEASE:

- 1. A written agreement between an owner and a tenant for the leasing of a dwelling unit to the tenant. The lease establishes the conditions for occupancy of the dwelling unit by a family with housing assistance payments under a HAP Contract between the owner and the HA.
- 2. In cooperative housing, a written agreement between a cooperative and a member of the cooperative. The agreement establishes the conditions for occupancy of the members cooperative dwelling unit by the members family with housing assistance payments to the cooperative under a HAP contract between the cooperative and the HA. For purposes of part 982, the cooperative is the Housing Choice Voucher owner of the unit, and the cooperative member is the Housing Choice Voucher tenant.

LEASE ADDENDUM -In the lease between the tenant and the owner, the lease language required by HUD.

LIVE-IN AIDE -A person who resides with an Elderly, Disabled, or Handicapped Person or Persons and who:

- a. Is determined to be essential to the care and well-being of the Person(s);
- b. Is not obligated for the support of the Person(s); and
- c. Would not be living in the unit except to provide the necessary supportive services.

LOW-INCOME FAMILY -A Family whose Annual Income does not exceed 80 percent of the median income for the area, as determined by HUD with adjustments for smaller and larger families. HUD may establish income limits higher or lower than 80 percent of the median income for the area on the basis of its finding that such variations are necessary because of the prevailing levels of construction costs or unusually high or low family incomes. 24 CFR Section 982.201(b) described when a low-income family is income-eligible for admission to the certificate or voucher program).

MSA - Metropolitan statistical area.

1937 HOUSING ACT -The United States Housing Act of 1937 (42 U.S.C. 1437 and following sections). The HUD tenant-based program is authorized by Housing Choice Voucher of the 1937 Housing Act (42 U.S.C. 1437f).

1937 HOUSING ACT PROGRAM - Any of the following programs:

- 1. The public housing program or Indian housing program.
- 2. Any program assisted under Housing Choice Voucher of the 1937 Act (42 U.S.C. 1437f) (including assistance under a Housing Choice Voucher tenant-based or project-based program).
- 3. The Section 23 leased housing program.

4. The Section 23 housing assistance payments program. (Section 23 means Section 23 of the United States Housing Act of 1937 before enactment of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974.)

NOFA - Notice of funding availability.

NOTICE OF FUNDING AVAILABILITY (NOFA) - For funding (contract or budget authority) that HUD distributes by competitive process, HUD headquarters invites HA applications by publishing a NOFA in the FEDERAL REGISTER. The NOFA explains how to apply for assistance, and the criteria for awarding the funding.

NSPIRE - National Standards for the Physical Inspection of Real Estate

OPERATING RESERVE - Administrative fee reserve.

OWNER - Any person or entity with the legal right to lease or sublease a unit to a participant.

PARTICIPANT (Participant Family) - A family that has been admitted to the HA program, and is currently assisted in the program. The family becomes a participant on the effective date of the first HAP contract executed by the HA for the family (first day of initial lease term).

PAYMENT STANDARD - In the voucher program, an amount used by the HA to calculate the housing assistance payment for a family. Each payment standard amount is based on the fair market rent. The HA adopts a payment standard for each bedroom size and for each fair market rent area in the HA jurisdiction. The payment standard for a family is the maximum monthly subsidy payment.

PBC - Project-based certificate program.

PERSON WITH DISABILITIES (Disabled Person) - A person who is under a disability as defined in section 223 of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 423), or who has a developmental disability as defined in section 102(7) of the Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act (42 U.S.C. 6001(7)).

Baltimore County Office of Housing - Public Housing Agency. (Public housing agency and housing agency have the same meaning.) A State, county, municipality or other governmental entity or public body (or agency or instrumentality thereof) authorized to engage in or assist in the development or operation of low-income housing, including an Indian housing authority (IHA). (Baltimore County Office of Housing and HA mean the same thing.)

PORTABILITY - Renting a dwelling unit with Housing Choice Voucher tenant-based assistance outside the jurisdiction of the initial HA.

PREMISES - The building or complex in which the dwelling unit is located, including common areas and grounds.

PROGRAM - The tenant-based certificate program or voucher program.

PROJECT-BASED - Rental assistance that is attached to the structure.

PROJECT BASED CERTIFICATE PROGRAM (PBC) - Project based assistance under 24 CFR part 983, using funding under the consolidated ACC for the HA certificate program.

PROJECT RESERVE - ACC reserve account.

- A. i. HUD establishes an un-funded reserve account, called the ACC reserve account (formerly project reserve), for the HA's program. There are separate ACC reserve accounts for the HA's certificate and voucher programs. The ACC reserve account is established and maintained in the amount determined by HUD.
 - ii. At the end of each HA fiscal year, HUD credits the ACC reserve account from the amount by which the sum of contract authority for all funding increments under the consolidated ACC (maximum annual payment) exceeds the amount actually approved and paid for the HA fiscal year. However, the maximum annual payment does not include contract authority for an expired funding increment. If the term of a funding increment expires during the HA fiscal year, this maximum amount only includes the pro-rata portion of contract Authority for the funding increment covering the portion of the HA fiscal year prior to expiration.
- B. HUD may approve additional payments for the HA program from available amounts in the ACC reserve account.

PUBLIC HOUSING AGENCY (Baltimore County Office of Housing) - A Housing Agency (HA).

REASONABLE RENT - A rent to owner that is not more than either:

- 1. Rent charged for comparable units in the private unassisted market; or
- 2. Rent charged by the owner for a comparable assisted or unassisted unit in the building or premises.

RECEIVING HA -In portability, an HA that receives a family selected for participation in the tenant-based program of another HA. The receiving HA issues a certificate or voucher, and provides program assistance to the family.

RENTAL CERTIFICATE - Certificate.

RENTAL CERTIFICATE PROGRAM - Certificate program.

RENTAL VOUCHER - Voucher.

RENTAL VOUCHER PROGRAM - Voucher Program.

RENT TO OWNER - The monthly rent payable to the owner under the lease. Rent to owner includes payment for any services, maintenance and utilities to be provided by the owner in accordance with the lease.

SPECIAL ADMISSION - Admission of an applicant that is not on the HA waiting list, or without considering the applicant's waiting list position.

SUBSIDY STANDARDS - Standards established by an HA to determine the appropriate number of bedrooms and amount of subsidy for families of different sizes and compositions. See definition of family unit size.

SUSPENSION - Stopping the clock on the term of a family's certificate or voucher, for such period as determined by the HA, from the time when the family submits a request for HA approval to lease a unit, until the time when the HA approves or denies the request.

TENANT - The person or persons (other than a live-in aide) who executes the lease as leases of the dwelling unit.

TENANT-BASED - Rental assistance that is not attached to the structure.

TENANT RENT -In the certificate program, total tenant payment minus any utility allowance.

TOTAL TENANT PAYMENT - The portion of the Gross Rent payable by an eligible Family participating in a program covered by this part, determined in accordance with the following:

Total tenant payment for families whose initial lease is effective on or after August 1, 1982. Total Tenant payment shall be the highest of the following, rounded to the nearest dollar:

- 1. 30 percent of Monthly Adjusted Income;
- 2. 10 percent of Monthly Income; or
- 3. If the Family receives Welfare Assistance from a public agency and a part of such payments, adjusted in accordance with the Family's actual housing costs, is specifically designed by such agency to meet the Family's housing costs, the monthly portion of such payments which is so designated. If the Family's Welfare Assistance is ratably reduced from the standard of need by applying a percentage, the amount calculated under this paragraph (a)(3) shall be the amount resulting from one application of the percentage.

UNIT - Dwelling unit.

UNITED STATE HOUSING ACT OF 1937 (1937 Housing Act) - The basic law that authorizes the public and Indian housing programs, and the Housing Choice Voucher Programs. (42 U.S.C. 1437 and following sections.)

UTILITY ALLOWANCE - If the cost of utilities (except telephone) and other housing serving for an assisted unit is not included in the Contract Rent but is the responsibility of the Family occupying the unit, an amount equal to the estimate made or approved by a Baltimore County Office of Housing or HUD under applicable sections of these regulations of the monthly costs of a reasonable consumption of such utilities and other services for the unit by an energy-conservative household of modest circumstances consistent with the requirements of a safe, sanitary and healthful living environment. (In the case of shared housing, the amount of the Utility Allowance for an assisted Family is calculated by multiplying the Utility Allowance for the entire unit by the ratio derived by dividing the number of bedrooms in the Assisted Family's private space by the number of bedrooms in the entire unit. In the case of an assisted individual sharing a one-bedroom unit with another person, the amount of the Utility Allowance for the assisted individual is one-half of the Utility Allowance for the entire unit).

UTILITY REIMBURSEMENT - In the certificate program, the amount, if any, by which any utility allowance for family-paid utilities or other housing services exceeds the total tenant payment.

VERY LOW-INCOME FAMILY - A Low-Income Family whose Annual Income does not exceed 50 percent of the median income for the area, as determined by HUD, with adjustments for smaller and larger families. HUD may establish income limits higher or lower than 50 percent of the median income for the area on the basis of its finding that such variations are necessary because of unusually high or low family incomes.

VIOLENT CRIMINAL ACTIVITY - Any illegal criminal activity that has as one of its elements the use, attempted use, or threatened use of physical force against the person or property of another.

VOUCHER (Rental Voucher) - A document issued by an HA to a family selected for admission to the voucher program. The voucher describes the program and the procedures for HA approval of a unit selected by the family. The voucher also states the obligations of the family under the program.

VOUCHER PROGRAM - Rental voucher program.

WAITING LIST ADMISSION - An admission from the HA waiting list.

Addendum to the Housing Choice Voucher Administrative Plan

Implementation of Housing Opportunity Through Modernization Act of 2016 (HOTMA)

Effective January 1, 2025, with some provisions of this rule having other effective dates upon notification of the Housing Information Portal (HIP) being available or any HUD notification the Baltimore County Office of Housing will include the following:

Necessary and Non-Necessary Personal Property

Necessary personal property is excluded from net family assets. Necessary personal property are items essential to the family for the maintenance, use, and occupancy of the premises as a home; or they are necessary for employment, education, or health and wellness.

The following is a list of personal property, but is not exhaustive:

- Car(s)/vehicles(s) that a family relies on for transportation for personal or business use (e.g., bike, motorcycle, skateboard, scooter)
- Furniture, carpets, linens, kitchenware
- Common appliances
- Common electronics (e.g., radio, television, DVD player, gaming system)
- Clothing
- Personal effects that are not luxury items (e.g., toys, books)
- Wedding and engagement rings
- Jewelry used in religious/cultural celebrations and ceremonies
- Religious and cultural items
- Medical equipment and supplies
- Health care-related supplies
- Musical instruments used by the family
- Personal computers, phones, tablets, and related equipment
- Professional tools of trade of the family, for example professional books
- Educational materials and equipment used by the family, including equipment to accommodate persons with disabilities
- Equipment used for exercising (e.g., treadmill, stationary bike, kayak, paddleboard, ski equipment)

Non-necessary are all items of personal property that do not qualify as necessary personal property will then be classified as non-necessary personal property. Non-necessary personal property with a combined value greater than \$50,000, as adjusted by inflation, is considered part of net family assets. When the combined value of all non-necessary personal property does not exceed \$50,000, as adjusted by inflation, all non-necessary personal property is excluded from net family assets.

The following is a list of non-necessary personal property, but is not exhaustive:

- Recreational car/vehicle not needed for day-to-day transportation (campers, motorhomes, travel trailers, all-terrain vehicles (ATVs))
- Bank accounts or other financial investments (e.g., checking accounts, savings accounts, stocks/bonds)
- Recreational boat/watercraft
- Expensive jewelry without religious or cultural value, or which does not hold family significance.
- Collectibles (e.g., coins/stamps)
- Equipment/machinery that is not used to generate income for a business
- Items such as gems/precious metals, antique cars, artwork, etc.

Inflationary Adjustments

In accordance with the Housing Opportunity Through Modernization Act of 2016 (HOTMA) the inflationary index for adjustment will be based on the Consumer Price Index for Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers (CPI-W) and updated no later than September 1. Baltimore County Office of Housing will revise the amounts for adjusts published by HUD effective on January 1 of the following year. The following is a list for the following adjusted items:

- Eligibility restriction on net family assets
- Threshold above which imputed returns must be calculated on net family assets
- Threshold above which the total value of non-necessary personal property is included in net family assets
- The amount of net assets for which the PHA may accept self-certification by the family
- Mandatory deduction for elderly and disabled families
- Mandatory deduction for a dependent
- Income exclusion for earned income of dependent full-time students
- Income exclusion for adoption assistance payments

Imputed Income from Assets

Baltimore County Office of Housing will impute asset income when the following are met:

The value of the net family assets exceeds \$50,000 (as adjusted for inflation);

The specific assets are included in net family assets; and

Actual asset income cannot be calculated for the specific asset.

Imputed asset income is calculated by multiplying the net case value of the asset, after deducting reasonable costs that would be incurred in disposing of the asset, by the HUD-published passbook rate. If the actual income from assets can be computed for some assets but not all assets, then Baltimore County Office of Housing will add up the actual income from the assets, where actual income can be calculated, then calculate the imputed income for the assets where actual income and imputed income, the Baltimore County Office of Housing will combine both amounts to account for income on net family assets with a combined value of over \$50,000. When the family's net family assets do not exceed \$50,000 (as adjusted for inflation), imputed income is not

calculated. Imputed asset income will never be calculated on assets that are excluded from net family assets. When actual income for an asset – which can equal 0 – can be calculated, imputed income is not calculated for that asset.

Baltimore County Office of Housing will use the HUD published passbook rate when calculating imputed asset income for net family assets that exceed \$50,000 (a figure that is annually adjusted for inflation). The HUD published passbook rate will be based on the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC) National Deposit Rate for savings accounts.

Adjusted Income - Dependent Allowance/Elderly Household Deduction

Baltimore County Office of Housing will adjust this amount annually in accordance with the inflationary amount provided by HUD and apply it to a family's next annual or interim reexamination after the annual adjustment, whichever is sooner.

Child Care

A family whose eligibility for the child-care expense deduction is ending may receive a hardship exemption to continue receiving a child-care expense deduction in certain circumstances when the family no longer has a member that is working, looking for work, or seeking to further their education, and the deduction is necessary because the family is unable to pay their rent.

When a family requests a hardship exemption to continue receiving a child-care expense deduction that is ending, Baltimore County Office of Housing will recalculate the family's adjusted income and continue the child-care deduction if the family demonstrates to Baltimore County Office of Housing's satisfaction that the family is unable to pay their rent because of loss of child-care expense deduction and the child-care expense is still necessary even though the family member is no longer working, looking for work, or furthering their education. The hardship exemption and the resulting alternative adjusted income calculation must remain in place for a period of up to 90-days. The Baltimore County Office of Housing, at their discretion, may extend such hardship exemption for additional 90-day periods based on family circumstances

Allowance for Handicapped/Disabled Family Members

Families may request a hardship for care attendants and "auxiliary apparatus" expenses if either apply:

Family is currently or was receiving a care-attendants and "auxiliary apparatus" deduction prior to January 1, 2024, or the

Family can demonstrate the family's care attendants and "auxiliary apparatus" expenses have increased, or the family's financial hardship is a result of a change in circumstances that would not otherwise need an interim.

Health and Medical Expenses

Effective with any adjustment he allowable Health and Medical Expenses is that portion of the total Health and Medical expenses that is in excess of ten percent of the annual income is to be phased-in over two years.

Families may request a hardship for medical expenses if either apply:

Family is currently or was receiving a medical deduction prior to January 1, 2025; or the

Family can demonstrate the family's health and medical care expenses have increased or the family's financial hardship is a result of a change in circumstances that would not otherwise need an interim.

All families who received a deduction for unreimbursed health and medical care and/or reasonable attendant care or auxiliary apparatus expenses base on their most recent income examination prior to January 1, 2025, will begin receiving the 24-month phased-in at their next annual or interim reexamination, whichever occurs first after January 1, 2025.

Families who receive this phase-in will have eligible expenses deducted as follows:

1st twelve months – in excess of 5% of annual income

2nd twelve months – in excess of 7% of annual income

After 24-monthss – in excess of 10% threshold will phase in and remain in effect unless the family qualifies for general hardship.

Once a family chooses to obtain general relief, the family is no longer eligible for phase-in.

A family may request a hardship exemption for health or medical care expenses, reasonable attendant care, or auxiliary apparatus expenses if

A family demonstrate that their applicable expenses increased, or they experienced a change in circumstances that resulted in a financial hardship, as defined below, that would not otherwise trigger an interim reexamination. This

is available regardless of whether the family previously received health and medical deductions or is currently receiving, or previously received, a phase-in hardship exemption under 24 CFR 5.611(c)(1).

A change in circumstances includes the need for new, qualifying, health/medical, reasonable attendant care and auxiliary apparatus expenses or an increase in the cost of qualifying expenses so that qualifying expenses exceed 5% of the family's annual income.

The exemption ends when the circumstances that made the family eligible for the exemption no longer apply or after 90 days, whichever comes earlier.

If the family wishes to request a successive 90-day period for the exemption, they must make the request to Baltimore County Office of Housing within 15-days of the end of the current eligibility period and must demonstrate to Baltimore County Office of Housing the reason an additional period of exemption is warranted.

If Baltimore County Office of Housing determines that the expense giving rise to the hardship exemption will not end within 90 days, Baltimore County Office of Housing will grant one or more 90-day extensions in advance.

Baltimore County Office of Housing will not consider more than four (4) consecutive requests for this hardship exemption.

Special Calculation for Household Who Are Eligible for Disability Assistance and Medical Expenses

The amount will increase to 10%) of annual income must first be deducted from the handicap assistance expenses. Any remainder is then deducted from total health and medical expenses.

Asset Limitation

Net family assets that exceed \$100,000, as adjusted annual for inflation.

Real property that is suitable for occupancy. Real property means "real property as provided under the State law in which the property is located." Families will be out of compliance if they have a present ownership interest in, a legal right to reside in, and the effective legal authority to sell a property (based on laws of the state or locality in which the property is located) that is suitable for occupancy by the family as a residence. The real property restriction does not apply to the following:

- Any property for which the family is receiving assistance under 24 CFR 982.620(i.e., a manufactured home owned by a family who receives assistance to lease the space or lot in which it is located). Likewise, any property for which the family is receiving assistance under the Homeownership Option in 24 CFR Part 982.
- Any property jointly owned by a family member and another individual who does not live with the family but who resides at the jointly owned property.
- Any property owned by a family that includes a person who is a victim of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, or stalking, as those terms are defined in 24 CFR Part 5 (Subpart L). For example, if the victim is a minor, the real property limitation does not apply to any property owned by the victim's parent or guardian.
- Any property that the family is offering for sale.

The property will be considered suitable for occupancy unless the family demonstrates that the real property meets one of the following five conditions (24 CFR 5.618(a)(2)):

- The property is not capable of meeting the disability-related needs of all members of the family
- The property is not sufficient for the size of the family
- The property is geographically located so that it creates a hardship for the family

• The property is not safe to reside in because of its physical conditions

The family does not have the legal rights to reside in the property

Ineligible Determination at Time of Verification

Families will be determined ineligible if they have ownership of net family assets that exceed \$100,000 (as adjusted for inflation) and/or real property that is suitable for occupancy

Baltimore County Office of Housing will prohibit admission to the program if the family provides a written notice advising they revoke consent.

Annual Activities

Review Of Family Circumstances, Rent, Utilities and Housing Quality

All families at reexamination that are found to be non-compliance with the asset limitation, the Baltimore County Office of Housing will not enforce the asset limitation. Such families will not be subject to termination proceedings due to non-compliance with the asset limitations.

Interim Adjustment of Rent

Baltimore County Office of Housing will conduct an interim reexamination when the family reports a change in adjusted income that may result in a decrease of 5% or more in annual adjusted income.

Baltimore County Office of Housing will apply a 0% threshold and process an interim reexamination when there is a decrease in family size attributed to the death or permanent move-out from the assisted unit of a family member during the period since the family's last reexamination. If the removal of the household member results in an increase in annual adjusted income the household member will be removed without making changes to the family's annual adjusted income.

Baltimore County Office of Housing will conduct an interim reexamination when the family reports a change in adjusted income that may result in an increase of 10% or more in annual adjusted income. Baltimore County Office of Housing will not consider any increases in earned income when estimating or calculating whether the family's adjusted income has increased, unless the family has previously received an interim reduction, of any type, during the same reexamination cycle.

Calculated percentage decreases less than 5% will be rounded up to the nearest whole number (ex: 4.5% will be rounded up to 5%).

Timely Reporting Standards and Verification of Information

if a family timely reports a change in family income or composition that will result in a decrease in tenant rent, the decrease will be effective the first of the month after the date of the actual change leading to the interim reexamination of family income.

If a family does not report the change in family income or composition timely that results in a decrease, Baltimore County Office of Housing will implement the decrease no later than the first of the month following completion of the interim.

However, Baltimore County Office of Housing may make a determination that the late reporting was due to circumstances outside of the family's control and the decrease will be implemented retroactively. Situations that may warrant a retroactive rent decrease might include (but not limited to):

- Medical Emergency
- Natural disaster
- Wage theft by the employer
- Disruptions to Baltimore County Office of Housing operations.

When the determination is made that the late reporting was outside of the family's control, then a retroactive decrease will be applied beginning on the later of the first of the month following the date of the actual decrease in income or the effective date of the most recent admission, interim, or annual income reexamination. The rent adjustment cannot be retroactive to a date prior to the last income examination.

If a family timely reports a change in family income or composition that will result in an increase in tenant rent, the family will receive a 30-day notice of the increase. The increase will be effective on the first of the month following the end or the 30-day notice.

If a family does not report the change in family income or composition timely that will result in an increase in tenant rent, will have the rent increase implemented retroactively to the first of the month following the date of the change leading to the interim reexamination.

Reasonable Accommodations Guidelines and Policy

The following Reasonable Accommodations Policy shall be in effect for assessing requests for reasonable accommodations of housing choice voucher participants, project-based voucher participants, and applicants with disabilities¹ in programs administered by Baltimore County Office of Housing (Baltimore County Office of Housing). The Policy is not intended to be an exhaustive compilation of rules governing assessment by Baltimore County Office of Housing of requests for reasonable accommodations. If any conflicts exist or arise between this Policy and regulations issued by the U. S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, or future legal requirements, Baltimore County Office of Housing shall comply with its legal obligations notwithstanding the Policy.

General Principles

- A. Baltimore County Office of Housing will assume as an initial matter that the individual requesting a reasonable accommodation is an expert with the respect to his/her disability and the accommodation that may be appropriate in relation to it. Baltimore County Office of Housing will also assume as an initial matter that the information the person provides regarding his/her needs is accurate and the method proposed for accommodating those needs is the most appropriate one to pursue. Baltimore County Office of Housing may seek from the person documentation and/or other verification of the effect of the disability on the person and the method(s) proposed to accommodate it. Baltimore County Office of Housing may offer alternative methods for providing the requested accommodation, however whenever possible, consideration shall be given to the individual's request.
- B. Procedures for evaluating requests for reasonable accommodations and responding to those requests should take place in the context of a cooperative relationship between Baltimore County Office of Housing and the individual.
- C. Reasonable accommodations shall be focused on the individuals and designed to address each person's situation. Any meetings that must be held concerning an individual's request for a reasonable accommodation shall be held in a location accessible to the individual.
- D. In some cases, non-disabled persons may (incorrectly) perceive reasonable accommodations as conferring a special advantage on persons with disabilities. However, Baltimore County Office of Housing will not base its decisions on how those decisions will be perceived, but rather on whether the requested accommodation will be effective in removing barriers that interfere with the ability of the individual with a disability to access, use, and equally enjoy the benefits of the housing program.

Notice and Posting

- A. A copy of this Reasonable Accommodation Policy shall be posted and available at Baltimore County Office of Housing's main business offices.
- B. This Policy shall be posted on and available for download on Baltimore County Office of Housing's website.
- C. Baltimore County Office of Housing shall include in prominent type and location on all notices

¹ For purposes of his policy, the preferred term "disability" includes within its scope the term "handicap".

and written communications to voucher participants and applicants the following: "If you are a person with a disability, you may ask for an accommodation based on your disability. To have assistant in understanding or completing Baltimore County Office of Housing forms, or to use Baltimore County Office of Housing service or housing. Contact: Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator at 410-887-3435 or rar@baltimorecountymd.gov.

Procedures

- A. Baltimore County Office of Housing has developed and implemented procedures though which individuals may request a reasonable accommodation, as described herein. The process for making such requests is designed to be accessible to all person. All communications that are a part of the process should be in plain language that the individual applicant can understand, in a format that is appropriate to meet the needs of the person with disabilities. Where appropriate, Baltimore County Office of Housing shall follow its Effective Communication Policy.
- B. Baltimore County Office of Housing employees may ask individuals requesting a reasonable accommodation to complete a Reasonable Accommodation Request Form (attached as Form 1) and when needed a Verification Form (attached as Form 2). Copies of the Reasonable Accommodation Request Form and Verification Form shall be kept at Baltimore County Office of Housing's main business offices. Baltimore County Office of Housing shall also accept verbal and other written requests for accommodations.
- C. All request received by Baltimore County Office of Housing, either written or orally, shall be entered into Baltimore County Office of Housing's centralized database for tracking reasonable accommodations requests promptly within recipe of the request. The Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator, or designees, shall be responsible for ensuring that all reasonable accommodation requests received are entered into Baltimore County Office of Housing's centralized database and are responded to timely as set forth in this Policy.
- D. Baltimore County Office of Housing shall provide a receipt to every individual who makes a reasonable accommodation request. Each receipt shall include the time and date the request was made.
- E. Individuals may submit reasonable accommodations requests to rental specialists.
- F. Requesting for additional documentation to verify a disability shall be made in writing as soon as possible as and no later than 10 (ten) days from the request being received. Baltimore County Office of Housing may ask individuals to provide verification information on a Verification Form (attached as Form 2). Baltimore County Office of Housing may verify an individual's disability only to the extent necessary to ensure that the individual has a need for the request accommodation. For example, Baltimore County Office of Housing will not require that a resident using a wheelchair requesting a wheel-chair accessible unit, produce verification of the applicant's disability or need for a wheelchair accessible unit. Conversely, Baltimore County Office of Housing may request documentation to verify the same resident's disability related need for a live-in aide.
- G. Decisions on requests for reasonable accommodation shall be made within 10 (ten) days after the date on which the request is complete. A request shall be considered complete when Baltimore County Office of Housing receives the request and any other information reasonably required by Baltimore County Office of Housing to evaluate the request, such as verification of any aspects of the request for an accommodation, the individual supply additional information that is reasonably necessary for the Baltimore County Office of Housing to the Baltimore County Office of Housing to the Baltimore County Office of Housing to make a decision on the individuals request information, or otherwise respond to the Baltimore County Office of Housing's request

within a reasonable time period.

- H. Any employees of Baltimore County Office of Housing may approve a reasonable accommodation request; however, the request must still be documented in accordance with this policy. The Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator is responsible for receiving, reviewing recommending approvals as well as ensuring that approved accommodation is provided. Only the Reasonable Accommodations Coordinator or Executive Director of Baltimore County Office of Housing may deny a reasonable accommodation request. If Baltimore County Office of Housing believes that the request is not reasonable, Baltimore County Office of Housing must engage in an interactive process with the individual to determine if there are alternative suitable accommodations that can be offered.
- I. Any denial of a request for reasonable accommodations shall explain to the individual in writing the basis for the decision and the reason(s) why the request is being denied. The individual requesting the accommodation shall also be informed of his or her right to request a grievance in the decision.
- J. Any approval of request for reasonable accommodation shall be communicated in writing. It shall describe the accommodation that will be provided and shall indicate the date for implementation, which shall be as soon as practicable and except as explained in the approval notice no later than 10 days from the date of decision. The individual requesting the accommodation shall also be informed that if he or she believes the accommodation approved will not meet his or her needs or will take too long to provide, a grievance may be requested in accordance with Baltimore County Office of Housing's grievance polices as set forth in its Administrative Plan.
- K. The written decision will be forwarded to the Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator, who will implement the final decision as soon as practicable and as general rule no later than 30 days from receipt of the written decisions, unless he or she advised the applicant in writing of the reason for the delay and provides an estimated implementation date and right to request a grievance.

Assessment of Requesting

- A. In determining whether or not to grant a reasonable accommodation, Baltimore County Office of Housing shall consider the following factors:
 - 1. The individual is a qualified "individual with disability". A person is an "individual with a disability" if he or she has, or has a record of having, or is regarded as having, physical or mental impairment which sustainably limits one or more of his or her major life activities. However, the current, illegal use of or addiction to a controlled substance along not qualify as disability.
 - 2. The requested accommodation may be necessary to provide an equal opportunity to use and enjoy Baltimore County Office of Housing's programs or service.
 - 3. Whether the requested accommodation is "reasonable". A request for an accommodation shall be considered to be "reasonable "as long as it does not create an undue financial hardship and administrative burden or constitute a fundamental alteration in a housing program.
 - a. The determination of whether an accommodation constitutes an undue financial and administrative burden shall be made on a case-by-case basis.
 - b. If granting the requested accommodation would constitute an undue financial and administrative burden, Baltimore County Office of Housing shall propose any other action that will not result in or require an alternation or burden.

- c. If granting the requested accommodation would constitute a fundamental alteration in the housing program, Baltimore County Office of Housing may deny the request. For example, Baltimore County Office of Housing may refuse to walk a resident's service dog as doing so is a fundamental alteration of its programs and services, whereas permitting the resident to have service dog would not be a fundamental alteration.
- d. Baltimore County Office of Housing should consider providing the accommodation requested by the individual as the accommodation most likely to address the individual's need. If there are a number of different accommodations that would satisfy the needs of the person with the disability, Baltimore County Office of Housing may select the option which is most convenient and cost effective, provided the option provides an equally effective alternative to the requested accommodation.
- B. The verification source shall be a person with appropriate credentials and current knowledge of the participant's or applicant's disability who is able to make an informed judgment bases on that knowledge. If the participant or applicant is unable to provide such a verification source Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator shall discuss alternative sources available to evaluate the participant's or applicant's needs.
- C. Baltimore County Office of Housing will not deny a request for reasonable accommodation based on a lack of sufficient information without first informing the individual requesting the accommodation of its need for additional information and affording the individual a reasonable opportunity to provided it.
- D. If a requested accommodation is unlikely to provide the disabled individual with an equal opportunity to use and enjoy the housing, the Baltimore County Office of Housing need not grant that accommodation.
- E. If the individual's requested accommodation would, based on objective evidence, pose a direct threat to the health or safety of others or result in substantial physical damage to the property of others, the Baltimore County Office of Housing need not grant the accommodation.

Communications with Disabled Applicants or Residents

E. When auxiliary aids or services aids or services are necessary to provide effective communications Baltimore County Office of Housing shall follow its Effective Communication Policy.

Third Party Representatives

- A. An individual with a disability who makes a reasonable accommodation request may authorize a third-party representative to act on his or her behalf in dealing with the Baltimore County Office of Housing.
- B. Upon presentation of appropriate authorize, a third-party representative may request a reasonable accommodation request on behalf of a person with a disability.

Baltimore County Office of Housing Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator

A. Baltimore County Office of Housing shall notify all voucher participants, and applicants upon an initial and continuing basis that there is a Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator and shall identify the Department, address and the telephone number (including TDD number). Methods of notification may include periodic posting of notices, distribution of written communications, and statements made in general information or resident publications. Notice shall be made available in

available in accessible formats for persons with disabilities.

- B. The Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator shall be responsible for overseeing the implementation and operation of the Baltimore County Office of Housing reasonable accommodations policies, and for coordinating all Baltimore County Office of Housing efforts to comply with the carious provisions of federal, state and local law governing reasonable accommodation in housing. Where the coordinator believes that certain corrective action is necessary, he or she shall directly advise the Baltimore County Office of Housing official involved or if deemed appropriate hall make a recommendation to the Executive Director who will in turn take appropriate action. The coordinator shall be available to Baltimore County Office of Housing applicants and voucher participant as well as staff to answer questions and to deal with issues regarding reasonable accommodation requests.
- C. The Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator may receive complaints or other reports of noncompliance with the reasonable accommodations policies from Baltimore County Office of Housing voucher participant, applicant, management staff, or interested persons outside the Baltimore County Office of Housing and shall investigate such complains promptly. Following such investigation, the coordinator shall report his or her finding and any remedial action determined to be necessary to the Executive Directors, who has the authority to take remedial or other action. This procedure shall be independent of the appeal procedures set forth in the reasonable accommodations policy for Baltimore County Office of Housing voucher or projectbased participants or applicants who have requested reasonable accommodation for disability and have been denied.
- D. The Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator shall be responsible for ensuring that all Baltimore County Office of Housing employees and staff are trained on this policy and all applicable federal state and local requirements regarding reasonable accommodations.

Confidentiality

- A. Baltimore County Office of Housing shall, consistent with the applicable laws, develop procedures for keeping information related to an individual's disability confidential and available only to person with Baltimore County Office of Housing who are directly involved in decisions regarding the request for reasonable accommodation, and other authorized parties.
- B. All decisions made by the Baltimore County Office of Housing on a reasonable accommodation request shall be kept confidential except insofar as disclosure is necessary to implement an approved accommodation or to comply with the review and appeal procedures set forth herein.
 - . Federal, state, and local civil rights enforcement agencies hall be provided with such information and documents as is authorized by law.
- D. Individuals requesting a reasonable accommodation based on disability shall, upon request to Baltimore County Office of Housing, be entitled to access all documents in their Baltimore County Office of Housing files which relate to their reasonable accommodation request, in accordance with the applicable law. In addition, authorized third party representative shall be provided access to such documents upon written request of an individual with a disability.
- E. The Baltimore County Office of Housing shall keep written records in participant or applicant files of its decisions to grant or deny any request for reasonable accommodation for a period of no less than three (3) years from the date of the request.

Non-Retaliation

- A. Baltimore County Office of Housing shall not discriminate or take any retaliatory action against a person who has requested a reasonable accommodation on the basis of a disability, or who has assisted or encouraged any other person to request such an accommodation.
- B. Baltimore County Office of Housing shall not discriminate or take any retaliatory action against a person who has exercised his or her right of appeal or filed an administrative agency complaint or sought judicial review on a reasonable accommodation request, or who has assisted or encouraged another person to do so, or who has assisted in the investigation of a reasonable accommodation claim.

Tracking & Recordkeeping

- A. The Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator shall maintain a record of how and when the notices required by this section are provided to applicants and voucher participants.
- B. Copies of all reasonable accommodation request and Baltimore County Office of Housing's response shall be kept for the duration of 3 years.
- C. The Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator will maintain a centralized database for tracking reasonable accommodations requests which will include the date the request was made; the date a response was provided to the individual from Baltimore County Office of Housing; the response and the rationale for Baltimore County Office of Housing's response; the date the accommodation is scheduled to be provided; any extension made in the provision of the accommodation; and the identification of the individual requesting or receiving the accommodation.
- D. Baltimore County Office of Housing shall maintain copies of information required by paragraph VIII (E) in the individual file of any applicant or voucher participant requesting reasonable accommodation. Copies of the following documents shall also be kept in such file: the Request(s) for Reasonable Accommodation; the Denial or Approval Notice(s); any final decision following an informal hearing any settlement agreements; any decision(s) of the Grievance Officer or Baltimore County Office of Housing Board of Commissioner; any decision(s) of an administrative agency or a court; documentation that an approved accommodation has been implemented; and all correspondence between the applicant or participant and the Baltimore County Office of Housing, and between the Baltimore County Office of Housing and verification sources concerning the reasonable accommodation request.

Grievances

A.

If the requesting individual with a disability is not satisfied with Baltimore County Office of Housing's response to the individuals request for a reasonable accommodation, the individual may request a Grievance in accordance with Baltimore County Office of Housing's Administrative Plan and the procedures set forth therein.

Effective Communication Policy

The Baltimore County Office of Housing (Baltimore County Office of Housing) administers its assisted housing programs in a non-discriminatory manner. Baltimore County Office of Housing employees shall furnish appropriate auxiliary aids and services to afford applicant or participants with disabilities an equal opportunity to participate in, and enjoy the benefits of Baltimore County Office of Housing's programs and services upon request or is self-evident. The provision of auxiliary aids and services shall be provided at no charge to the applicant or participant. Baltimore County Office of Housing strives to provide aides and services in a manner

that protects the privacy and independence of the individual with a disability. All notifications, including approvals or denials of requests for effective communication reference in this policy, will be provided in an alternate format, upon request.

Auxiliary Aids and Services

Auxiliary aids and services enable persons with disabilities to have an equal opportunity to participate and enjoy the benefits of program or activities conducted by Baltimore County Office of Housing. For example, auxiliary aids useful for persons who are deaf or hard of hearing may include handset amplifiers; video remote interpreting, real time computer aided transcription service, telephone compatible with hearing aids; telecommunications devices for deaf persons (TDD's); qualified sign language interpreters; note takers; written material and other similar services and devices. Auxiliary aids and services for person who are blind or have low vision may include qualified readers; tape texts; audio recording; Brailed materials; screen reader accessible material, magnification software; large print material; or accessible electronic information.

Provision of Auxiliary Aids and Services

- A. When an auxiliary aid or service is required to ensure effective communication, Baltimore County Office of Housing will provide an opportunity for an individual with disabilities to request the auxiliary aid or service of his or her choice. Baltimore County Office of Housing will give primary consideration to the choice expressed by the individual. "Primary consideration" means that Baltimore County Office of Housing will honor the choice unless it can show that another equally effective means of communication is available, or that use of the means chosen would result in a fundamental alteration in the nature of its service, program, or activity or an undue financial and administrative burden.
- B. All requests for auxiliary aids and services must be made and received by Baltimore County Office of Housing's Reasonable Accommodations Coordinator within a reasonable amount of time prior to the date the service is needed. If an emergency circumstances an auxiliary aid or service is needed less than two weeks prior to the date the service is needed, Baltimore County Office of Housing will take reasonable steps to secure the auxiliary aid or service.
- C. The individual with a disability, or a Baltimore County Office of Housing employee on behalf of the individual, will submit a request for auxiliary aids or services to Baltimore County Office of Housing's Reasonable Accommodations Coordinator by delivering it to the address or Email listed below. All requests shall be dated and time-stamped upon receipt.

Reasonable Accommodations Coordinator Baltimore County Office of Housing 6401 York Road, 1st Floor Baltimore, Maryland 21212 Telephone Number: 410-887-3435 TTY users call via Maryland Relay Email: <u>rar@baltimorecountymd.gov</u>

- D. Upon receipt of the request, the Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator or designee will grant the requested aid or service, or will consult with the individual with a disability to further assess and determine the appropriate auxiliary aid or service to be provided. Consideration shall be given to relevant facts and circumstances including the individual's communications kills and the nature and complexity of the communications at issue and giving primary consideration to use communication preferences of the individual with the disability. Within 10 business days of the receipt of the request, and as soon as circumstances warrant, the Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator will provide the requesting individual with a written notification of the proposed auxiliary aid or service to be provided. The notification shall inform the individual of the right to a grievance hearing and hearing procedures.
- E. Provision of needed auxiliary aids and services shall be provided with three (3) days of the determination,

or at the scheduled time of the event for which the aid or service is needed. However, if an extension of time in provision of the aid or service is reasonably requested by either the individual requiring the service or Baltimore County Office of Housing, and such extension is agreed to by both Baltimore County Office of Housing and the individual, the provision of the service or aid may be reasonably delayed provided that the delay does not significantly affect the individual's rights or benefits and further provided that the extension is documented and included in the individual's file and in the report and tracking process set forth in Paragraph D.2.

Tracking and Record Keeping

- A. The Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator will maintain copies of all requests for effective communication and Baltimore County Office of Housing's response, for the duration of three (3) years.
- B. The Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator shall maintain reporting and tracking system which will include the request made by an individual and the date the request was made; the date a response was provided to the individual from Baltimore County Office of Housing, the response and rationale for the response; the date the auxiliary aid or service was provided, any extension made in the provision of the aid or service; and the identification of the individual requesting or receiving the auxiliary aid or service. The reporting and tracking shall be kept in an electronic format.
- C. Copies of information required in Paragraph D.2 above shall also be kept in the individual files of Participant or Applicant families.
- D. Baltimore County Office of Housing will keep confidential all information and records containing personal identifying information related to an individual's disability and will release such information in accordance with law.

Procedures

- A. Notice
 - a. Baltimore County Office of Housing will maintain postings that inform applicants and participant families to contact the Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator if auxiliary aids or services are needed for effective communications. This notice will advise that various auxiliary aids and services are available free of charge as needed, and will provide example of such services to include interpreters. These notices will contain the American Sign Language pictogram for sign language interpreter. Such notices shall be posted prominently in Baltimore County Office of Housing's office.
- B. Baltimore County Office of Housing letterhead will contain the TDD/TDD telephone numbers.
- C. When it is self-evident that an individual is deaf or hard of hearing and cannot communicate without auxiliary aids or services, Baltimore County Office of Housing must engage that individual to determine what aids or services are required to effectively communicate.
- D. Public Events
 - a. Individuals with disabilities who request auxiliary aids or services for public events such as public hearings, Board meetings, public meetings, etc., must make their requests one week prior to the event whenever possible. Baltimore County Office of Housing shall make good faith efforts to respond to requests made less than one week prior to a public event, however it may not be able to secure such services. The Reasonable Accommodation Coordinator will document the efforts made to accommodate the request, including any attempts to schedule an interpreter.
- E. Continuing Duty to Communicate

- a. Between the time that Baltimore County Office of Housing i) recognizes that an auxiliary aid is needed, or ii) receives a request for auxiliary aids or services; and the time that Baltimore County Office of Housing provides any needed aid or service, Baltimore County Office of Housing may continue to try to communicate with the individual with a disability. However, Baltimore County Office of Housing shall not require an individual to bring another person to interpret and may only rely on a person accompanying an individual who is deaf or hard of hearing to interpret or facilitate conversation in an emergency and where there is not an interpreter available.
- F. Baltimore County Office of Housing will continue to assess the communication effectiveness of any auxiliary aids or services provided and will alter services as needed to ensure effective communications.

Grievance Procedures

A. Any adverse decision regarding a request for auxiliary aids or services or other methods of effective communication under this policy request is subject to Baltimore County Office of Housing's grievance policy in its Administrative Plan.

Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) Policy

The following provisions are applicable to situations involving incidents involving actual or threatened domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, and stalking, regardless of sex, gender identity, or sexual orientation, as those terms are defined in the Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2013 (P.L. 113-4) (VAWA 2013), and in Baltimore County Office of Housing's Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) Policy, and which must be applied consistently with all nondiscrimination and fair housing requirements. Pursuant Notice PIH-2017-08 Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2013 Guidance, the provisions of the following notices shall prevail:

- Notice of Occupancy Rights under the Violence Against Women Act HUD-5380
- HUD-5380 Attachment Victims of Domestic Violence, Dating Violence, Sexual Assault, or Stalking Referral Information
- HUD-5382 Certification of Domestic Violence, Dating Violence, Sexual Assault, or Stalking and Alternate Documentation
- HUD-5381 Emergency Transfer Plan for victims of Domestic Violence, Dating Violence, Sexual Assault, or Stalking
- HUD-5381 Attachment Emergency Transfer Plan for Victims of Domestic Violence, Dating Violence, Sexual Assault, or Stalking Referral Information
- Hud-5383 Emergency Request for Certain Victims of Domestic Violence, Dating Violence, Sexual Assault, or Stalking

PHA Certifications of Compliance with PHA Plan, Civil Rights, and Related Laws and Regulations including PHA Plan Elements that Have Changed

Acting on behalf of the Board of Commissioners of the Public Housing Agency (PHA) listed below, as its Chairperson or other authorized PHA official if there is no Board of Commissioners, I approve the submission of the _____ 5-Year and/or X Annual PHA Plan, hereinafter referred to as" the Plan", of which this document is a part, and make the following certification and agreements with the Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) for the PHA fiscal year beginning __2024____, in connection with the submission of the Plan and implementation thereof:

- 1. The Plan is consistent with the applicable comprehensive housing affordability strategy (or any plan incorporating such strategy) for the jurisdiction in which the PHA is located (24 CFR § 91.2).
- 2. The Plan contains a certification by the appropriate State or local officials that the Plan is consistent with the applicable Consolidated Plan, which includes a certification that requires the preparation of an Analysis of Impediments (AI) to Fair Housing Choice, or Assessment of Fair Housing (AFH) when applicable, for the PHA's jurisdiction and a description of the manner in which the PHA Plan is consistent with the applicable Consolidated Plan (24 CFR §§ 91.2, 91.225, 91.325, and 91.425).
- 3. The PHA has established a Resident Advisory Board or Boards, the membership of which represents the residents assisted by the PHA, consulted with this Resident Advisory Board or Boards in developing the Plan, including any changes or revisions to the policies and programs identified in the Plan before they were implemented, and considered the recommendations of the RAB (24 CFR 903.13). The PHA has included in the Plan submission a copy of the recommendations made by the Resident Advisory Board or Boards and a description of the manner in which the Plan addresses these recommendations.
- 4. The PHA provides assurance as part of this certification that:
 - (i) The Resident Advisory Board had an opportunity to review and comment on the changes to the policies and programs before implementation by the PHA;
 - (ii) The changes were duly approved by the PHA Board of Directors (or similar governing body); and
 - (iii) The revised policies and programs are available for review and inspection, at the principal office of the PHA during normal business hours.
- 5. The PHA made the proposed Plan and all information relevant to the public hearing available for public inspection at least 45 days before the hearing, published a notice that a hearing would be held and conducted a hearing to discuss the Plan and invited public comment.
- 6. The PHA certifies that it will carry out the public housing program of the agency in conformity with title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (42 U.S.C. 2000d-2000d—4), the Fair Housing Act (42 U.S.C. 3601-19), Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (29 U.S.C. 794), title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act (42 U.S.C. 12101 et seq.), and other applicable civil rights requirements and that it will affirmatively further fair housing in the administration of the program. In addition, if it administers a Housing Act, title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1964, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act, and other applicable civil rights requirements, and that it will affirmatively further fair housing in the administration of the program in conformity with the Fair Housing Act, title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act, and other applicable civil rights requirements, and that it will affirmatively further fair housing in the administration of the program.
- 7. The PHA will affirmatively further fair housing, which means that it will take meaningful actions to further the goals identified in the Assessment of Fair Housing (AFH) conducted in accordance with the requirements of 24 CFR § 5.150 through 5.180, that it will take no action that is materially inconsistent with its obligation to affirmatively further fair housing, and that it will address fair housing issues and contributing factors in its programs, in accordance with 24 CFR § 903.7(o)(3). The PHA will fulfill the requirements at 24 CFR § 903.7(o) and 24 CFR § 903.15(d). Until such time as the PHA is required to submit an AFH, the PHA will fulfill the requirements at 24 CFR § 903.7(o) promulgated prior to August 17, 2015, which means that it examines its programs or proposed programs; identifies any impediments to fair housing choice within those programs; addresses those impediments in a reasonable fashion in view of the resources available; works with local jurisdictions to implement any of the jurisdiction's initiatives to affirmatively further fair housing that require the PHA's involvement; and maintains records reflecting these analyses and actions.
- 8. For PHA Plans that include a policy for site-based waiting lists:
 - The PHA regularly submits required data to HUD's 50058 PIC/IMS Module in an accurate, complete and timely manner (as specified in PIH Notice 2011-65);

- The system of site-based waiting lists provides for full disclosure to each applicant in the selection of the development in which to reside, including basic information about available sites; and an estimate of the period of time the applicant would likely have to wait to be admitted to units of different sizes and types at each site;
- Adoption of a site-based waiting list would not violate any court order or settlement agreement or be inconsistent with a pending complaint brought by HUD;
- The PHA shall take reasonable measures to assure that such a waiting list is consistent with affirmatively furthering fair housing; and
- The PHA provides for review of its site-based waiting list policy to determine if it is consistent with civil rights laws and . certifications, as specified in 24 CFR 903.7(o)(1).
- The PHA will comply with the prohibitions against discrimination on the basis of age pursuant to the Age Discrimination Act 9. of 1975.
- 10. In accordance with 24 CFR § 5.105(a)(2), HUD's Equal Access Rule, the PHA will not make a determination of eligibility for housing based on sexual orientation, gender identify, or marital status and will make no inquiries concerning the gender identification or sexual orientation of an applicant for or occupant of HUD-assisted housing.
- 11. The PHA will comply with the Architectural Barriers Act of 1968 and 24 CFR Part 41, Policies and Procedures for the Enforcement of Standards and Requirements for Accessibility by the Physically Handicapped.
- 12. The PHA will comply with the requirements of Section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968, Employment Opportunities for Low-or Very-Low Income Persons, and with its implementing regulation at 24 CFR Part 135.
- 13. The PHA will comply with acquisition and relocation requirements of the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 and implementing regulations at 49 CFR Part 24 as applicable.
- 14. The PHA will take appropriate affirmative action to award contracts to minority and women's business enterprises under 24 CFR 5.105(a).
- 15. The PHA will provide the responsible entity or HUD any documentation that the responsible entity or HUD needs to carry out its review under the National Environmental Policy Act and other related authorities in accordance with 24 CFR Part 58 or Part 50, respectively.
- 16. With respect to public housing the PHA will comply with Davis-Bacon or HUD determined wage rate requirements under Section 12 of the United States Housing Act of 1937 and the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act.
- 17. The PHA will keep records in accordance with 2 CFR 200.333 and facilitate an effective audit to determine compliance with program requirements.
- 18. The PHA will comply with the Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention Act, the Residential Lead-Based Paint Hazard Reduction Act of 1992, and 24 CFR Part 35.
- 19. The PHA will comply with the policies, guidelines, and requirements of 2 CFR Part 200, Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Financial Assistance, including but not limited to submitting the assurances required under 24 CFR §§ 1.5, 3.115, 8.50, and 107.25 by submitting an SF-424, including the required assurances in SF-424B or D, as applicable.
- 20. The PHA will undertake only activities and programs covered by the Plan in a manner consistent with its Plan and will utilize covered grant funds only for activities that are approvable under the regulations and included in its Plan.
- 21. All attachments to the Plan have been and will continue to be available at all times and all locations that the PHA Plan is available for public inspection. All required supporting documents have been made available for public inspection along with the Plan and additional requirements at the primary business office of the PHA and at all other times and locations identified by the PHA in its PHA Plan and will continue to be made available at least at the primary business office of the PHA.
- 22. The PHA certifies that it is in compliance with applicable Federal statutory and regulatory requirements, including the Declaration of Trust(s).

Baltimore County Office of Housing MD033 PHA Name PHA Number/HA Code X Annual PHA Plan for Fiscal Year 20 24 5-Year PHA Plan for Fiscal Years 20_____ - 20___ I hereby certify that all the information stated herein, as well as any information provided in the accompaniment herewith, is true and accurate. Warning: HUD will prosecute false claims and statements. Conviction may result in criminal and/or civil penalties. (18 U.S.C. 1001, 1010, 1012; 31 U.S.C. 3729, 3802). Name of Executive Director Name Board Chairman

Tierra Marshall

Marshall

Date 4/10/24 Signature The United States Department of Housing and Urban Development is authorized to solicit the information requested in this form by virtue of Title 12, U.S. Code, Section 1701 et seq., and regulations promulgated thereunder at Title 12, Code of Federal Regulations. Responses to the collection of information are required to obtain a benefit or to retain a benefit. The information requested does not lend itself to confidentiality. This information is collected to ensure compliance with PHA Plan, Civil Rights, and related laws and regulations including PHA plan elements that have changed.

Public reporting burden for this information collection is estimated to average 0.16 hours per year per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. HUD may not collect this information, and respondents are not required to complete this form, unless it displays a currently valid OMB Control Number.

Purpose. The 5-Year and Annual PHA Plans provide a ready source for interested parties to locate basic PHA policies, rules, and requirements concerning the PHA's operations, programs, and services, including changes to these policies, and informs HUD, families served by the PHA, and members of the public of the PHA's mission, goals and objectives for serving the needs of low- income, very low- income, and extremely low- income families

Applicability. The Form HUD-50075-HCV is to be completed annually by **HCV-Only PHAs**. PHAs that meet the definition of a Standard PHA, Troubled PHA, High Performer PHA, Small PHA, or Qualified PHA <u>do not</u> need to submit this form. Where applicable, separate Annual PHA Plan forms are available for each of these types of PHAs.

Definitions.

- (1) High-Performer PHA A PHA that owns or manages more than 550 combined public housing units and housing choice vouchers, and was designated as a high performer on <u>both</u> the most recent Public Housing Assessment System (PHAS) and Section Eight Management Assessment Program (SEMAP) assessments if administering both programs, or PHAS if only administering public housing.
- (2) Small PHA A PHA that is not designated as PHAS or SEMAP troubled, that owns or manages less than 250 public housing units and any number of vouchers where the total combined units exceed 550.
- (3) Housing Choice Voucher (HCV) Only PHA A PHA that administers more than 550 HCVs, was not designated as troubled in its most recent SEMAP assessment and does not own or manage public housing.
- (4) Standard PHA A PHA that owns or manages 250 or more public housing units and any number of vouchers where the total combined units exceed 550, and that was designated as a standard performer in the most recent PHAS and SEMAP assessments.
- (5) Troubled PHA A PHA that achieves an overall PHAS or SEMAP score of less than 60 percent.
- (6) Qualified PHA A PHA with 550 or fewer public housing dwelling units and/or housing choice vouchers combined and is not PHAS or SEMAP troubled.

А.	PHA Information.						
A.1	PHA Name: _Baltimore County Office of Housing PHA Code:MD033 PHA Plan for Fiscal Year Beginning: (MM/YYYY):7/2024 PHA Inventory (Based on Annual Contributions Contract (ACC) units at time of FY beginning, above) Number of Housing Choice Vouchers (HCVs)6,537 PHA Plan Submission Type: Annual Submission Availability of Information. In addition to the items listed in this form, PHAs must have the elements listed below readily available to the public. A PHA must identify the specific location(s) where the proposed PHA Plan, PHA Plan Elements, and all information relevant to the public hearing and proposed PHA Plan are available for inspection by the public. Additionally, the PHA must provide information on how the public may reasonably obtain additional information of the PHA policies contained in the standard Annual Plan but excluded from their streamlined submissions. At a minimum, PHAs must post PHA Plans, including updates, at the main office or central office of the PHA. PHAs are strongly encouraged to post complete PHA Plans on their official website. The PHA plan is accessible through our website, https://www.baltimorecountymd.gov/departments/housing/housing-programs and located in the lobby of the Housing Authority, 6401 York Road, Baltimore, MD 21212.						
	PHA Consortia: (Check box if submitting a joint Plan and complete table below) Participating PHAs PHA Code Program(s) in the Consortia Program(s) not in the No. of Units in Each Program						
	Lead HA:			Consortia			

B.	Plan Elements.					
B.1	Revision of Existing PHA Plan Elements.					
	a) Have the following PHA Plan elements been revised by the PHA since its last Annual Plan submission?					
	Y N □ Statement of Housing Needs and Strategy for Addressing Housing Needs. □ Deconcentration and Other Policies that Govern Eligibility, Selection, and Admissions. □ Financial Resources. □ Rent Determination. □ Operation and Management. □ Informal Review and Hearing Procedures. □ Homeownership Programs. □ Self Sufficiency Programs and Treatment of Income Changes Resulting from Welfare Program Requirements. □ Substantial Deviation. □ Significant Amendment/Modification. (b) If the PHA answered yes for any element, describe the revisions for each element(s):					
B.2	New Activities. – Not Applicable					
B.3	Progress Report.					
	Provide a description of the PHA's progress in meeting its Mission and Goals described in its 5-Year PHA Plan. During this fiscal year the Baltimore County Office of Housing will continue issuing vouchers from the waiting list to house applicants from the waiting lists. The Mobility program anticipates to increase enrollment and continues to serve HCV participants and applicants from the waiting list and new issuance. All of the outlined efforts are in accordance with our 5 year plan.					
B.4	Capital Improvements. – Not Applicable					
B.5	Most Recent Fiscal Year Audit.					
	(a) Were there any findings in the most recent FY Audit?					
	$\begin{array}{c c} Y & N & N/A \\ \hline & \Box & \boxtimes \end{array}$					
	(b) If yes, please describe: The 2024 County Single Audit has not be conducted.					
C.	Other Document and/or Certification Requirements.					
C.1	Resident Advisory Board (RA	AB) Comment	s.			
	(a) Did the RAB(s) have	e comments to	the PHA Plan?			
	Y N □ ⊠					
			ed by the PHA as an attachment to ions and the decisions made on the		nclude a narrative describing their	
C.2	Certification by State or Loca	al Officials.				
	Form HUD 50077-SL, Certifica PHA as an electronic attachmer		or Local Officials of PHA Plans Co Plan.	onsistency with the Consolidated	Plan, must be submitted by the	
С.3	Civil Rights Certification/ Certification Listing Policies and Programs that the PHA has Revised since Submission of its Last Annual Plan.					
			<i>cations of Compliance with PHA F nged,</i> must be submitted by the PH			

C.4	Challenged Elements. If any element of the PHA Plan is challenged, a PHA must include such information as an attachment with a description of any challenges to Plan elements, the source of the challenge, and the PHA's response to the public.
	(a) Did the public challenge any elements of the Plan? Y N
	If yes, include Challenged Elements.
D.	Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing (AFFH).
D.1	Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing (AFFH).
	Provide a statement of the PHA's strategies and actions to achieve fair housing goals outlined in an accepted Assessment of Fair Housing (AFH) consistent with 24 CFR § 5.154(d)(5). Use the chart provided below. (PHAs should add as many goals as necessary to overcome fair housing issues and contributing factors.) Until such time as the PHA is required to submit an AFH, the PHA is not obligated to complete this chart. The PHA will fulfill, nevertheless, the requirements at 24 CFR § 903.7(o) enacted prior to August 17, 2015. See Instructions for further detail on completing this item.
	Fair Housing Goal:
	Describe fair housing strategies and actions to achieve the goal
	Partnering with Regional PHAs to support Fair Housing efforts with the Baltimore Region.
	Continuously work collaboratively to examine and address impediments to fair housing in the County and the region.
	Fair Housing Goal:
	Describe fair housing strategies and actions to achieve the goal
	Identify and educate landlords and property managers that may be violating fair housing laws. Such parties are referred to the Fair Housing Specialist/Manager.
	Continue to provide fair housing education to the staff and management team.
	Fair Housing Goal:

Describe fair housing strategies and actions to achieve the goal

The Fair Housing Manager continues to increase the outreach and education on fair housing within Baltimore County.

Instructions for Preparation of Form HUD-50075-HCV Annual PHA Plan for HCV-Only PHAs

A. PHA Information. All PHAs must complete this section. (24 CFR §903.4)

A.1 Include the full PHA Name, PHA Code, PHA Type, PHA Fiscal Year Beginning (MM/YYYY), Number of Housing Choice Vouchers (HCVs), PHA Plan Submission Type, and the Availability of Information, specific location(s) of all information relevant to the public hearing and proposed PHA Plan.

PHA Consortia: Check box if submitting a Joint PHA Plan and complete the table. (24 CFR §943.128(a))

B. Plan Elements. All PHAs must complete this section. (<u>24 CFR §903.11(c)(3)</u>)

B.1 Revision of Existing PHA Plan Elements. PHAs must:

Identify specifically which plan elements listed below that have been revised by the PHA. To specify which elements have been revised, mark the "yes" box. If an element has not been revised, mark "no."

□ Statement of Housing Needs and Strategy for Addressing Housing Needs. Provide a statement addressing the housing needs of low-income, very low-income and extremely low-income families and a brief description of the PHA's strategy for addressing the housing needs of families who reside in the jurisdiction served by the PHA and other families who are on the Section 8 tenant-based assistance waiting lists. The statement must identify the housing needs of (i) families with incomes below 30 percent of area median income (extremely low-income); (ii) elderly families (iii) households with individuals with disabilities, and households of various races and ethnic groups residing in the jurisdiction or on the public housing and Section 8 tenant-based assistance waiting lists. The statement of housing needs shall be based on information provided by the applicable Consolidated Plan, information provided by HUD, and generally available data. The identification of Fair Housing (AFH), which includes an assessment of disproportionate housing needs in accordance with 24 CFR 5.154(d)(2)(iv), information on households with individuals with disabilities and households of various races and ethnic groups residing in the jurisdiction or on the yardiction or on the waiting lists no longer needs to be included in the Statement of Housing Needs and Strategy for Addressing Housing Needs. (24 CFR § 903.7(a)).

The identification of housing needs must address issues of affordability, supply, quality, accessibility, size of units, and location. (24 CFR \$903.7(a)(2)(i)) Provide a description of the ways in which the PHA intends, to the maximum extent practicable, to address those housing needs in the upcoming year and the PHA's reasons for choosing its strategy. (24 CFR \$903.7(a)(2)(i))

Deconcentration and Other Policies that Govern Eligibility, Selection, and Admissions. A statement of the PHA's policies that govern resident or tenant eligibility, selection and admission including admission preferences for HCV. (24 CFR §903.7(b))

Financial Resources. A statement of financial resources, including a listing by general categories, of the PHA's anticipated resources, such as PHA HCV funding and other anticipated Federal resources available to the PHA, as well as tenant rents and other income available to support tenant-based assistance. The statement also should include the non-Federal sources of funds supporting each Federal program, and state the planned use for the resources. (<u>24 CFR §903.7(c)</u>)

Rent Determination. A statement of the policies of the PHA governing rental contributions of families receiving tenant-based assistance, discretionary minimum tenant rents, and payment standard policies. (24 CFR §903.7(d))

Operation and Management. A statement that includes a description of PHA management organization, and a listing of the programs administered by the PHA. (24 CFR §903.7(e)).

Informal Review and Hearing Procedures. A description of the informal hearing and review procedures that the PHA makes available to its applicants. (<u>24 CFR §903.7(f)</u>)

Homeownership Programs. A statement describing any homeownership programs (including project number and unit count) administered by the agency under section 8y of the 1937 Act, or for which the PHA has applied or will apply for approval. (24 CFR §903.7(k))

 \Box Self Sufficiency Programs and Treatment of Income Changes Resulting from Welfare Program Requirements. A description of any PHA programs relating to services and amenities coordinated, promoted, or provided by the PHA for assisted families, including those resulting from the PHA's partnership with other entities, for the enhancement of the economic and social self-sufficiency of assisted families, including programs provided or offered as a result of the PHA's partnerships with other entities, and activities subject to Section 3 of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1968 (24 CFR Part 135) and under requirements for the Family Self-Sufficiency Program and others. Include the program's size (including required and actual size of the FSS program) and means of allocating assistance to households. (24 CFR §903.7(1)(i)) Describe how the PHA will comply with the requirements of section 12(c) and (d) of the 1937 Act that relate to treatment of income changes resulting from welfare program requirements. (24 CFR §903.7(1)(iii)).

Substantial Deviation. PHA must provide its criteria for determining a "substantial deviation" to its 5-Year Plan. (24 CFR §903.7(r)(2)(i))

Significant Amendment/Modification. PHA must provide its criteria for determining a "Significant Amendment or Modification" to its 5-Year and Annual Plan.

If any boxes are marked "yes", describe the revision(s) to those element(s) in the space provided.

- B.2 New Activities. This section refers to new capital activities which is not applicable for HCV-Only PHAs.
- **B.3** Progress Report. For all Annual Plans following submission of the first Annual Plan, a PHA must include a brief statement of the PHA's progress in meeting the mission and goals described in the 5-Year PHA Plan. (24 CFR §903.11(c)(3), 24 CFR §903.7(r)(1))
- **B.4** Capital Improvements. This section refers to PHAs that receive funding from the Capital Fund Program (CFP) which is not applicable for HCV-Only PHAs
- **B.5** Most Recent Fiscal Year Audit. If the results of the most recent fiscal year audit for the PHA included any findings, mark "yes" and describe those findings in the space provided. (24 CFR §903.7(p))

C. Other Document and/or Certification Requirements.

- C.1 Resident Advisory Board (RAB) comments. If the RAB had comments on the annual plan, mark "yes," submit the comments as an attachment to the Plan and describe the analysis of the comments and the PHA's decision made on these recommendations. (24 CFR §903.13(c), 24 CFR §903.19)
- C.2 Certification by State of Local Officials. Form HUD-50077-SL, Certification by State or Local Officials of PHA Plans Consistency with the Consolidated Plan, must be submitted by the PHA as an electronic attachment to the PHA Plan. (24 CFR §903.15). Note: A PHA may request to change its fiscal year to better coordinate its planning with planning done under the Consolidated Plan process by State or local officials as applicable.
- C.3 Civil Rights Certification/ Certification Listing Policies and Programs that the PHA has Revised since Submission of its Last Annual Plan. Provide a certification that the following plan elements have been revised, provided to the RAB for comment before implementation, approved by the PHA board, and made available for review and inspection by the public. This requirement is satisfied by completing and submitting form HUD-50077 ST-HCV-HP, PHA Certifications of Compliance with PHA Plan, Civil Rights, and Related Laws and Regulations Including PHA Plan Elements that Have Changed. Form HUD-50077-ST-HCV-HP, PHA Certifications of Compliance with PHA Plan, Civil Rights, and Related Laws and Regulations Including PHA Plan Elements that Have Changed must be submitted by the PHA as an electronic attachment to the PHA Plan. This includes all certifications relating to Civil Rights and related regulations. A PHA will be considered in compliance with the certification requirement to affirmatively further fair housing if the PHA fulfills the requirements of §§ 903.7(o)(1) and 903.15(d) and: (i) examines its programs or proposed programs; (ii) identifies any fair housing issues and contributing factors within those programs, in accordance with 24 CFR 5.154; or 24 CFR 5.160(a)(3) as applicable (iii) specifies actions and strategies designed to address contributing factors, related fair housing issues, and goals in the applicable Assessment of Fair Housing consistent with 24 CFR 5.154 in a reasonable manner in view of the resources available; (iv) works with jurisdictions to implement any of the jurisdiction's initiatives to affirmatively further fair housing that require the PHA's involvement; (v) operates programs in a manner consistent with any applicable consolidated plan under 24 CFR part 91, and with any order or agreement, to comply with the authorities specified in paragraph (o)(1) of this section; (vi) complies with any contribution or consultation requirement with respect to any applicable AFH, in accordance with 24 CFR 5.150 through 5.180; (vii) maintains records reflecting these analyses, actions, and the results of these actions; and (viii) takes steps acceptable to HUD to remedy known fair housing or civil rights violations. impediments to fair housing choice within those programs; addresses those impediments in a reasonable fashion in view of the resources available; works with the local jurisdiction to implement any of the jurisdiction's initiatives to affirmatively further fair housing; and assures that the annual plan is consistent with any applicable Consolidated Plan for its jurisdiction. (24 CFR §903.7(o)).
- C.4 Challenged Elements. If any element of the Annual PHA Plan or 5-Year PHA Plan is challenged, a PHA must include such information as an attachment to the Annual PHA Plan or 5-Year PHA Plan with a description of any challenges to Plan elements, the source of the challenge, and the PHA's response to the public.

D. Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing (AFFH).

D.1 Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing. The PHA will use the answer blocks in item D.1 to provide a statement of its strategies and actions to implement each fair housing goal outlined in its accepted Assessment of Fair Housing (AFH) consistent with 24 CFR § 5.154(d)(5) that states, in relevant part: "To implement goals and priorities in an AFH, strategies and actions shall be included in program participants' ... PHA Plans (including any plans incorporated therein) Strategies and actions must affirmatively further fair housing" Use the chart provided to specify each fair housing goal from the PHA's AFH for which the PHA is the responsible program participant – whether the AFH was prepared solely by the PHA, jointly with one or more other PHAs, or in collaboration with a state or local jurisdiction – and specify the fair housing strategies and actions to be implemented by the PHA during the period covered by this PHA Plan. If there are more than three fair housing goals, add answer blocks as necessary.

Until such time as the PHA is required to submit an AFH, the PHA will not have to complete section D., nevertheless, the PHA will address its obligation to affirmatively further fair housing in part by fulfilling the requirements at 24 CFR 903.7(o)(3) enacted prior to August 17, 2015, which means that it examines its own programs or proposed programs; identifies any impediments to fair housing choice within those programs; addresses those impediments in a reasonable fashion in view of the resources available; works with local jurisdictions to implement any of the jurisdiction's initiatives to affirmatively further fair housing that require the PHA's involvement; and maintain records reflecting these analyses and actions. Furthermore, under Section 5A(d)(15) of the U.S. Housing Act of 1937, as amended, a PHA must submit a civil rights certification with its Annual PHA Plan, which is described at 24 CFR 903.7(o)(1) except for qualified PHAs who submit the Form HUD-50077-CR as a standalone document.

This information collection is authorized by Section 511 of the Quality Housing and Work Responsibility Act, which added a new section 5A to the U.S. Housing Act of 1937, as amended, which introduced the Annual PHA Plan. The Annual PHA Plan provides a ready source for interested parties to locate basic PHA policies, rules, and requirements concerning the PHA's operations, programs, and services, and informs HUD, families served by the PHA, and members of the public for serving the needs of low- income, very low- income, and extremely low- income families.

Public reporting burden for this information collection is estimated to average 6.02 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. HUD may not collect this information, and respondents are not required to complete this form, unless it displays a currently valid OMB Control Number.

Privacy Act Notice. The United States Department of Housing and Urban Development is authorized to solicit the information requested in this form by virtue of Title 12, U.S. Code, Section 1701 et seq., and regulations promulgated thereunder at Title 12, Code of Federal Regulations. Responses to the collection of information are required to obtain a benefit or to retain a benefit. The information requested does not lend itself to confidentiality